SARJA - SER. D OSA - TOM. 981

MEDICA - ODONTOLOGICA

CONVENTIONAL AND NOVEL CARDIOVASCULAR RISK FACTORS IN YOUNG FINNS AND THEIR ASSOCIATIONS WITH STRUCTURAL AND FUNCTIONAL VASCULAR CHANGES OF SUBCLINICAL ATHEROSCLEROSIS

The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study

by

Juho Raiko

TURUN YLIOPISTO UNIVERSITY OF TURKU Turku 2011 From the Department of Internal Medicine, and the Centre of Applied and Preventive Cardiovascular Medicine, University of Turku, Turku, Finland

Supervised by	Professor Olli Raitakari, MD, PhD				
	Department of Clinical Physiology and Nuclear				
	Medicine, and Research Centre of Applied and				
	Preventive Cardiovascular Medicine				
	University of Turku, Turku, Finland				
	Docent Markus Juonala, MD, PhD				
	Department of Internal Medicine, and Research Centre of				
	Applied and Preventive Cardiovascular Medicine				
	University of Turku, Turku, Finland				
Reviewed by	Docent Niku Oksala, MD, PhD, D.Sc				
	Department of Surgery				
	University of Tampere, Tampere, Finland				
	Docent Sakari Kakko, MD, PhD				
	Department of Internal Medicine				
	University of Oulu, Oulu, Finland				
Opponent	Research professor Veikko Salomaa, MD, PhD				
	Department of Chronic Disease Prevention				
	National Institute for Welfare and Health, Helsinki,				
	Finland				

ISBN 978-951-29-4736-2 (PRINT) ISBN 978-951-29-4737-9 (PDF) ISSN 0355-9483 Painosalama Oy – Turku, Finland 2011

For the ones I love

ABSTRACT

Juho R. H. Raiko

Conventional and novel cardiovascular risk factors in young Finns and their associations with structural and functional vascular changes of subclinical atherosclerosis. The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. Annales Universitatis Turkuensis, Medica-Odontologica, Turku, Finland, 2011.

Background: Atherosclerosis begins in early life progressing from asymptomatic to symptomatic as we age. Although substantial progress has been made in identifying the determinants of atherosclerosis in middle to older age adults at increased cardiovascular risk, there is lack of data examining determinants and prediction of atherosclerosis in young adults.

Aims: The current study was designed to investigate levels of cardiovascular risk factors in young adults, subclinical measures of atherosclerosis, and prediction of subclinical arterial changes with conventional risk factor measures and novel metabolic profiling of serum samples.

Subjects and Methods: This thesis utilised data from the follow-ups performed in 2001 and 2007 in the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns study, a Finnish population-based prospective cohort study that examined 2,204 subjects who were aged 30-45 years in 2007. Subclinical atherosclerosis was studied using noninvasive ultrasound measurements of carotid intima-media thickness (IMT), carotid arterial distensibility (CDist) and brachial flow-mediated dilation (FMD). Measurements included conventional risk factors and metabolic profiling using high-throughput nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) methods that provided data on 42 lipid markers and 16 circulating metabolites.

Results: Trends in lipids were favourable between 2001 and 2007, whereas waist circumference, fasting glucose, and blood pressure levels increased. To study the stability of noninvasive ultrasound markers, 6-year tracking (the likelihood to maintain the original fractile over time) in 6 years was examined. IMT tracked more strongly than CDist and FMD. Cardiovascular risk scores (Framingham, SCORE, Finrisk, Reynolds and PROCAM) predicted subclinical atherosclerosis equally. Lipoprotein subclass testing did not improve the prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis over and above conventional risk factors. However, circulating metabolites improved risk stratification. Tyrosine and docosahexaenoic acid were found to be novel biomarkers of high IMT.

Conclusions: Prediction of cardiovascular risk in young Finnish adults can be performed with any of the existing risk scores. The addition of metabonomics to risk stratification improves prediction of subclinical changes and enables more accurate targeting of prevention at an early stage.

Keywords: cardiovascular disease, risk factor, subclinical atherosclerosis, ultrasound, intimamedia thickness, carotid artery distensibility, flow-mediated dilation, tracking, cardiovascular risk score, metabonomics, biomarker.

TIIVISTELMÄ

Juho R. H. Raiko

Perinteiset ja uudet sydän- ja verisuonitautien riskitekijät nuorilla suomalaisilla ja niiden yhteydet rakenteellisiin ja toiminnallisiin varhaisiin ateroskleroottisiin valtimomuutoksiin. Lasten Sepelvaltimotaudin Riskitekijät -projekti. Annales Universitatis Turkuensis, Medica-Odontologica, Turku, Finland, 2011.

Tausta: Ateroskleroosin kehittyminen alkaa varhain ja kehittyy ikääntymisen myötä oireettomasta sairaudesta oireelliseksi. Vaikka ateroskleroosin mittausmenetelmät ja kohonneessa sydän- ja verisuonitautiriskissä olevien keski-ikäisten ja vanhempien ihmisten tunnistaminen ovat kehittyneet huomattavasti, nuorten aikuisten sydän- ja verisuonitautiriskin määrittämistä ja varhaisen ateroskleroosin ennustamista on tutkittu vain vähän.

Tavoitteet: Tutkimuksessa selvitettiin sydän- ja verisuonitautien riskitekijöiden tasoja nuorilla aikuisilla, varhaisten ateroskleroottisten muutosten mittaamista ja varhaisten valtimomuutosten ennustamista perinteisillä riskitekijöillä ja uudella menetelmällä, seeruminäytteiden metabolisella profiloinnilla.

Tutkimushenkilöt ja -menetelmät: Tutkimuksessa käytettiin Lasten Sepelvaltimotaudin Riskitekijät –projektissa vuosina 2001 ja 2007 kerättyjä mittaustuloksia 2204 aikuiselta, jotka vuonna 2007 olivat 30-45-vuotiaita. Varhaista ateroskleroosia tutkittiin noninvasiivisesti ultraäänellä mittaamalla kaulavaltimon intima-media-paksuus (IMT) ja distensibiliteetti (CDist) ja olkavaltimon virtausvälitteinen laajeneminen (FMD). Lisäksi mitattiin perinteiset riskitekijät ja seeruminäytteiden metabolinen profiili, joka koostui 42 lipidimarkkerista ja 16 metaboliitista.

Tulokset: Vuosien 2001 ja 2007 välillä lipiditasojen kehitys oli myönteistä, mutta vyötärönympärys, paastoglukoosi ja verenpaine nousivat. IMT-mittaukset olivat stabiilimpia verrattuna CDist- ja FMD-mittauksiin. Sydän- ja verisuonitautiriskilaskurit (Framingham, SCORE, Finrisk, Reynolds ja PROCAM) ennustivat varhaista ateroskleroosia yhtä tarkasti. Lipoproteiinien alaluokkien määrittäminen ei parantanut varhaisen ateroskleroosin ennustamista perinteisiin riskitekijöihin verrattuna, mutta metaboliittien määrittäminen paransi riskin arviointia. Tyrosiini ja dokosaheksaeenihappo olivat uusia korkean IMT:n biomarkkereita.

Johtopäätökset: Varhaisen ateroskleroosin ennustamiseen nuorilla suomalaisilla voidaan käyttää kaikkia nykyisiä riskilaskureita. Metabolinen profilointi parantaa varhaisen ateroskleroosin riskin arviointia ja mahdollistaa varhaisen ja tarkan hoidon aloittamisen.

Avainsanat: sydän- ja verisuonitaudit, riskitekijä, subkliininen ateroskleroosi, ultraääni, intimamedia-paksuus, kaulavaltimon distensibiliteetti, virtausvälitteinen dilataatio, urautuminen, riskilaskuri, metabonomiikka, biomarkkeri.

CONTENTS		
ABSTRACT		4
TIIVISTELMÄ		5
CONTENTS		6
LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBL	ICATIONS	9
ABBREVIATIONS		10
1. INTRODUCTION		12
2. REVIEW OF LITERATU	RE	15
2.1. Developm	nent of atherosclerosis	15
2.2. Classifica	ation of atherosclerotic lesions	16
2.3. Atherosch	lerotic risk factors	17
	2.3.1. Lipid risk factors	19
	2.3.2. Blood pressure	20
	2.3.3. Smoking	21
	2.3.4. Obesity	21
	2.3.5. Diabetes	22
	2.3.6. Genetic risk factors and family history	22
	2.3.7. Aging	23
	2.3.8. Socioeconomic factors	23
	2.3.9. Metabolic syndrome	24
	2.3.10. Inflammatory markers and other risk factors	24
	2.3.11. Metabonomics	25
2.4. Assessme	ent of CVD event risk	28
	2.4.1. CVD risk scores	28
	2.4.1.1. Framingham risk score	28
	2.4.1.2. Reynolds risk score	29
	2.4.1.3. SCORE	29
	2.4.1.4. Finrisk	29
	2.4.1.5. PROCAM	30
	2.4.2. Novel risk assessment	31

Contents

	2.5. Vascular	ultrasound imaging methods of subclinical athe	erosclerosis
			31
		2.5.1. Arterial wall thickness	31
		2.5.2. Arterial elasticity	
		2.5.3. Endothelial function	
3. AIMS OF T	THE STUDY		35
4. SUBJECTS	S AND METH	DDS	
	4.1. Description	on of the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns s	tudy36
	4.2. Blood sar	nples	
	4.3. NMR spe	ctroscopy and metabolite quantification	
	4.4. Physical	examination and questionnaires	
	4.5. Ultrasour	nd studies	40
	4.6. Study des	sign of studies I-IV	42
	4.7. Statistical	l analyses	43
5. RESULTS.			49
	5.1. Study I		49
		5.1.1. Attrition analyses	49
		5.1.2. Cardiovascular risk factors in 2007	51
		5.1.3. Changes in risk factor levels between	n 2001 and
		2007	55
		5.1.4. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome	64
	5.2. Study II.		66
		5.2.1. Tracking of ultrasound measurements	66
		5.2.2. Factors affecting tracking of	ultrasound
		measurements	70
		5.2.3. Comparison of 3-month and 6-year	tracking of
		ultrasound measurements	73
	5.3. Study III		74
		5.3.1. Association between risk scores and	ultrasound
		measurements	74

Contents

	5.3.2. Comparison of baseline risk scores to predict 6-
	year subclinical atherosclerosis78
5.4. Study IV	
	5.4.1. Prediction of incident high carotid IMT or plaque
	5.4.1.2 Enderivation
	5.4.1.2. Evaluation of prediction models
	5.4.2. Prediction of 6-year prevalence of low CDist and
	FMD
	5.4.3. Prediction of high 6-year IMT progression99
6. DISCUSSION	
6.1. Study coł	nort
6.2. RESULTS	
	6.2.1. Risk factor levels in the follow-up in 2007 and
	changes in risk factor levels between 2001 and 2007106
	6.2.2. Tracking of ultrasound measurements of
	subclinical atherosclerosis
	6.2.3. Cardiovascular risk scores in prediction of
	subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults
	6.2.4. Metabolic profiling in prediction of subclinical
	atherosclerosis
7. LIMITATIONS	
8. CLINICAL IMPLICATIO	NNS
9. FUTURE RESEARCH N	EEDS
10. CONCLUSIONS	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
REFERENCES	
APPENDIX	
ORIGINAL PUBLICATION	IS157

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications, which are referred to in the text by roman numerals I-IV.

In addition, some previously unpublished data are presented.

- I Juho R.H. Raiko, Jorma S.A. Viikari, Anja Ilmanen, Nina Hutri-Kähönen, Leena Taittonen, Eero Jokinen, Matti Pietikäinen, Antti Jula, Britt-Marie Loo, Jukka Marniemi, Terho Lehtimäki, Mika Kähönen, Tapani Rönnemaa, Olli T. Raitakari, Markus Juonala, Follow-ups of the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study in 2001 and 2007: Levels and 6-year changes in risk factors. Journal of Internal Medicine. 2010;267(4):370-84.
- II Juho R.H. Raiko, Costan G. Magnussen, Mika Kähönen, Tomi Laitinen, Leena Taittonen, Jorma S.A. Viikari, Olli T. Raitakari, and Markus Juonala, Tracking of noninvasive ultrasound measurements of subclinical atherosclerosis in adulthood: Findings from the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. Ultrasound in Medicine and Biology. 2010;36(8): 1237-44.
- III Juho R.H. Raiko, Costan G. Magnussen, Mika Kivimäki, Leena Taittonen, Tomi Laitinen, Mika Kähönen, Nina Hutri-Kähönen, Antti Jula, Britt-Marie Loo, Russell J. Thomson, Terho Lehtimäki, Jorma S.A. Viikari, Olli T. Raitakari, and Markus Juonala, Cardiovascular risk scores in the prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults: Evidence from the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. European Journal of Cardiovascular Prevention and Rehabilitation. 2010;17(5):549-55.
- IV Peter Würtz, Juho R.H. Raiko, Costan G. Magnussen, Pasi Soininen, Antti J. Kangas, Tuulia Tynkkynen, Russell J. Thomson, Reino Laatikainen, Markku J. Savolainen, Antti Jula, Jorma S. Viikari, Mika Kähönen, Terho Lehtimäki, Markus Juonala, Mika Ala-Korpela and Olli T. Raitakari. Metabolic profiling improves prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis. Submitted.

The original publications have been reproduced with the kind permission of the copyright holders.

ABBREVIATIONS

AHA the American Heart Association

ALSPAC the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children study

ApoA1 apolipoprotein-A1

ApoB apolipoprotein-B

AUC area under the curve

BMI body mass index

CARDIA the Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults study

CDist carotid artery distensibility

CHD coronary heart disease

CI confidence interval

Cl confidence limit

CRP C-reactive protein

CV coefficient of variation

CVD cardiovascular disease

EGIR the European Group for the Study of Insulin Resistance

FMD flow-mediated dilation

HDL high-density lipoprotein

H-L Hosmer-Lemeshow

HOMA-IR homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance

IDF the International Diabetes Federation

IDI integrated discrimination improvement

IDL intermediate-density lipoprotein

IMT intima-media thickness

INTERHEART the Global Case-Control Study of Risk Factors for Acute Myocardial Infarction study

LDL low-density lipoprotein

MetS metabolic syndrome

MI myocardial infarction

NCEP the National Cholesterol Education Program

NMR nuclear magnetic resonance

NO nitric oxide

NRI net reclassification improvement

OR odds ratio

PANDORA the Prevalence of peripheral Arterial disease in patients with a non-high cardiovascular disease risk, with No overt vascular Diseases nOR diAbetes mellitus

PROCAM the Prospective Cardiovascular Münster study

ROC receiver operating characteristic

SAS Statistical Analysis System

SCORE Systematic Coronary Risk Evaluation

SD standard deviation

SHAPE Screening for Heart Attack Prevention and Education

STRIP Special Turku coronary Risk factor Intervention Project

VLDL very-low-density lipoprotein

WHO World Health Organization

1. INTRODUCTION

Atherosclerosis is a systemic arterial disease with a vast a spectrum of risk factors ¹⁻³. The term atherosclerosis is derived from the Greek words 'athera', meaning porridge or gruel, and 'sclerosis', which means hardening. As a pathological condition atherosclerosis has been known for more than 150 years ⁴. The oldest atherosclerotic lesions that have been documented to date were discovered in Egyptian mummies using computed tomography ⁵. The disease is characterized by slow development of porridge-like lipid accumulates and plaques in, and stiffening of, the vessel walls of medium-sized and large arteries occurring over several decades of life ^{1,6}. The disease process begins during the fetal period and continues throughout childhood, adolescence and adulthood ¹. At the early stage, atherosclerotic vascular changes are predominantly asymptomatic small-scale histologic changes in the vessel wall that can affect both the structure and function of the arteries ^{6,7}. With advancing age, the lesions develop into more advanced stages that might manifest to clinically evident symptoms and disease such as stroke, peripheral arterial disease and coronary heart disease (CHD) ⁶.

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is characterized by its increasing prevalence. At the beginning of the 20th century, CVD accounted for <10% of worldwide mortality and by 2001, the figure was 30%⁸. In the 1960s, Finland had the highest CHD mortality in the world but since this time, there has been a declining trend in the overall cardiovascular risk profile in the Finnish population 9,10. Between 1972 and 2007, CHD mortality among middle aged Finnish men decreased 80% with improved risk factor levels explaining three-quarters of the decrease ¹⁰. However, the number of CHD cases has increased during the past 20 years in Finland, as well as several other developed countries, and the treatment of these patients is an increasing burden to the health care system ¹¹. In 2009, approximately 40% of all deaths in Finland were caused by CVD ¹². In the United States (US), the estimated cost caused by atherosclerosis-related diseases was more than 500 billion US dollars in 2010¹³. Due to the early onset of atherosclerosis, risk assessment and intervention should be targeted to young adults. Between 1986 and 2001, trends toward increased body mass index (BMI) and serum triglycerides in young Finnish adults was noted, while decrease in cholesterol level occurred at a slower rate ¹⁴. Prevalence of obesity in adults has been increasing worldwide for decades ^{15,16} although recently some countries such as the US have shown signs of levelling-off¹⁷.

Estimation of cardiovascular risk is based on determination of conventional risk factor profile (including age, sex, BMI, waist circumference, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, total cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol and triglycerides). Risk

Introduction

of developing cardiovascular disease as an end-point can be calculated with risk scores such as the Framingham risk score to identify subjects with elevated risk who would benefit most from risk reduction intervention ¹⁸. According to current guidelines, imaging studies can be used in clarifying the risk in subjects with intermediate risk based on conventional risk factors ¹⁹. Noninvasive ultrasound measurement of carotid intima-media thickness (IMT), along with computed tomography coronary artery calcium scoring ²⁰, is a recommended imaging method for risk clarification ²¹. In order to provide additional data, imaging methods should be reproducible and they should give an estimate of the future development of the arteries. Reproducibility can be examined with tracking, the probability of maintaining the same fractile between subsequent measurements.

Conventional risk factors explain less than 50% of quantitative noninvasive measurements of atherosclerosis ²². Therefore, there is a clear demand for further studies on novel risk factors. Metabonomics is a field of science studying the metabolic profiles of samples ²³. Combined with data on atherosclerotic end-points or cardiovascular manifestations, one could effectively search for novel cardiovascular risk markers ²⁴. However, widespread clinical use of novel risk assessment methods is limited by their costs since approximately 80% of global CVD mortality occurs in low-to middle-income countries ⁸. Thus, new risk assessment methods must be both valid and cost-effective.

The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns study is an ongoing, multicenter follow-up study into cardiovascular risk from childhood to adulthood ¹⁴. It is also one of the largest studies of its type. The main objective of this study is to examine the effects of childhood biological, psychological and lifestyle measures on cardiovascular risk in adulthood. The study began in 1980 when 3,596 Finns aged 3-18 years participated. Participation rates have been in the order of 60-80% during the follow-ups performed between 1983 and 2007.

This thesis is based on data from follow-ups in 2001 and 2007 and examines 2,204 subjects from the original cohort aged 30-45 years in 2007. Subclinical atherosclerosis was examined with carotid and brachial noninvasive vascular ultrasound studies as markers and outcome variables. Objectives of this thesis were to examine risk factor levels in 2007 and 6-year change in risk factors between 2001 and 2007, tracking of ultrasound markers of subclinical atherosclerosis, association between cardiovascular risk scores and current and future subclinical atherosclerosis and associations between high-throughput nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR)-determined lipoprotein subclasses

Introduction

low-molecular weight metabolites and carotid IMT, carotid distensibility (CDist) and brachial flow-mediated dilation (FMD) with emphasis on IMT.

2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

2.1. Development of atherosclerosis

Atherosclerosis is a chronic, advancing, inflammatory arterial disease with a long asymptomatic phase and an early onset in childhood ^{2,6}. The disease is diffuse and systemic, affecting vasculature in heart, brain and peripheral circulation²⁵. Therefore, atherosclerosis can manifest as CHD, cerebrovascular complications and peripheral arterial disease. The arterial wall consists of three distinct histological layers: the innermost layer - intima; the middle layer - media; and the outermost layer adventitia. Atherosclerosis is characterized by the development of occlusive atherosclerotic lesions in the intima layer of medium-sized muscular arteries and large elastic arteries ²⁶. The coronary arteries, major branches of the aortic arch and terminal abdominal aorta and its major branches are most likely to develop atherosclerotic lesions ²⁶. Early arterial changes reflecting the atherosclerotic process were first found in autopsy studies of young German soldiers killed in World War I²⁷. These findings were later reproduced in soldiers killed in World War II²⁸, the Korean war²⁹ and the Vietnam war³⁰ and suggested that atherosclerosis might have a long asymptomatic phase before appearance of any clinical complications. Long term cardiovascular studies on children and young adults in the Bogalusa Heart study ³¹ and Pathological Determinants of Atherosclerosis in Youth study ³² have shown subclinical arteriosclerosis to be evident in early childhood. Developmental pace of atherosclerosis during childhood and early adulthood has been shown to be highly dependent on current risk factor status³¹ in several studies, for instance in the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns study ³³, the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC) study ³⁴, the Special Turku coronary Risk factor Intervention Project study (STRIP)³⁵, the Muscatine study ³⁶, The Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children (ALSPAC) study ³⁷, the Coronary Artery Disease Risk Development in Young Adults (CARDIA) study ³⁸, the Childhood Determinants of Adult Health (CDAH) study ³⁹ and the Bogalusa Heart study ⁴⁰. Association between cardiovascular risk in childhood and atherosclerosis in adulthood has been shown in several of these studies ⁴¹⁻⁴³.

Several hypotheses have been proposed to identify the triggering factors for atherosclerosis ⁴⁴. Among them is the response to injury hypothesis ^{6,45}. Atherosclerosis begins at sites of endothelial injury which can be caused by, for instance, increased local shear stress forces from hypertension, elevated plasma concentrations of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-cholesterol), chemical toxins in cigarette smoke, low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-cholesterol), insulin resistance and

glycosylated end product formation in diabetes mellitus ^{6,45}. These factors among others decrease endothelial cell synthesis of nitric oxide, a potent vasodilator. Moreover, endothelial cells are induced to form vasoactive molecules, cytokines and growth factors, thus disabling the normal vasodilatory, barrier and protective functions of endothelium ^{6,45}. Therefore, LDL-cholesterol particles can infiltrate into subendothelial space and be modified by oxidative enzymes ⁶. The inflammatory response stimulates accumulation of macrophages and lymphocytes and the profileration of smooth muscle cells in intima layer which leads to thickening of the arterial wall and ultimately development of atherosclerotic lesions ⁶.

2.2. Classification of atherosclerotic lesions

According to the histological classification standards set by the American Heart Association (AHA), there are 6 different stages in development of atherosclerotic lesions which are displayed in Figure 1^{46,47}. The first stage of atherosclerosis (type I lesion) contains atherogenic lipoprotein which causes accumulation of macrophages in the arterial wall increasing intimal thickness. More developed lesions (type II lesions or fatty streaks) consist of subendothelial accumulations of cholesterol-engorged macrophages (foam cells) and lipid laden smooth muscle cells and they appear in the first decade of life. Currently, they are considered clinically insignificant. Intermediate lesions (type III) are typically scattered collections of extracellular lipid droplets and particles which impair the integrity of intimal smooth muscle layer. Type III lesions generally appear in the third decade of life. Atheromas (type IV) are the earliest potentially symptomatic lesions. Atheroma consists of accumulated lipd-rich necrotic debris and smooth muscle cells and they can be observed from the fourth decade onwards. The necrotic core in atheroma can be surrounded by a fibrous cap of smooth muscle cells and extracellular matrix (type V lesion or fibroatheroma). Fibroatheroma can contain calcifications, ulcerations in the intimal surface, small blood vessels from the media layer and hemorrhage from these vessels. Advanced ulcerations, hemorrhage and thrombotic deposits further increase and destabilize the integrity of the arterial change converting it to type VI lesion (complicated lesion). These lesions are most prone to cause symptoms due to acute occlusion caused by the formation of a thrombus that inflicts an ischaemic complication (e.g. stroke, myocardial or other infarctions).

Currently, it remains unknown if the mentioned lesion types are successive developmental phases in atherosclerosis. While a strong association exists between increasing age and appearance of more advanced lesion types ^{2,48-50}, advanced lesions

tend to occur mainly at sites where early stage lesions are also situated suggesting a possible systematic progression of lesion types ^{2,51}.



Figure 1. Development and classification of atherosclerotic lesions displayed in a simplified form. Development starts from the left as a normal arterial wall and ends at the right as an arterial thrombus.

2.3. Atherosclerotic risk factors

Prevalence and severity of atherosclerosis is related to several risk factors. Currently, there is no universal agreement on classifying atherosclerotic risk factors and markers. The AHA Prevention Conference statement in 1999 proposed a classification which divides risk factors into 3 categories: (1) major independent risk factors, (2) predisposing and (3) conditional risk factors ⁵².

Major independent risk factors appear to have a direct causative role in atherogenesis, whereas predisposing factors mediate some risk through causal factors and may have

Review of the Literature

independent effects. Conditional risk factors have an association with increased cardiovascular risk but their causative, independent and quantitative contributions to coronary artery disease are not well documented. Conditional risk factors may increase CVD risk in presence of causative risk factors ^{52,53}. Classification of risk factors is displayed in Table 1. Furthermore, there are emerging risk factors which have been extensively assessed but still require additional studies before they can be accepted for clinical utility ⁵⁴. Elevated conventional risk factor levels such as LDL-cholesterol, systolic blood pressure, smoking and BMI in childhood have been previously linked with subclinical atherosclerosis in adulthood ^{41,42,55}. Based on analyses from 4 longitudinal cohorts, risk factor measurements at the minimum age of 9 years are predictive of subclinical atherosclerosis in adulthood ⁵⁶. The Global Case-Control Study of Risk Factors for Acute Myocardial Infarction (INTERHEART) study has shown that dyslipidemias, smoking, hypertension, diabetes, abdominal obesity, sedentary lifestyle and no alcohol intake accounted for >90% of risk of myocardial infarction ⁵⁷. The most important conventional risk factors are reviewed in the following section.

Major independent risk factor	Predisposing risk factors	Conditional risk factors	
Smoking	Obesity*	Elevated serum triglycerides	
Elevated serum total and LDL cholesterol	Physical inactivity*	Small LDL particles	
Low serum HDL cholesterol	Abdominal obesity	Elevated serum homocysteine	
Diabetes mellitus	Family history of premature CHD	Elevated serum lipoprotein(a)	
Advancing age	Ethnic characteristics	Prothrombotic factors	
Elevated blood pressure	Psychosocial factors	Inflammatory markers	

Table 1. Classification of risk factors for atherosclerosis as presented by the AHA.

* These risk factors are designated major risk factors by the AHA.

2.3.1. Lipid risk factors

Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol

LDL particles are the consecutive product of very-low density lipoprotein (VLDL) particles generated by the liver ⁵⁸. LDL particles transport cholesterol via the bloodstream into cells for cellular metabolism ⁵⁸. Accumulation of LDL particles in the subendothelial matrix is an important step in development of atherosclerosis and high levels of LDL-cholesterol and total cholesterol have been associated with atherosclerosis ^{58,59}. LDL particles undergo modifications such as oxidation, glycation and aggregation, prior to formation of foam cells and inflammation in the arterial wall ⁶⁰. LDL-cholesterol level has been shown to correlate with CVD risk and mortality and reduction in LDL-cholesterol decreases CVD events ⁶¹⁻⁶². LDL-cholesterol levels in childhood have been shown to correlate with carotid IMT in adulthood ^{41-43,55}. However, high total cholesterol and LDL-cholesterol are not associated with CVD events in octogenarians without overt CHD possibly due to comorbidity and competing risk from other illnesses ⁶³.

High-density lipoprotein cholesterol

HDL particles receive accumulated cholesterol from peripheral cells and transport it back to hepatic cells for excretion forming the reverse cholesterol transport pathway ⁶⁴. HDL particles have anti-inflammatory, antithrombotic Furthermore, and antiatherogenic capabilities 58,65 and HDL-particles stimulate nitric oxide (NO) synthesis in the endothelium ⁶⁶. HDL-cholesterol is highly protective against atherosclerosis and low levels have been associated with elevated CHD risk ⁶⁷. After adjusting for other factors of longevity, higher HDL-cholesterol levels in men at the mean age of 65 years predict survival to 85 years of age ⁶⁸. Increased CVD risk caused by low HDL-cholesterol exists at all LDL-cholesterol levels ⁶⁹. However, the main effect of HDL-particles in prevention of atherosclerosis is somewhat unclear ⁷⁰. HDLcholesterol may provide antiatherosclerotic effects by promoting reverse cholesterol transport from macrophages which has an inverse association with carotid IMT 71 . HDL-cholesterol has been inversely associated with subclinical atherosclerosis and coronary artery calcification in children and young adults ^{3,43,72,73}.

Triglycerides

Triglyceriders are esters consisting of glycerol and three fatty acids ⁷⁴. Dietary triglycerides, phospholipids and cholesterol are transported from the intestine first to lymphatic vessels and via the thoracic duct to bloodstream in chylomicrons ⁷⁴. Chylomicrons release glycerol and fatty acids to peripheral cells and the remnant chylomicrons are endocytosed by liver cells ⁷⁴. Liver cell release cholesterol and

triglycerides in VLDL particles for peripheral tissues ⁷⁴. Measurement of serum triglycerides displays chiefly the concentrations of triglyceride-rich lipoprotein fractions, predominantly VLDL particles ⁷⁴. High triglyceride level may be independently associated with atherogenesis or other dyslipidemias, mostly low HDL-cholesterol, may promote atherosclerosis alongside high triglyceride levels ⁷⁴ and there is evidence that triglyceride-mediated pathways have a causal effect on development of CHD ⁷⁵. HDL-cholesterol and serum triglycerides affect CVD risk synergistically when LDL-cholesterol level is well treated ⁷⁶. Hypertriglyceridemia may affect coagulation and fibrinolysis ⁷⁴.

Apolipoproteins

Each atherogenic lipoprotein particle (chylomicrons, IDL, VLDL, LDL and lipoprotein(a)) contains one apolipoprotein B and measurement of serum ApoB concentration displays the number of circulating atherogenic lipoproteins ⁷⁷. Apolipoprotein A-I is a structural protein in HDL particles and one HDL particle can contain a varying number of ApoA-I proteins ⁷⁸. ApoA-I is primarily responsible for the reverse cholesterol transport and if ApoA-I or other structural proteins are damaged by oxidative mechanisms, HDL particles are transformed from anti-inflammatory particles to proinflammatory particles ⁶⁵. ApoA-I concentration correlates strongly with HDL-cholesterol concentration and ApoB/ApoA-I ratio displays the ratio of atherogenic and atheroprotective particles thus giving an estimate of tendency towards development of atherosclerosis ⁷⁷. ApoB/ApoA-I ratio has been shown to be increased and ApoA levels decreased in children with family history of CHD ^{79,80}. However, the AHA does not recommend measurement of apolipoproteins in risk assessment in asymptomatic adults ¹⁹ though apolipoprotein ratio is a stronger predictor of CVD than conventional lipoprotein measurements ⁷⁷.

2.3.2. Blood pressure

Hypertension is a major risk factor of atherosclerosis ⁸¹ and the leading risk factor for mortality globally ⁸². Hypertension promotes atherosclerosis via numerous pathways ⁸³. Risk of CHD doubles by every 20/10 mmHg increase in blood pressure above 115/75 mmHg ⁸⁴. Elevated blood pressure in children and young adults has been linked with subclinical atherosclerosis ^{31,85,86}. Wide pulse pressure in childhood is associated with subclinical atherosclerosis in adulthood ⁸⁷ and pulse pressure is cross-sectionally linked with endothelial dysfunction ⁸⁸. Moreover, calcified atherosclerosis correlates strongly with pulse pressure and isolated systolic hypertension ⁸⁹.

2.3.3. Smoking

Smoking has been shown to increase CHD risk in several studies ^{90,91}. Smoking seems to act synergistically with other risk factors in promoting atherosclerosis ^{92,93} and cessation of smoking reduces CHD risk ⁹⁴. Pack-years of smoking but not current vs. past smoking seems to be associated with progression of atherosclerosis suggesting that some adverse effects of smoking may be cumulative and irreversible ⁹⁵. Active and passive cigarette smoking both affect all phases of atherosclerosis although the exact mechanism and the toxic components of cigarette smoke remain largely unknown ⁹⁶. Smoking has been shown to injure vascular endothelium and cause endothelial dysfunction, produce superoxide anions, reduce production and bioavailability of nitric oxide, increase production and release of endothelin and cause thrombosis ⁹⁷. Cigarette smoke increases inflammation, thrombosis and oxidation of low-density lipoproteins and recent data suggests that exposure to cigarette smoke increases oxidative stress as a potential mechanism for promoting atherosclerosis ⁹⁸. Furthermore, exposure to environmental cigarette smoke in passive smoking impairs endothelial function in children ⁹⁹.

2.3.4. Obesity

Obesity has been shown to accelerate progression of CHD ¹⁰⁰. Overweight and obesity are associated with increased all-cause mortality in white adults while all-cause mortality is the lowest at BMI levels 20.0-24.9¹⁰¹. However, several studies have shown that adult overweight BMI levels 25-30 have similar mortality risk as normalweight subjects ¹⁰²⁻¹⁰⁵ while higher BMI at all ages is monotonously associated with worse health risk profiles ¹⁰⁶. Logue et al. examined BMI in a cohort of 6082 men with mean age of 55 years during a follow-up of 14.7 years and found that obesity was associated with fatal, but not non-fatal, CHD independently of known CVD risk factors and deprivation ¹⁰⁷. This finding suggests that obesity might have an independent role in development of CVD. Obesity in childhood and young adulthood can promote subclinical atherosclerosis ^{31,42,108}. Obesity is a risk factor for hypertension, dyslipidemia and insulin resistance in childhood ^{109,110}. Waist-to-hip ratio has been shown to provide better discrimination in prediction of coronary artery calcium score than either BMI or waist circumference ¹¹¹. Moreover, weight and BMI may not be as important in prediction of CVD in women as they are in men¹¹². However, high BMI in childhood has been linked with increased risk of CHD in adulthood and the associations were stronger in boys than in girls ¹¹³. BMI, waist circumference and waist-to-hip ratio do not singly or combined improve CVD risk prediction when data on systolic blood pressure, history of diabetes and lipids is available indicating that type of obesity may not have a different effect on CVD risk ¹¹⁴. Height can affect CVD risk alone since short stature has been linked with increased CVD risk in both sexes probably due to narrower arteries in short individuals ¹¹⁵.

2.3.5. Diabetes

Diabetes promotes atherosclerosis both in childhood ¹¹⁶ and adulthood ¹¹⁷. Diabetes induces atherosclerosis via metabolic abnormalities like hyperglycemia, increased free fatty acids and insulin resistance ¹¹⁸. In diabetes, hyperglycemia, altered insulin signaling, increased reactive oxygen species, inflammation and protein kinase C activation might lead to diminished NO bioavailability¹¹⁹. Diabetes can be categorized into type 1 for autoimmune induced insulin deficiency and type 2 for impaired insulin sensitivity and production, the first accounting for 5-10% of all cases of diabetes and the other for 90-95% 120 . Youth with type 1 dibetes have been shown to have elevated levels of inflammatory markers and atherogenic lipid profiles independent of good glycemic control which may contribute to accelerated athesclerosis in youth with type 1 diabetes ¹²¹. According to the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, type 1 diabetes is a common CVD risk factor in childhood with a current prevalence of 1.7 cases in 1000 adolescents ¹²². Type 2 diabetes is less common in childhood than type 1 although it is an increasing problem due to increased obesity in children ¹²³. Obesity and increased waist circumference are the core aspects of insulin resistance in type 2 diabetes ¹²⁴. Risk of CVD in adulthood is increased by the time of exposure to insulin resistance suggesting that an early intervention is needed against childhood obesity ^{124,125}. Diabetes in adulthood can increase risk of cardiovascular mortality two- to fourfold ¹²⁶. In subjects without diabetes, elevated fasting blood glucose is non-linearly associated with CVD risk ¹²⁷. Independent of major risk factors, diabetic subjects die of all causes 6 years earlier than subjects without diabetes ¹²⁸. Type 2 diabetes has also been shown to equalize the risk of CHD death in subjects with no history of myocardial infarction compared to individuals with no diabetes and a history of myocardial infarction ¹²⁹. Children and young adults with diabetes have increased carotid IMT and loss of arterial elasticity ¹³⁰⁻¹³².

2.3.6. Genetic factors and family history

Previously, twin studies and family history of CHD as a risk factor have indicated that genetic factors have a strong role in pathogenesis of atherosclerosis ^{130,133}. Family history of premature CVD is a strong genetic risk factor of atherosclerosis ^{134,135}. In

Young Finns study, young adults with family history of CHD have higher IMT that is partly attributed to their increased vulnerability to metabolic risk factors ¹³⁶. Several loci have been shown to affect risk of CVD individually and in aggregate with genome-wide association studies ¹³⁷⁻¹⁴³. The 30 loci associated with CHD currently seem to explain approximately only 10% of the genetic risk of CHD ¹⁴¹. Variants of 9p21 have been shown to affect CVD risk in numerous studies ¹⁴⁴⁻¹⁴⁹ while the influence is not mediated through a mechanism that affects carotid subclinical atherosclerosis and endothelial dysfunction ¹⁴⁸. Harismendy et al. showed that the effect of the 9p21 variant promotes atherosclerosis via increased inflammation susceptibility ¹⁵⁰.

Despite multiple known genetic markers linked with CVD, Paynter et al. showed that a genetic risk score containing 101 single nucleotide polymorphisms does not improve prediction of CVD over and above traditional risk factors in women ¹⁵¹. However, a genetic risk score improved prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis compared to conventional risk factors in Young Finns study ¹⁵². Furthermore, a risk score containing 13 single nucleotide polymorphisms can identify the 20% of subjects of European ancestry who are at 70% elevated risk of first CHD event ¹⁵³.

Recently, epigenetics, the study of transcriptional regulation of genes by chemical modification of the structure of chromatin, has been shown to influence the development of atherosclerosis ¹⁵⁴. For instance, dietary components may impose epigenetic marks which alter gene activation and repression resulting in an atherosclerotic cellular phenotype ¹⁵⁴. Gene-environment interactions seem to influence the development of CVD significantly ¹⁵⁵.

2.3.7. Aging

Extended exposure to risk factors increases prevalence of atherosclerotic changes and risk of CVD and age can be considered as one of the strongest CVD risk factors ^{134,156}. For instance, the number of years lived with obesity is directly associated with all-cause and CVD mortality ¹⁵⁷.

2.3.8. Socioeconomic factors

In Young Finns study, low socioeconomic status in childhood was linked with higher blood pressure ¹⁵⁸ and central obesity in both sexes and low HDL-cholesterol and insulin resistance in men, independent of current socioeconomic status ¹⁵⁹ and similar findings have been produced in other studies ^{160,161}. Parental socioeconomic status had modest inverse association with traditional risk factors in the offspring in young

adulthood which can contribute to future CVD risk ¹⁶². Young adults with the lowest education have more adverse lifestyles than the more educated while parental education still affects CVD risk ^{163,164}. Early life socioeconomic adversity has been associated with carotid atherosclerosis in adulthood ^{161,165}. Including patient income in Framingham risk score minimizes the bias in CVD risk estimation caused by socioeconomic status ¹⁶⁶. Socioeconomic differences in health behaviour can be potentially accounted for personality-related factors ¹⁶⁷.

2.3.9. Metabolic syndrome

CVD risk factors are largely interrelated and subjects with increased CVD risk often possess a vast spectrum of risk factors. Metabolic syndrome (MetS) is a combination of cardiovascular risk factors, hypertension, dyslipidaemia, insulin resistance and central obesity, which predicts development of CVD and type 2 diabetes ¹⁶⁸. The worldwide prevalence of MetS is increasing and recognition of the MetS and the treatment of its components at an early stage is important in order to prevent morbidity and mortality due to CVD ^{169,170}. Youth with Mets have been shown to be at risk of developing subclinical atherosclerosis, type 2 diabetes and MetS in adulthood ¹⁷¹. However, recovery from childhood or adulthood MetS has been associated with decreased subclinical atherosclerosis in both anatomic and functional ultrasound markers ^{172,173}. MetS in adulthood and family history of hypertension and type 2 diabetes ¹⁷⁴.

2.3.10. Inflammatory markers and other risk factors

During the past two decades, biomarkers have become important methods in early detection of subclinical disease in clinical practice ¹⁷⁵. Atherosclerosis has been associated with markers of inflammation and hemostasis ¹⁷⁶, platelet activity and aggregation ¹⁷⁶, homocysteine ¹⁷⁷, infectious agents (e.g. Chlamydia pneumoniae) ^{178,179}, sedentary lifestyle ¹⁸⁰, no alcohol intake ¹⁸¹ and psychosocial status ¹⁸². Highsensitivity C-reactive protein (CRP) in childhood and young adulthood has been related with markers of subclinical atherosclerosis ¹⁸³. High-sensitivity CRP seems to be linked with CVD but associations depend largely on other conventional risk factors and markers of inflammation and high-sensitivity CRP might not be a causative factor in development of atherosclerosis ¹⁸⁴. Obesity and smoking in men, and obesity and use of oral contraceptives in women were directly associated with high-sensitivity CRP level ¹⁸⁵. In children with type 1 diabetes, high-sensitivity CRP has been shown to be an

independent predictor of carotid atherosclerosis suggesting that inflammation may be one of the key pathways of atherogenesis in diabetes ¹⁸⁶. high-sensitivity CRP in childhood has been shown to predict weakly high-sensitivity CRP in adulthood independently of conventional risk factors ¹⁸⁷. However, childhood high-sensitivity CRP does not predict carotid IMT in adulthood ¹⁸⁷. Currently, AHA recommends highsensitivity CRP testing for subjects at intermediate risk ¹⁹.

Adipose tissue acts both as an energy storage and as the largest endocrine organ in the body ¹⁸⁸. Visceral and epicardial fat are strongly associated with the development of CVD while subcutaneous fat is not linked with CVD ¹⁸⁸. Adipose tissue secretes mediators called adipocytokines, including leptin, adiponectin, resistin and visfatin, which have multiple effects on the metabolic profile and immunological processes ^{189,190}. Thus, excessive fat may cause adverse metabolic and hemostatic disturbances and CVD via adipocytokines depending on the distribution of body fat ^{188,191,192}.

Both short and excessive sleep duration act as predictors of CVD though mechanisms are not fully understood ¹⁹³. Short duration of sleep may act via reciprocal changes in levels of leptin and ghrelin ¹⁹³. These increase appetite, caloric intake, reduce energy consumption and facilitate the development of obesity and impaired glycaemic control ¹⁹³. Short duration of sleep increases secretion of cortisol, changes growth hormone metabolism and activates low-grade inflammation ¹⁹³. Effect of long duration of sleep may function via residual confounding and co-morbidities .

2.3.11. Metabonomics

Biological heterogeneity and slow development of CVD decreases the accuracy of diagnostic methods in identifying those at elevated risk ^{194,195}. Thus, it is of potentially great importance to examine individually the metabolic profile of every individual to assess development of pathophysiological pathways and individual risk to prevent and treat potential disease at an early stage ¹⁹⁶. ¹NMR metabonomics has been proposed as a method for metabolic profiling and advanced risk assessment in disease prevention ^{196,197}.

Metabonomics refers to the determination of the metabolic profile from body fluids or tissue samples ¹⁹⁶. The phenotype of a biological system is highly reflected by its metabolite composition ¹⁹⁸ and metabonomics can offer a means to accurately determine pathophysiological states ¹⁹⁹. In examination of CVD risk factors, determination of metabolic profile can be performed with ¹NMR spectroscopy of serum samples which enables measurement of lipoprotein subclasses and low-molecular weight metabolites in serum samples to give a more thorough view on the

multifactorial atherogenic status ¹⁹⁶. NMR spectroscopy provides the spectra of all NMR-detectable compounds in the sample as molecular profiles ¹⁹⁵. Thus, there is no need to individually quantify each metabolite separately since spectroscopy measures all examined metabolites simultaneously ¹⁹⁶. NMR spectroscopy is based on the concept that each measured metabolite is identified based on the hydrogen-1 nuclei in the molecule ²⁰⁰. NMR techniques provide a quick and non-destructive analysis of large amounts of metabolites in a single sample ²⁰¹. Thus, the same samples can be used again in other analyses. Moreover, NMR methods have high reproducibility enabling the use of large data sets ²⁰². However, NMR spectroscopy has low sensitivity with nanomolar detection of metabolites, artefacts caused by the pH and ionic composition of the sample and the overlapping spectra of the metabolites ^{203,204}.

Metabolic profiling can be also performed with mass spectrometry ^{23,205} in which metabolites are identified by first ionizing the examined metabolite samples and then measuring the mass-to-charge ratio of these charged particles ²⁰⁶. Mass spectrometry techniques have high sensitivity with picomolar range, high specificity and can be often used as a stand-alone method for identifying and quantifying metabolites ²⁰². Mass spectrometry is often combined with separation methods such as gas or liquid chromatography or capillary electrophoresis to improve resolving power ²⁰². Another method for determining lipoprotein subclasses is ultracentrifugation in which particles in the fluid sample are separated due to their different densities ²⁰⁷.

Data processing and statistical analysis are key components in metabonomics regardless of the method of measurement ²⁰². The Metabolomics Society ²⁰⁸ and the Metabolomics Standardization Initiative ²⁰⁹ have published data standardization initiatives to improve reproducibility in metabonomics.

Clinical utility of advanced lipoprotein testing and subfractionation has been under debate ^{197,210} and no clinical guidelines exist for its clinical use in estimating CVD risk. There are still methodological issues in the interpretation of NMR metabonomics data in a biochemically relevant manner ^{211,212} but the large array of measured metabolites is an advantage for a holistic view on metabolism ^{212,213}. Advanced lipoprotein testing has been used in multiple clinical trials during the past 50 years ¹⁹⁷. Individual patient disorders may be missed with standard lipid tests and these conditions can only be noticed with subfractionation of the lipid profile ¹⁹⁷. The increasing prevalence of the MetS adds to the clinical relevance of advanced lipid profiling ¹⁹⁷. Nevertheless, advanced lipoprotein testing is clinically useful when it adds to clinical knowledge, provides risk information that is independent of established predictors, is easy to measure and interpret and it is accurate, reproducible and internationally standardized

and it has a favourable cost-benefit ratio ²¹⁴. Metabonomics has been proposed as a viable method of studying lipotoxicity in CVD in several reviews ^{215,216}. However, the evidence on the clinical utility of advanced lipoprotein testing is currently based on research laboratory tests ^{197,210} and no clinical data is yet available. Figure 2 displays the information acquired in the NMR spectra.



Figure 2. Information acquired in the NMR spectra in the lipo, LMWM and lipid windows. Figure modified from Soininen et al. 2009 ²¹⁷.

2.4. Assessment of CVD event risk

Atherosclerotic CVD accounts worldwide for >19 million deaths annually ²¹⁸. CVD is the leading cause of death in developed countries and it is becoming more prevalent in developing countries ²¹⁹. In the US, 50% of males and 64% of females who died suddenly of CVD had no previous symptoms ²²⁰. Approximately one third of CVD events ²²¹ and subclinical atherosclerosis ²²² cannot be attributed to traditional CVD risk factors. In the The Prevalence of peripheral Arterial disease in patients with a nonhigh cardiovascular disease risk, with No overt vascular Diseases nOR diAbetes mellitus (PANDORA) study, the prevalence of asymptomatic peripheral arterial disease among participants with non-high CVD risk was 17.8% ²²³. These findings are often referred to as detection gap indicating that other non-conventional conditions may contribute to CVD events ²²⁴ suggesting that available screening and diagnostic methods are somewhat inadequate in detecting asymptomatic patients at risk of CVD event ²²⁵. Thus, there is great need for early recognition of high-risk subjects in the asymptomatic phase of atherosclerosis.

2.4.1. CVD risk scores

Since CVD is typically induced by several simultaneously interacting risk factors ²²⁶, current recommendations on prevention of CHD in clinical practice emphasize the need to base intervention on assessment of total risk burden rather than on single risk factors ²²⁷⁻²²⁹. Risk of CVD events is estimated with risk scores which display probability of developing CVD or CHD event in a specific time period. Estimations are based on conventional risk factors ^{226,230,231} and in latest models, may include family history of myocardial infarction ^{232,233}. According to the guidelines of the American College of Cardiology Federation and AHA imaging studies (IMT and coronary artery calcium score) should be used in patients with intermediate or higher risk and imaging studies clarify the risk in individuals at elevated risk based on their conventional risk factor status ^{19-21,234}. The present thesis concentrated on the following risk scores, which are detailed and contrasted in Table 2.

2.4.1.1. Framingham risk score

Framingham Heart Study is an epidemiologic study started in 1948 in an attempt to identify factors affecting CVD and eventually confirming the risk factor concept. Since then the study has developed mathematical functions for predicting CHD events ²³⁵⁻²³⁸. These functions are multivariable models that include major CHD risk factors. The

model that was used in this study included sex, age, blood pressure, total cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, smoking behaviour and diabetes status and reported 10-year risk of CHD event ²³⁰. The score was developed using data on 5,573 subjects aged 30-74 years and is recommended for 30-75-year-olds ²³⁰. Framingham score has been shown to estimate risk well in populations with similar risk levels in the US ²³⁹ and in Europe ²⁴⁰ but the risk score seems to overestimate absolute risk in populations with lower CHD rates ^{239,241,242} and in Danish ²⁴³ and German ²⁴⁴ populations. These findings may limit utility of the Framingham model in areas outside the US and there is little evidence supporting the use of CVD risk scores for primary prevention ²⁴⁵.

2.4.1.2. Reynolds risk score

Reynolds risk score is a novel sex-specific model for 10-year CVD (CHD, stroke, peripheral arterial disease) risk estimation. In addition to age, total cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, blood pressure and smoking, function includes high-sensitivity CRP for inflammatory status, parental history of premature myocardial infarction before age 60 years and hemoglobin A_{1C} if diabetic in females ^{232,233}. The scores are based on studies on initially healthy 10,724 US men aged \geq 50 years and 24,558 US women aged \geq 45 years who were followed up for over 10 years ^{232,233}.

2.4.1.3 SCORE

The SCORE (Systematic Coronary Risk Evaluation) project was initiated with the aim of developing a risk scoring system for clinical management of CVD risk in European clinical practice ²²⁶. The SCORE model includes sex, smoking, systolic blood pressure, HDL-cholesterol and total cholesterol or total cholesterol/HDL-cholesterol ratio and the model predicts 10-year CHD risk ²²⁶. Age is used to define the hazard function ²²⁶. Separate equations were developed for high-risk and low-risk regions of Europe ²²⁶. The score is based on 12 pooled European cohorts aged 19-80 years totalling 88,080 women and 117,098 men representing 2.7 million person years of follow-up ²²⁶.

2.4.1.4 Finrisk

Finrisk equation is based on data from a Finnish population ⁹ and has been shown to give similar results as Framingham in South Asian population ²³¹. The model includes sex, age, smoking, systolic blood pressure, total cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol and diabetes and it predicts 10-year risk of CHD and cerebrovascular event ²³¹. No guidelines currently exist for utility of Finrisk model. The formula is based on data on

cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in 30-64-year-old Finnish men (N=9,391) and women (N=10,056) with a 10-year follow-up period 9 .

2.4.1.5 PROCAM

PROCAM risk score was developed with the cohort from the Prospective Cardiovascular Münster (PROCAM) study from the Münster and the northern Ruhr area in Germany and the score includes sex, age, smoking, systolic blood pressure, diabetes status, total cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol, triglycerides, parental history of myocardial infarction and regional adjustment factor based on geographic prevalence of CVD ²⁴⁶. PROCAM score predicts 10-year risk of CVD ²⁴⁶. The model is based on 18,460 men and 8,518 women aged 20-78 years at study entry with an average follow-up of 11.7 years ²⁴⁶.

	Framingham	SCORE	Finrisk	Reynolds	PROCAM
Risk factors					
Sex	1	1	1	1	1
Age	1	1	1	1	1
Systolic blood pressure	1	1	1	1	1
Smoking	1	1	1	1	1
Diabetes	1	1	1	1	1
Total cholesterol	1	1	1	1	1
HDL-cholesterol	1	1	1	1	
LDL-cholesterol	1				1
Triglycerides					1
CRP				1	
Family history of CVD				1	1
Regional adjustment of risk		1			1
Number of risk factors	8	8	7	9	10
Target age group	Between	Between 50-65	Middle-aged	Over	Between
	30-74			45-55	45-65
Ethnicity of original cohort	US	Several European cohorts	Finnish	US	German
Predicted outcome					
CVD	1			1	1
СНD		1			
CHD and stroke			✓		
Period of prediction (years)	10	10	10	10	10

Table 2. Description of risk scores for prediction of CVD.

2.4.2. Novel risk assessment

In 2003, Screening for Heart Attack Prevention and Education (SHAPE) Task Force introduced a new CVD risk assessment strategy in which patients with advanced atherosclerosis are predisposed to clinical events by 3 major components: (1) vulnerable plaque, (2) vulnerable blood and (3) vulnerable myocardium ²⁴⁷. However, SHAPE is a private group of CVD experts and not an official organization. Vulnerable plaques refer to all types of atherosclerotic plaques with high likelihood of rapid progression or thrombotic complications, that is, susceptible to complications ²²⁵. However, vulnerable plaques are not the only culprit factors for acute CVD events. Tendency of thrombosis (vulnerable blood) and susceptibility to fatal arrhytmias (vulnerable myocardium) contribute extensively to development of clinically evident CVD ²⁴⁷ and when all these factors are considered in risk assessment they form the concept of vulnerable patient ²⁴⁷ indicating a subject prone to CVD events. However, few data exist for the utility of the SHAPE strategy.

2.5. Vascular ultrasound imaging methods of subclinical atherosclerosis

Noninvasive vascular ultrasound imaging methods such as carotid artery intima-media thickness (IMT), carotid artery distensibility (CDist) and brachial artery flow-mediated dilation (FMD) are currently used as markers of early atherosclerotic changes in both clinical and research settings. These methods have been shown to be reproducible and useful in identifying asymptomatic subjects at risk of CVD ²⁴⁸. Recommendations for standardization of these methods for research in pediatric populations also exist ²⁴⁹. However, these methods are not used, at least is Finland, in clinical settings for risk estimation.

2.5.1. Arterial wall thickness

B-mode ultrasound can be used reliably in measurement of common carotid IMT and plaque proximal to carotid bifurcation in assessment of extent and severity of structural changes in subclinical atherosclerosis ²⁵⁰. In 1986, Pignoli et al. introduced measurement of IMT with ultrasound as a strong correlate of actual histological IMT using arterial samples from autopsy studies ²⁵¹. Measurement of IMT is most often performed on the carotid artery due to its convenience. Carotid IMT has been shown to correlate with CVD risk factors ^{252,253} and predict CHD events in asymptomatic phase ^{254,255}. Risk factors in childhood have been associated with increased carotid IMT in adulthood in Young Finns study ^{41,56}, the Muscatine study ⁵⁵, the Bogalusa Heart study ⁴², and the CDAH study ⁴³. In Young Finns study, the relationship between obesity in

youth and increased IMT in adulthood was explained by significant tracking of BMI from youth to adulthood ²⁵⁶. The Atherosclerosis Risk in Young Adults study showed that unfavourable risk factor profile in healthy adults aged 27-30 years was associated cross-sectionally with marked increase in carotid IMT ²⁵⁷. Several studies have shown that increase in carotid IMT increases risk of CVD events independent of traditional CVD risk factor levels ²⁵⁸⁻²⁶¹. However, according to Skilton et al. measures of all three layers of the carotid wall had higher correlation with cardiovascular risk factors than IMT alone ²⁶². For each 0.03-mm increase per year in carotid IMT, the increase in relative risk for any coronary event was 3.1-fold ²⁶³. According to Lorenz et al., the age- and sex-adjusted overall relative risk for myocardial infarction was 1.15 and for stroke 1.18 per 0.10-mm common carotid IMT difference ²⁶⁴. However, IMT regression or slowed progression by cardiovascular drug therapies is not associated with reduced risk of CVD events ²⁶⁵. Slower progression of IMT has been shown to predict nonfatal myocardial infarction primarily in nonstatin trials and in subjects with low baseline carotid IMT ²⁶⁶.

Atherosclerosis Risk In Communities study showed that adding carotid IMT or presence of carotid plaque to traditional risk factors improved prediction of CHD ²⁶⁷. IMT might also be useful in the identification of individuals who have lower CVD risk than what is based on conventional risk factors ²⁶⁷. These individuals would benefit more from less intensive risk reduction thus avoiding excessive treatment. However, carotid IMT seems to be relatively modest predictor of CHD compared to carotid plaque and IMT adds little to CHD prediction by risk factors alone ²⁶⁸.

The utility of carotid IMT in prediction of CVD risk has been acknowledged by the AHA ²⁶⁹ and the Third Joint Task Force of European and other Societies on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention in Clinical Practice ²⁷⁰. Measurement of carotid IMT has been proposed as screening tools for CVD risk stratification combined with risk factor assessment by the SHAPE Task Force ²⁷¹ and the AHA and American College of Cardiology Federation guidelines and the Society of Atherosclerosis Imaging and Prevention statement released in 2010 recommend IMT measurement in subjects with intermediate or higher risk, metabolic syndrome, and older patients ^{19,21}. However, clinical use of anatomic markers of atherosclerosis has been criticised due to the lack of evidence on the independent predictive value of carotid IMT and the ability of IMT to reclassify patients into lower and higher risk categories ²⁷²⁻²⁷⁴.

2.5.2. Arterial elasticity

Arteriosclerosis is part of aging process and an independent risk factor for CVD ²⁷⁵. Large arteries lose elasticity due to high ratio of collagen to elastin in the vessel wall ^{275,276}, breaking of the elastic fibers, inflammatory reaction, fibrosis, smooth muscle necrosis in the media layer and calcification of the vessel wall ²⁷⁷. In adults, CVD risk factors have been shown to promote loss of arterial elasticity in several studies ^{275,278-281}, ageing still being the most significant factor decreasing arterial elasticity ²⁸². Risk factors in childhood have been shown to predict carotid elasticity in adulthood ²⁸¹. Arterial stiffness has also been shown to be an independent predictor of CVD events in subjects with elevated CVD risk ²⁸³⁻²⁸⁵.

Examination of arterial elasticity can be performed with numerous noninvasive methods ²⁷⁶. Elasticity can be estimated with ultrasound by assessing the blood pressure and the change in arterial diameter during the cardiac cycle. These data can be expressed as several indices, such as distensibility, the stiffness index and Young's elastic modulus ^{286,287}. Distensibility describes arterial dilation during the cardiac cycle, stiffness index displays the elastic properties of the arterial wall somewhat independently of blood pressure and Young's elastic modulus measures intrinsic stiffness of the arterial wall independently of the intima-media thickness ^{286,288}. Arterial elasticity can be evaluated also with pulse wave velocity (PWV) and waveform analyses ²⁷⁶ of which PWV has been previously shown to correlate with the mentioned ultrasonographically measured indices of arterial stiffness ²⁸⁹. PWV measures the difference of the pulse wave between two sites on the registered artery and the delay between points on the wave. In waveform analyses, applanation tonometry registers blood pressure waveforms during the cardiac cycle. PWV has been shown to predict CVD outcome in low-to-moderate CVD risk populations ²⁹⁰. According to AHA guidelines measurement of arterial elasticity for determination of CVD risk are not recommended outside research settings¹⁹.

2.5.3. Endothelial function

Measurement of brachial FMD is a widely used method in determining endotheliummediated vasodilatator function ²⁹¹. Normally, endothelium maintains the local balance between vasodilation and vasocontriction and regulates thrombogenesis, fibrinolysis, platelet and leukocyte interactions and smooth muscle cell activity ^{292,293}. Deterioration of endothelial function (endothelial dysfunction) due to atherosclerotic progression preceeds structural atherosclerotic changes in the arterial wall ⁶. Endothelial function depends on the sum of CVD risk factors, atheroprotective factors and genetics ^{294,295}. First measurements of endothelial function in humans were performed by measuring the response of epicardial arteries to infused acetylcholine ²⁹⁶. However, such invasive measurements would not be suitable for large-scale studies in asymptomatic patients unlike the noninvasive methods like FMD ²⁹⁷.

Endothelial function is often measured with the technique introduced by Celermajer et al. ²⁹⁸. Cuff occlusion followed by release increases blood flow in the brachial artery that increases shear stress triggering the release of NO by endothelial cells. Placement of the cuff distal to the imaged artery leads to principally NO-dependent response and proximal cuff placement causes less NO-dependent response ²⁹⁹. The latter method was used in the Young Finns study.

Another noninvasive method for measuring endothelial function is examination of endothelial vasomotor function after reactive hyperemia by pulse amplitude tonometry (RH-PAT) ^{297,300}. RH-PAT is performed with a finger plethysmograph, a longitudinal socket which surrounds the distal index finger during measurement. The probe has a rigid outer wall and an inner membrane to provide a pressurised uniform field around the finger by applying near-diastolic pressure on the finger. This enables the probe to unload arterial wall tension and increase the signal-noise ratio ²⁹⁷. Measurement of RH-PAT include quantifying arterial pulsatile volume at rest and during increased shear stress and dilation. Arterial dilation is mediated by NO released from endothelial cells in response to increased blood flow ^{301,302}. PAT and FMD have different relations with CVD risk factors and correlate weakly with each other ³⁰³. FMD has been shown to correlate with CVD risk factors in childhood and adulthood ^{298,304,305} and there has been evidence of heritability of FMD ^{306,307}. Clinically, FMD is a predictor of incident CVD events in adults ^{308,309}. However, FMD did not predict adverse CVD outcomes in adults according to Anderson et al.³¹⁰, whereas hyperemic velocity, the stimulus for FMD, was a significant CVD risk marker ³¹⁰. Moreover, evidence on possible interrelationship between IMT and FMD is still controversial ³¹¹⁻³¹³ suggesting that they might be independent markers of structural and functional arterial status. Corretti et al. ³¹⁴ and Thijssen et al. ³¹⁵ have introduced guidelines for measurement of FMD in studies of endothelial physiology but AHA does not recommend FMD outside research settings ¹⁹.

3. AIMS OF THE STUDY

The aims of this thesis are as follows:

- To report cardiovascular risk factor levels in 30-45-year-old Finns in the 2007 follow-up, and the 6-year change in risk factor levels between 2001 and 2007 (I). The hypothesis was to observe a 6-year increase in obesity and blood pressure and a decrease in serum total cholesterol in young Finnish adults. Risk factors levels were expected to be elevated in study subjects in 2007.
- 2. To examine 6-year tracking of IMT, CDist and FMD in young adults and factors affecting tracking (II). The anatomic marker IMT was expected to display higher tracking than the functional markers CDist and FMD.
- 3. To examine the utility of cardiovascular risk scores in prediction of markers of subclinical atherosclerosis including increased IMT, decreased CDist and decreased FMD in young adults (III). Risk scores were expected to be more highly associated with IMT than with CDist and FMD.
- 4. To study the utility of metabolic profiling by serum NMR metabonomics in prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults (IV). Addition of metabonomics data to the conventional risk factor profile was expected to improve prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis.

4. SUBJECTS AND METHODS

4.1. DESCRIPTION OF THE CARDIOVASCULAR RISK IN YOUNG FINNS STUDY

This thesis is part of the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study is an on-going observational multi-centre follow-up study into cardiovascular risk factors and atherosclerosis precursors from childhood to adulthood. The study was started in 1980 and has been performed by five Finnish universities in Helsinki, Kuopio, Oulu, Tampere and Turku. In 1980, 3,596 Finns aged 3, 6, 9, 12, 15 and 18 years participated in the first cross-sectional survey. Since then, follow-ups for the whole study group have been performed in 1983, 1986, 2001 and 2007. In 2001, a total of 2,283 participants aged 24-39 years were reexamined, and in 2007, 2,204 subjects aged 30-45 years were examined. A total of 1,828 subjects participated both in 2001 and 2007. Figure 3 displays the progression of the study between 1980 and 2007 and table 3 displays dropouts and reparticipants. In 2007, among 2,217 study subjects 46 (2.1%) received statins, 152 (6.9%) received antihypertensive medication and 25 (1.1%) received treatment for diabetes according to self-report.

Vascular ultrasound studies were performed amongst 2,265 study subjects aged 24-39 years in 2001, and amongst 2,197 subjects aged 30-45 years in 2007. 1,803 subjects had vascular ultrasound available at both time-points and amongst them the use of lipid-lowering (N=7) and antihypertensive medication (N=43) was rare.

Subjects gave written informed consent in 2001 and 2007. The study complies with the Declaration of Helsinki and the research protocol was approved by local ethics committee.


Figure 3. Progression of the study between 1980 and 2007.

Year of	Participants	Drop-outs after	Repartio	cipants fr	om drop	outs	
follow-up	in follow-up	follow-up	1980	1983	1986	2001	2007
1980	3,596	728	-	-	-	-	-
1983	2,991	583	-	-	-	-	-
1986	2,779	734	189	-	-	-	-
2001	2,283	463	223	320	-	-	-
2007	2,204	-	55	60	269	-	-

Table 3. Subjects to drop out after follow-up and reparticipants from subjects who dropped out after follow-ups in mentioned years.

4.2. BLOOD SAMPLES

In 2001 and 2007, venous blood samples were drawn primarily from the right antecubital vein after an overnight fast and serum was separated, aliquoted and stored at -70°C until analysis. If sampling from the right arm failed, the left antecubital vein was used. Serum total cholesterol levels were measured by the enzymatic cholesterol esterase – cholesterol oxidase method (Cholesterol reagent, Olympus, Ireland)⁴¹. The same reagent was used for estimating HDL-cholesterol levels after precipitation of LDL and VLDL with dextran sulfate- Mg^{2+316} . LDL-cholesterol was estimated by the Friedewald formula ³¹⁷ in subjects with triglycerides levels <4.0 mmol. The serum triglycerides concentration was assayed using the enzymatic glycerol kinase - glycerol phosphate oxidase method (Triglyceride reagent, Olympus). Serum glucose concentration was determined by the enzymatic hexokinase method (Glucose reagent, Apolipoprotein A1 (ApoA1) and B Olympus). (ApoB) were analysed immunoturbidometrically (Orion Diagnostica, Espoo, Finland)⁸⁰. The above mentioned analyses were all performed on an AU400-analyzer (Olympus, Japan). Serum insulin concentration was determined by a microparticle enzyme immunoassay (IMx insulin reagent, Abbott Diagnostics, USA) on an IMx instrument (Abbott). Serum CRP was determined turbidimetrically (2001: CRP-UL reagent, Wako, USA, 2007: CRP Latex reagent, Olympus, Ireland) on an AU400 analyzer (Olympus, Japan). All the analyses were carried out in the Laboratory for Population Research of the National Institute for Health and Welfare (Turku, Finland). The following methods of the laboratory are accreditated by the Finnish Accreditation Service according to standard ISO/IEC17025: total cholesterol. HDL-cholesterol, triglycerides. apolipoprotein A1 and B, glucose and insulin.

Due to changes in methods or reagents from 2001 to 2007, the 2007 triglycerides, glucose and insulin levels were corrected by using the following correction factor equations. The equations were determined with linear regression analysis utilizing standardized principal component adjustments.

Subjects and Methods

Triglycerides = (triglycerides (2007)+0.03226)/0.9811. Glucose = (glucose (2007)-0.0235)/0.9471. Insulin = insulin (2007) ×1,3728-0.8795

No correction equations were needed on the 2007 total cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol and HDL- cholesterol levels, as methods had not changed.

Insulin resistance was estimated with homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR)¹²⁴. HOMA-IR was calculated using the following equation.

HOMA-IR = $(glucose \times insulin)/22.5$

4.3. NMR spectroscopy and metabolite quantification

Two NMR spectra were recorded from each serum sample at 37°C on a magnetic field strength of 500 MHz ²¹⁷. A standard proton NMR spectrum was used for lipoprotein subclass quantification ³¹⁸. The spectral information reflecting lipoprotein particle size and concentration was deconvoluted to quantify 14 lipoprotein subclasses in mmol/l by regression modeling. For detection of low-molecular-weight metabolites (LMWM) a spectrum was measured where most signals from the macromolecules are suppressed. Iterative lineshape fitting analysis was used to quantify LMWM in absolute concentration in units relative to the signal intensity.

Metabolic profiling has not been performed in children and adolescents since older serum samples from earlier follow-ups have deteriorated to a degree where reliable measurement of metabolite with NMR methods is no longer possible.

Reproducibility of measurements

The LMWM variables were not selected based on prior knowledge of biological association with atherosclerosis, but only on which metabolites could be reliably quantified in our current experimental protocol. Associations of all quantified LMMW with carotid IMT were assessed. Missing LMWM data (0.3%) was imputed using the nonlinear iterative partial least squares algorithm based on all other covariates ³¹⁹.

4.4. PHYSICAL EXAMINATION AND QUESTIONNAIRES

The physical examination consisted of measurement of height, weight, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, and waist and hip circumferences ⁴¹. Height was measured with a Seca anthropometer to the nearest centimeter and weight with Seca weighing scales. BMI was calculated by dividing the weight in kilograms by the square of the height in meters. Waist circumference was assessed midway between the iliac crest and the lowest rib and hip circumference at the level of the greater trochanters as the

average of two measurements with an accuracy of 0.1 cm. Blood pressure was measured in the right arm at least three times with a random zero sphygmomanometer in sitting position after a 5 minute rest. Blood pressure was estimated as the average of the three readings of systolic and diastolic blood pressure. The use of antihypertensive medication was regarded as an indication of hypertension. Lifestyle risk factors such as smoking, alcohol consumption and physical activity were examined with questionnaires. The subjects smoking daily were regarded as smokers. Physical activity index was calculated using a metabolic equivalents (MET) index ³²⁰. Study subjects reported the frequency, intensity and duration of both leisure-time and working-time physical activity. One MET unit equals the energy consumption of one kilocalorie per one kilogram of body weight per one hour.

Parental history of myocardial infarction was reported <55 years in either parent in 2001 and <55 years in males and <65 years in females in 2007. History of stroke was reported at any age.

4.5. ULTRASOUND STUDIES

Ultrasound studies were performed on the carotid and brachial arteries with Acuson Sequoia512 ultrasound mainframes (Acuson, Mountain View, California) with 13.0 MHz linear array transducer by the same single measurer in both follow-ups.

Common carotid IMT was measured on the posterior wall of the left common carotid artery approximately 10mm proximal to the carotid bifurcation. A minimum of 4 measurements were performed to calculate mean carotid IMT. The left common carotid artery and carotid bulb area were also scanned for atherosclerotic plaques, defined as distinct areas of the far and near vessel walls protruding into the lumen >50% of the adjacent intima-media layer³²¹. Carotid IMT is displayed in Figure 4.

Subjects and Methods



Figure 4. Carotid IMT was measured in the common carotid artery proximal to the carotid bifurcation. IMT is displayed in the figure as the distance between the arrows.

CDist was assessed by measuring the common carotid artery diameter in end-diastole and end-systole. The proportional change between systolic and diastolic values was calculated and distensibility was expressed as the ratio between change in diameter and pulse pressure derived from concomitant brachial blood pressure³²¹. CDist=[(systolic diameter–diastolic diameter)/diastolic diameter]/pulse pressure. Carotid diameter is displayed in Figure 5.



Figure 5. Carotid distensibility was measured as the difference between the carotid diameter in end-systole and end-diastole divided by pulse pressure. Carotid diameter is displayed with the arrow.

Brachial FMD was examined by measuring the left brachial artery diameter both at rest and during reactive hyperemia. The increased blood flow was induced by inflating a

Subjects and Methods

pneumatic tourniquet placed around the forearm to a pressure of 250mmHg for 4.5 minutes and then deflating the tourniquet³²¹. Measurement of arterial diameter was performed at end-diastole at fixed distance from an anatomic marker at rest and 40, 60 and 80 seconds after cuff release³²¹. The maximum vessel diameter during dilation was expressed as the percentage relative to resting scan. Brachial artery diameter at rest and and during reactive hyperemia is displayed in Figures 6a-b.



Figure 6a. Brachial artery diameter at rest is displayed with the arrow.





In 2001, 57 subjects were re-examined 3 months after their original scan to assess variability in measurements. The between-visit coefficients of variation (CV) for IMT, CDist and FMD were 6.4%, 16.3% and 26.0% respectively³²¹.

4.6. STUDY DESIGN OF STUDIES I-IV

In study I, cardiovascular risk factor levels in 2007 and their 6-year change between 2001 and 2007 were studied. Risk factor levels were examined in 2,204 subjects aged 30-45 years in 2007. 6-year changes were assessed as changes in mean values of risk

factor levels related to sex in the follow-up studies in 2001 and 2007. In order to analyse the results, only subjects of the same age were selected for the analyses. Therefore, the age cohort of 30-39-year-old participants in 2001 was compared with its counterpart in the 2007 follow-up. Because some of the subjects belonged to both groups (i.e. study years 2001 and 2007), all statistical analyses concerning 6-year change were performed separately for subjects aged 30-33-years and 36-39 years to avoid analyses using data from the same subjects in both study years.

In study II, 6-year tracking of IMT, Cdist and FMD and factors affecting tracking were studied in 1,809 subjects.

In study III, the prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis with cardiovascular risk scores was examined. Subclinical atherosclerosis was measured by IMT, CDist and FMD in 1,809 subjects.

In study IV, associations between lipoprotein subclasses and low-molecular-weight metabolites determined with NMR-metabonomics and subclinical atherosclerosis were studied. Subclinical atherosclerosis was measured with IMT, CDist and FMD. A total of 1,587 subjects had all metabonomics variables and IMT, CDist and FMD measurements available were subsequently included for this analysis.

4.7. STATISTICAL ANALYSES

The results are stated as mean \pm SD, unless stated otherwise. Group comparisons were performed using *t*-test for continuous variables and χ^2 -test for categorical variables. Values for serum triglycerides and insulin were log₁₀-transformed prior to analyses due to skewed distributions. The statistical analyses were performed using Statistical Analysis System (SAS, version 9.2), STATA (version 10.0) and MatLab (version 7.5) softwares. Statistical significance was inferred at a 2-tailed P-value <0.05. Scatter plots were examined to determine the distribution of measurements and detect possible outliers. No clear outliers were detected in the data.

Retrospective power analyses were not performed since confidence intervals have been shown to display inadequate sample size to readers better than retrospective power analyses ³²².

Study I:

Cardiovascular risk factor levels in 2007 are expressed as mean \pm SD and the effect of age on risk factors was studied using linear regression analysis. The similarities of the associations between age and risk factors between men and women were studied with multivariate linear regression models, which included the risk factor as the dependent variable and age, sex and age \times sex interaction term as independent variables. The

differences in risk factor level means between men and women in all age groups were determined by applying *t*-test for continuous variables and χ^2 -test for categorical variables.

6-year changes were assessed as changes in mean values of risk factor levels related to sex in the follow-up studies in 2001 and 2007. In addition, for easier presentation of results, the mean values for variables are calculated for the combined group. The statistical analysis for secular changes was performed using an unpaired *t*-test. There was no difference in age in either gender between the above mentioned groups in 2001 and 2007 (P always > 0.2), and therefore no adjustments for age were performed.

The prevalences of MetS and its components are expressed as proportions. The effects of age and time (secular trend) on the prevalence of MetS and its components in 2001 and 2007 were studied with logistic regression analysis.

Study II:

Ultrasound measurements and risk factor levels are expressed as mean \pm SD unless stated otherwise. Comparisons of mean ultrasound measurement levels were performed using the Mann Whitney test due to skewed distributions of IMT, CDist and FMD. Trends by age were examined with linear regression analyses.

To give reliable long-term estimation on the development of atherosclerotic changes ultrasound measurements should maintain in the same fractiles over time. Tracking was studied to assess whether the examined ultrasound methods fulfilled this requirement.

Two approaches were used to examine tracking of vascular ultrasound measurements. First, IMT, CDist and FMD were divided into age- and sex-specific quintiles at both time-points and the probability of remaining in quintiles expressed. Second, the correlation between measurements in 2001 and 2007 was examined with Spearman's partial correlation analysis. The partial correlation analyses were standardised for sex and age unless analyses were stratified by these variables. Tracking of conventional risk factors was examined with Spearman's correlation. All studies were standardized by age except analyses on Framingham risk score which includes age as a CVD risk factor. The degree of tracking was estimated for correlation coefficients as follows: <0.30 for low, 0.30-0.60 for moderate, 0.60-0.90 for moderately high and >0.90 for high 323 .

Spearman's partial correlation models between ultrasound measurements in 2001 and 2007 were standardised by age and stratified by BMI, blood pressure and Framingham risk score groups in analyses concerning the effect of categorical risk factors on

tracking. Comparisons between tracking correlation coefficients were examined using Fisher r-to-z transformation ³²⁴.

Effect of cardiovascular risk on stability was studied by measuring tracking in groups below and above sex-specific median of 10-year CVD risk according to Framingham ³²⁵ and SCORE ²²⁶ risk scores based on risk factors in 2001. Median for Framingham risk score was 0.66% in females and 1.70% in males and median for SCORE was 0.010% in females and 0.14% in males.

Short-term reproducibility of ultrasound measurements was examined using Spearman's partial correlations between ultrasound measurements in 2001 and the reexamination 3 months later and the measurements in 2007. Correlation analyses were also performed between mean values of the measurements in 2001 and the reexaminations and measurements 6 years later. Analyses were standardised by sex and age.

Study III:

Cross-sectional (2001 and 2007) and longitudinal associations between risk scores and ultrasound measurements were examined using Spearman's correlations.

The utility of baseline risk scores to predict 6-year subclinical atherosclerosis was examined. These analyses were based on separate logistic models that included a single binary subclinical outcome with a single risk score as the predictor variable. For comparisons, the Framingham risk score was used as the reference risk score, with subsequent comparisons made between Framingham with Finrisk, SCORE, PROCAM, or Reynolds risk scores. A number of criteria, put forward by the AHA ³²⁶, were used to compare performance between risk scores.

Calibration of each model within groups (tenths) was assessed using the Hosmer-Lemshow (H-L) chi-square statistic³²⁷. Values >20 (P<0.01) suggest a lack of adequate calibration ³²⁸.

Discrimination was estimated using area under the receiver operating characteristic curve (AUC) determined for each logistic regression model. Differences in AUC between Framingham and Finrisk, SCORE, PROCAM, or Reynolds risk score models was estimated using the DeLong algorithm ³²⁹.

Net reclassification improvement (NRI) and integrated discrimination improvement (IDI) were calculated to determine the extent to which Finrisk, SCORE, PROCAM or Reynolds risk scores compared with the Framingham score reassigned participants to a risk level or category that better reflected their final outcome status (case or control) ^{330,331}. For NRI, participants were assigned to four categories reflecting their 6-year risk of the subclinical outcome. Risk categories for high IMT/plaque were <14%, 14-16%,

16-20%, \geq 20%. Categories for low CDist and low FMD were <9%, 9-11%, 11-15%, \geq 15%.

IDI is the continuous version of NRI where, instead of assigning categories of risk, differences between risk probabilities for the two models are averaged and differenced for cases and controls. A P \leq 0.01 for IDI comparisons suggests improved model performance ³³⁰.

Study IV:

A dichotomous score representing increased subclinical atherosclerosis was defined as incidence of carotid IMT ≥90th percentile and/or presence of carotid plaque at 6-year follow-up. Individuals with high carotid IMT or plaque at baseline were excluded. Baseline characteristics were compared using two-tailed χ^2 -test, t-test and Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, adjusted for age, sex, and BMI, for categorical, normally distributed and skewed variables, respectively. The relations of systemic metabolites to subclinical atherosclerosis were investigated according to criteria suggested by the AHA ³³². Logistic regression models for lipids and lipoprotein subclasses were adjusted for sex, age, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, BMI, and family history of CVD. Models for low molecular weight and lipid metabolites were further adjusted for conventionally assayed LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, and triglycerides. For validation of novel amino acid biomarkers, cross-sectional associations with carotid IMT were assessed using linear regression for 1028 individuals from the Health 2000 study ¹⁴⁸. To assess association between CDist and FMD and metabolic profiling, logistic regression analyses for low CDist (CDist 20th percentile) and FMD (FMD \le 20th percentile) prevalence at 6-year follow-up were adjusted for sex, baseline age, body mass index and systolic blood pressure. The low-molecular-weight and serum extract metabolite associations were further adjusted for baseline conventional serum total cholesterol and triglycerides. Association between high progression of IMT (IMT progression in 6 years $\geq 80^{\text{th}}$ percentile) and metabolic profiling was examined with logistic regression analyses adjusted for sex, baseline age, body mass index, systolic blood pressure and baseline IMT. The low-molecular-weight and serum extract metabolite associations were further adjusted for baseline conventional serum total cholesterol and triglycerides.

Derivation of prediction models

The incremental value of adding circulating metabolic biomarkers to established risk factors for prediction of high IMT was examined based on multivariate logistic regression models. The prediction models were derived according to the following steps: non-laboratory risk factors were selected based on the lowest deviance (-2·log-

likelihood), indicating the best model fit. All combinations of the following variables were tested: age, sex, BMI, waist circumference, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, smoking status, and family history of CVD. Subsequently, conventional lipids were tested with the selected non-laboratory risk factors forced into the models. The model with lowest deviance was selected from all possible combinations of total cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, triglycerides, apoB, apoA1, total cholesterol/HDL-cholesterol, and apoB/apoA1 -ratio, glucose, and C-reactive protein. This model (age, sex, BMI, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, family history of CVD, LDL-cholesterol, and HDL-cholesterol) constitutes the reference (Model A). The reference model was compared to prediction models where NMR-based metabolites were allowed to complement conventional lipid risk factors. In order to derive the most parsimonious prediction models only metabolites with nominally significant odds ratios (OR) (P<0.05) were included in the model selection ³³³. Backwards stepwise selection (threshold P<0.05) was used with non-laboratory risk factors forced into the models. Three comparison models were derived: NMR-based lipoprotein lipid and subclass measures were allowed to complement or replace conventional lipids (Model B), low-molecular-weight metabolites were additionally included in the model selection (Model C), and finally, lipid metabolites were allowed to enter the model (Model D). For derivation of prediction models missing metabolite data (1.0%) were imputed using the nonlinear iterative partial least squares algorithm based on all other covariates in the models 319 . Individuals (n=17) with missing data in the selected biomarkers, tyrosine and docosahexaenoic acid, were subsequently excluded for evaluation of prediction model performance.

Model selection for prediction of low CDist and FMD was performed in the same way. For low CDist, reference model (model A) included age, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, waist circumference, LDL-cholesterol, apoB, glucose and CRP. Reclassification analyses were performed between the derived models. No models were derived for prediction of low FMD since all associations between low FMD and metabonomics variables were nonsignificant.

Evaluation of prediction models

The ability to discriminate risk was estimated using AUC. Comparison of AUC between the models were estimated using the DeLong algorithm ³³⁴. Log-likelihood ratio (χ^2 for each model as compared to a model with nonlaboratory risk factors only) and Aikake Information Criterion (AIC) were used to provide estimates of global fit. Calibration of each model within risk deciles was assessed using HL goodness-of-fit ³³⁵. NRI and IDI were calculated to determine the extent to which addition of

metabolite data reassigned participants to risk levels that better reflected their outcome status 336,337 . For NRI, participants were assigned to one of four categories (<5%, 5%-10%, 10%-20%, and >20%) that reflected their 6-year risk of incident high IMT or plaque based on each model. The proportions of participants correctly reclassified to either higher- or lower-risk categories using models B, C, or D were compared with model A. All risk prediction models for incident high IMT were evaluated using 10-fold cross-validation so that prediction of an individual's risk is not influenced by his or her own outcome status in order to avoid overfitting. The median of discrimination, reclassification, global fit and calibration metrics for 50 cross-validation repeats are presented. Because there is no clinical consensus on what signifies high IMT, low CDist and FMD, the predictive performance of the models using alternate cut-points to define high IMT, low CDist and FMD, were examined with similar results obtained. Statistical significance was inferred for P<0.05.

5. RESULTS

5.1. Study I:

Follow-ups of the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study in 2001 and 2007: Levels and 6-year changes in risk factors

5.1.1. Attrition analyses

Risk factor levels in 2001 in participants and non-participants in the follow-up in 2007 were examined for potential differences in baseline risk factor levels and measurements of subclinical atherosclerosis between the groups (Table 4a-b). The objective was to determine if non-participation at follow-up of subjects with high or low risk factors was responsible for any of the observed changes in risk factor levels. In men systolic blood pressure and prevalence of smoking were higher in non-participants than in participants. In women, non-participants were younger and had higher waist circumference, systolic blood pressure and prevalence of smoking than participants. Thus, increases in systolic pressure and waist circumference might have been higher than observed. Moreover, prevalence of smoking could have been higher in both sexes in 2007.

There were no significant differences in mean levels of subclinical atherosclerosis between participants and non-participants. Therefore, the mean state of atherosclerosis was not affected by selection bias. **Table 4a.** Differences in risk factor levels (in 2001) between participants (participated both in 2001 and 2007) and non-participants (participated in 2001, but not in 2007) in the follow-up in 2007.

	Men		
	Participants	Non-Participants	P-value for difference
Ν	803	223	
Age in 2001	31.6	31.0	0.12
BMI (kg/m ²)	25.7	26.0	0.27
Waist (cm)	89.8	90.0	0.78
Systolic BP (mmHg)	121.1	123.3	0.02
Diastolic BP (mmHg)	72.9	74.2	0.12
Total cholesterol (mmol/l)	5.24	5.32	0.28
LDL cholesterol (mmol/l)	3.43	3.40	0.67
HDL cholesterol (mmol/l)	1.15	1.18	0.18
ApoA1 (g/l)	1.40	1.42	0.14
ApoB (g/l)	1.13	1.14	0.57
Triglycerides (mmol/l)	1.51	1.61	0.081
Insulin (mU/I)	7.6	8.2	0.19
Glucose (mmol/l)	5.2	5.3	0.41
Smoking (%)	27.0	42.1	<0.0001
Alcohol consumption (daily doses)	1.22	1.40	0.15
	Women		
	Participants	Non-Participants	P-value for difference
N	1025	232	
Age in 2001	31.7	30.8	0.0072
BMI (kg/m²)	24.4	25.0	0.094
Waist (cm)	79.0	80.9	0.025
Systolic BP (mmHg)	112.3	114.5	0.015
Diastolic BP (mmHg)	68.6	69.4	0.34
Total cholesterol (mmol/l)	5.09	5.08	0.95
LDL cholesterol (mmol/l)	3.16	3.16	0.90
HDL cholesterol (mmol/I)	1.40	1.38	0.32
ApoA1 (g/l)	1.57	1.56	0.74
ApoB (g/l)	1.00	1.02	0.39
Triglycerides (mmol/l)	1.17	1.22	0.31
Insulin (mU/I)	7.8	8.3	0.25
Glucose (mmol/l)	4.91	4.93	0.66
Smoking (%)	17.6	26.6	0.0022
Alcohol consumption (daily doses)	0.49	0.55	0.45

Comparison between participants and non-participants performed using t-test.

To examine the effect of age difference on differences in risk factors between participants and non-participants, analyses were performed stratified by sex and age. The results were similar suggesting that observed differences were not driven by age difference.

not in 2007) in the	follow-up in 200)/.	
	Men		
	Participants	Non-Participants	P-value for difference
Ν	794	224	
IMT (mm)	0.59	0.60	0.26
CDist (%/mmHg)	2.00	2.01	0.88
FMD (%)	6.84	7.32	0.13
	Women		
	Participants	Non-Participants	P-value for difference
Ν	1015	232	
IMT (mm)	0.57	0.57	0.63
CDist (%/mmHg)	2.33	2.25	0.14
FMD (%)	8.78	9.03	0.46

Table 4b. Differences in measurements of subclinical atherosclerosis (in 2001) between participants (participated both in 2001 and 2007) and non-participants (participated in 2001, but not in 2007) in the follow-up in 2007.

Comparison between participants and non-participants performed using *t*-test.

To examine the effect of age difference on differences in measurements between participants and non-participants, analyses were performed stratified by sex and age. The results were similar suggesting that observed differences were not driven by age difference.

5.1.2. Cardiovascular risk factors in 2007

Mean risk factor profile and mean levels of subclinical atherosclerosis in 2007 in young adults are displayed in Tables 5 and 6a-b. In 30-45-year-old subjects, the mean serum total cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol and triglyceride concentrations in 30-45-year-old adults were 5.05, 3.09, 1.34 and 1.40 mmol/l, respectively. Men had higher total cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol, total cholesterol to HDL-cholesterol ratio, triglycerides, ApoB, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, BMI, waist circumference, alcohol consumption and IMT than women in all age groups. Women had higher HDL-cholesterol and ApoA1 levels, ApoA1 to ApoB ratio, CDist and FMD. In conclusion, men had higher mean CVD risk than women.

		,	•					
	Total	-TDL-	HDL-	Total cholesterol/ HDL-				
	cholesterol	cholesterol	cholesterol	cholesterol	Triglycerides			ApoB/ ApoA1
Age (years) N	(mmol/l)	(mmol/l)	(mmol/l)	ratio	(mmol/l)	ApoA1 (g/l)	ApoB (g/l)	ratio
Women								
30 170	4.79±0.88	2.71±0.70	1.52±0.40	3.30±0.85	1.27±0.71	1.74±0.34	0.91±0.23	2.03±0.62
33 206	4.74±0.81	2.81±0.64	1.42±0.31	3.44±0.75	1.12±0.64	1.64±0.26	0.90±0.23	1.92 ± 0.52
36 195	4.95±0.82	2.95±0.69	1.44±0.33	3.59±0.97	1.22±0.64	1.68±0.27	0.95 ± 0.23	1.86±0.52
39 234	4.93±0.88	2.96±0.74	1.43±0.30	3.59±0.96	1.20±0.71	1.65±0.25	0.96±0.25	1.83±0.50
42 218	5.11±0.84	3.13±0.75	1.44±0.32	3.70±0.96	1.18±0.66	1.66±0.24	0.99±0.24	1.78±0.53
45 190	5.05±0.87	3.09±0.75	1.44±0.30	3.65±0.91	1.17±0.59	1.65±0.23	0.98±0.23	1.79±0.48
Men								
30 162	4.84±0.88	3.02±0.78	1.19±0.25	4.27±1.28	1.50±1.02	1.47±0.19	1.01±0.26	1.55±0.46
33 146	5.03±0.93	3.19±0.83	1.16±0.27	4.53±1.33	1.58±0.99	1.46±0.21	1.08±0.26	1.44±0.46
36 176	5.07±0.91	3.19±0.76	1.21±0.28	4.45±1.39	1.52±1.00	1.50±0.21	1.08±0.26	1.48±0.44
39 173	5.33±0.92	3.40±0.85	1.21±0.28	4.65±1.43	1.71±1.11	1.53±0.20	1.15±0.27	1.43±0.51
42 182	5.47±0.96	3.48±0.82	1.21±0.29	4.75±1.31	1.83±1.37	1.53±0.21	1.20±0.27	1.35 ± 0.40
45 157	5.38±0.95	3.36±0.81	1.27±0.32	4.41±1.13	1.74±1.17	1.58±0.23	1.16±0.26	1.44±0.41
All women 1210	4.93±0.86	2.95±0.73	1.44±0.33	3.55±0.91	1.19±0.66	1.67±0.27	0.95±0.24	1.86±0.53
All men 994	5.19±0.95	3.28±0.82	1.21±0.28	4.52±1.33	1.65±1.13	1.51±0.21	1.11±0.27	1.45±0.45
P-value*	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
All 2204	5.05±0.91	3.09±0.79	1.34±0.33	3.99±1.22	1.40±0.93	1.60±0.26	1.02±0.27	1.67±0.54
Effect of age								
β (women) †	0.023	0.027	-0.0035	0.024	-0.00294	-0.0038	0.0060	-0.016
P-value (women)	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0688	<0.0001	0.4418	0.0149	<0.0001	<0.0001
β (men) \ddagger	0.041	0.027	0.0052	0.016	0.021	0.0070	0.011	-0.0090
P-value (men)	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0036	0.053	0.0028	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0016
P-value for interaction ‡	0.02	0.92	0.001	0.42	0.002	<0.0001	0.02	0.54
*t-test applied between m	nen and women.							
† Values are regression co	oefficients (expre	ssed in mmol	/l, g/l, mU/l,	mmHg, kg/1	m^2 or cm) for :	a 1 unit chan	ge in age.	
‡ Significant interaction m	neans that the ass	sociation betw	veen a risk fa	ctor and age	in men is diff	erent from th	iat of women	

Table 5. Lipid risk factors in Finnish women and men aged 30-45 years in (mean \pm SD).

Table 6a. Non-	lipid risk fê	actors in Finnish	women and n	nen aged 30-45	years in 200	7 (mean ± S	D).			
					blood	blood				Alcohol
		:	Glucose	Impaired fasting	bressure	pressure				consumption
Age (years)	z	Insulin (mU/I)	(I/Iomm)	glucose (%) 🛚	(mmHg)	(mmHg)	BMI (kg/m⁺)	Waist (cm)	Smoking (%)	(daily doses)
Women										
30	170	8.5±6.3	4.98±0.50	2.9	115±14	71±12	24.3±4.6	80.5±11.6	20.4	0.51±0.79
33	206	8.3±7.8	5.03±0.39	1.0	113±12	71±10	24.4±4.1	80.8±10.5	13.3	0.47±0.68
36	195	9.2±7.8	5.28±1.29	4.2	115±13	73±11	25.6±5.7	84.4±14.5	16.4	0.51±0.66
39	234	8.2±6.0	5.19±0.64	4.3	117±15	74±12	26.4±5.6	85.8±13.5	15.1	0.56±0.71
42	218	8.3±6.3	5.28±1.04	5.1	118±14	75±11	25.3±4.1	84.3±12.0	11.8	0.61±0.79
45	190	8.8±6.9	5.33±0.60	8.4	120±16	76±11	26.0±5.7	85.8±13.3	14.0	0.63±0.67
Men										
30	162	9.1±6.7	5.41±1.48	5.6	123±12	76±11	25.9±4.4	91.1±12.4	26.5	1.25±1.28
33	146	8.7±6.6	5.36±0.63	4.8	124±12	76±10	26.3±4.1	93.0±11.5	26.9	1.52±1.97
36	176	7.8±5.8	5.42±0.48	8.0	125±12	78±10	26.4±4.5	92.2±11.7	17.7	1.35±2.55
39	173	9.6±8.3	5.60±0.98	12.1	127±12	81±10	27.2±4.1	96.2±11.3	26.7	1.54±1.73
42	182	10.5±8.4	5.57±0.65	15.6	128±15	82±11	27.2±3.6	96.2±10.0	21.2	1.26±1.40
45	157	10.3±10.0	5.75±1.26	19.1	128±14	81±12	27.5±4.6	97.2±13.0	18.9	1.54±1.86
All women	1210	8.7±8.3	5.19±0.82	4.3	117±14	73±11	25.4±5.1	83.7±12.8	15.0	0.55±0.72
All men	994	9.6±9.7	5.52±0.98	11.0	126±13	79±11	26.7±4.2	94.4±11.9	22.9	1.40±1.84
P-value*		0.013	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
AII	2204	9.1±9.0	5.34±0.91	7.3	121±14	76±11	26.0±4.8	88.6±13.5	18.5	0.93±1.41
Effect of age										
β (women) †		0.0036	0.023		0.40	0.34	0.11	0.36		0.011
P-value (women)		0.93	<0.0001	0.0004	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0002	<0.0001	0.0963	0.0108
β (men) \dagger		0.13	0.024		0.37	0.43	0.11	0.43		0.0076
P-value (men)		0.01	0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.1043	0.5143
P-value for										
interaction ‡		0.05	0.90		0.82	0.30	0.99	0.49		0.79
*t-Test applied	l between r	men and women								

53

n h h

The values are regression coefficients (expressed in mmol/l, g/l, mU/l, mmHg, kg/m² or cm) for a 1 unit change in age.

‡ Significant interaction means that the association between a risk factor and age in men is different from that of women.

Fasting glucose>6.0 mmol.

Results

Table 6b. Ultrasound measurements of subclinical	l atherosclerosis in Finnish women and men
aged 30-45 years in 2007 (mean \pm SD).	

			Cdist	
Age (years)	Ν	IMT (mm)	(%/mmHg)	FMD (%)
Women				
30	170	0.57±0.07	2.35±0.72	10.62±4.95
33	207	0.58±0.07	2.23±0.68	9.48±4.92
36	192	0.60±0.08	2.10±0.78	10.18±5.24
39	233	0.63±0.08	1.97±0.70	9.73±4.92
42	216	0.63±0.09	1.85±0.66	10.08±4.52
45	191	0.65±0.09	1.70±0.65	9.38±4.61
Men				
30	162	0.59±0.09	1.94±0.68	8.22±4.14
33	146	0.62±0.08	1.94±0.64	7.68±3.71
36	174	0.63±0.10	1.80±0.55	7.25±3.86
39	171	0.65±0.10	1.68±0.59	7.72±3.71
42	181	0.68±0.10	1.59±0.53	7.52±3.38
45	156	0.69±0.12	1.52±0.57	7.31±3.65
All women	1209	0.61±0.09	2.02±0.73	9.89±4.87
All men	988	0.64±0.11	1.74±0.61	7.61±3.74
P-value*		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
All	2197	0.62±0.10	1.90±0.69	8.86±4.54
Effect of age				
β (women) \dagger		0.00576	-0.04334	-0.04119
P-value (women)		<0.0001	<0.0001	0.15
β (men) \dagger		0.00728	-0.03139	-0.04283
P-value (men)		<0.0001	<0.0001	0.07
			0.000	
P-value for interaction ‡		0.047	0.033	0.97

**t*-Test applied between men and women.

 \dagger Values are regression coefficients (expressed in mmol/l, g/l, mU/l, mmHg, kg/m² or cm) for a 1 unit change in age.

‡ Significant interaction means that the association between a risk factor and age in men is different from that of women.

Results

5.1.3. Changes in risk factor levels between 2001 and 2007

Between 1986 and 2001, there was an increase in BMI and triglycerides levels in 24vear-olds while total cholesterol levels decreased only 5%¹⁴. Changes in risk factor levels and subclinical atherosclerosis between 2001 and 2007 were examined among 30-33-year-olds and 36-39-year-olds (Tables 7, 8a-b and 9 and Figures 7-10). A significant decline in total cholesterol among both sexes was observed. A significant decrease was also observed in LDL-cholesterol. There was a significant increase in HDL-cholesterol in 30-33-year-old women but no significant change was observed in other age groups. The ratio of total cholesterol and HDL-cholesterol decreased significantly among both sexes in all age groups. ApoA1 level increased and ApoB level decreased among both sexes. The trend of the ratio of ApoB to ApoA1 was favourable among both sexes. There was a significant increase in glucose levels in all age groups except 30-33-year-old men. Waist circumference and systolic blood pressure increased among 36-39-year-old men and women, whereas diastolic blood pressure increased in all age groups. Body weight and BMI increased significantly only among 36-39-vear-old women. There was a minor increase in hip circumference in 30-33-year-old women. Between 2001 and 2007 the prevalence of impaired fasting glucose (fasting glucose> 6.0 mmol) increased significantly in men but not in women. The trends in triglycerides, serum insulin and alcohol consumption were nonsignificant. The MET index indicated nonsignificant change in mean physical activity. There was no significant change in either mean age or sex structure of the cohort between 2001 and 2007. Secular trends in hip circumference are displayed in Figures 1-2 in the Appendix.

In women, IMT increased in 36-39-year-olds between 2001 and 2007. FMD increased in 30-33-year old and 36-39-year old women and in 30-33-year old men. Levels of ultrasound measurements in 2001 and 2007 are displayed in Figures 3-7 in the Appendix.

In 2001, according to the questionnaires among 1,779 subjects aged 30-39 years, 58 (3.3%) were using antihypertensive medication, 7 (0.4%) were using medication for hypercholesterolaemia and 7 (0.4%) subjects received any treatment for diabetes. In 2007, among 1,459 subjects aged 30-39 years, 65 subjects (4.5%) were using antihypertensive medication, 18 subjects (1.2%) received medication for hypercholesterolaemia, 5 (0.3%) were given orally administrative medication for diabetes and 11 (0.8%) were using insulin.

While examining only those study subjects who participated both in 2001 and 2007, similar results were found as when examining those subjects who participated in at

least one of the two follow-ups. Total cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol and ApoB levels had decreased significantly in both sexes. However, the change in diastolic blood pressure was nonsignificant in 30-33-year-old men (73.6 mmHg vs. 75.2 mmHg, P=0.08). Otherwise, there were no differences between the analyses.

To assess the effects of antihypertensive medication and medication for hypercholesterolaemia on the risk factor changes trends in lipid levels and blood pressure were examined in study subjects excluding those with the mentioned medication. The trends in total cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol, ApoA1 and ApoB in both sexes without lipid medication were significant (P always <0.001) and essentially similar with the trends in the total cohort. The trends in triglyceride levels in both sexes and in HDL-cholesterol in men was nonsignificant whereas in 30-33-year-old women it was significant and favourable. The trends in systolic and diastolic blood pressure in subjects without antihypertensive medication were significant (P always <0.01) and essentially similar with the trends in the total cohort.

		N	OMEN				MEN	
Risk factor	2001	2007	%	P-value	2001	2007	%	P-value
Total cholesterol (mmol/l)								
Age 30-33 years	5.10	4.77	-6.6	<0.0001	5.27	4.93	-6.5	<0.0001
Age 36-39 years	5.21	4.94	-5.3	<0.0001	5.60	5.20	-7.2	<0.0001
Age 30-39 years	5.16	4.86	-5.8	<0.0001	5.43	5.07	-6.6	<0.0001
LDL-cholesterol (mmol/l)								
Age 30-33 years	3.18	2.77	-13.0	<0.0001	3.43	3.10	-9.6	<0.0001
Age 36-39 years	3.31	2.96	-10.7	<0.0001	3.71	3.30	-11.1	<0.0001
Age 30-39 years	3.24	2.87	-11.6	<0.0001	3.57	3.20	-10.2	<0.0001
HDL-cholesterol (mmol/l)								
Age 30-33 years	1.39	1.47	5.8	0.002	1.15	1.18	2.2	0.24
Age 36-39 years	1.39	1.43	2.7	0.08	1.19	1.21	1.7	0.36
Age 30-39 years	1.39	1.45	3.9	0.0006	1.17	1.19	2.1	0.10
Triglycerides (mmol/l)								
Age 30-33 years	1.19	1.19	0.2	0.91	1.55	1.54	-1.0	0.58
Age 36-39 years	1.14	1.21	5.9	0.18	1.65	1.62	1.9	0.73
Age 30-39 years	1.17	1.20	3.0	0.30	1.60	1.58	-1.2	0.71
ApoA1 (g/l)								
Age 30-33 years	1.57	1.69	7.5	<0.0001	1.40	1.47	5.0	<0.0001
Age 36-39 years	1.55	1.66	7.2	<0.0001	1.45	1.51	4.6	<0.0001
Age 30-39 years	1.56	1.67	7.3	<0.0001	1.42	1.49	4.9	<0.0001
ApoB (g/l)								
Age 30-33 years	1.01	06.0	-10.9	<0.0001	1.14	1.05	-8.3	<0.0001
Age 36-39 years	1.02	0.96	-6.4	<0.0001	1.22	1.11	-8.8	<0.0001
Age 30-39 years	1.02	0.93	-8.4	<0.0001	1.18	1.08	-8.3	<0.0001
Insulin (mU/I)								
Age 30-33 years	7.75	8.92	15.1	0.67	7.60	8.71	14.7	0.76
Age 36-39 years	7.48	8.92	19.3	0.37	7.80	8.71	11.6	0.65
Age 30-39 years	7.62	8.68	13.9	0.46	7.70	9.01	17.0	0.06
Glucose (mmol/l)								
Age 30-33 years	4.89	5.01	2.4	0.004	5.26	5.38	2.4	0.16
Age 36-39 years	5.01	5.23	4.5	0.0002	5.32	5.51	3.6	0.0014
Age 30-39 years	4.95	5.13	3.7	<0.0001	5.29	5.45	3.1	0.002

57

		3	OMEN				MEN	
Risk factor	2001	2007	%	P-value	2001	2007	%	P-value
Body mass index (kg/m ²)								
Age 30-33 years	24.9	24.4	-2.0	0.13	26.0	26.1	0.4	0.83
Age 36-39 years	24.8	26.0	5.0	0.0008	26.5	26.8	1.1	0.39
Age 30-39 years	24.8	25.3	1.7	0.08	26.2	26.5	0.9	0.33
Weight (kg)								
Age 30-33 years	68.5	67.4	-1.6	0.24	83.9	85.4	1.8	0.20
Age 36-39 years	68.2	71.7	5.1	0.0007	84.6	86.4	2.1	0.11
Age 30-39 years	68.3	69.7	2.0	0.0002	84.2	85.9	2.0	0.04
Waist circumference (cm)								
Age 30-33 years	80.3	80.7	0.5	0.61	90.5	92.0	1.7	0.07
Age 36-39 years	80.7	85.1	5.5	<0.0001	92.5	94.2	1.8	0.048
Age 30-39 years	80.5	83.1	3.2	<0.0001	91.5	93.2	1.9	0.006
Hip circumference (cm)								
Age 30-33 years	100.4	100.8	0.4	0.015	100.4	6.66	-0.4	0.48
Age 36-39 years	99.7	100.8	1.1	0.13	100.1	9.66	-0.5	0.41
Age 30-39 years	100.1	6.66	-0.2	0.68	100.2	99.8	-0.4	0.22
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)								
Age 30-33 years	112.8	116.2	3.0	0.14	121.8	123.5	1.5	0.06
Age 36-39 years	113.5	116.2	2.3	0.0035	123.2	126.0	2.3	0.002
Age 30-39 years	113.2	115.2	1.8	0.001	122.4	124.8	1.9	0.0004
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)								
Age 30-33 years	68.6	73.2	6.6	0.0007	74.0	75.9	2.6	0.02
Age 36-39 years	70.5	73.2	3.8	0.0002	76.2	79.3	4.0	0.0002
Age 30-39 years	69.5	72.2	3.9	<0.0001	75.1	7.77	3.5	<0.0001
Alcohol consumption (daily doses)								
Age 30-33 years	0.47	0.49	4.3	0.18	1.21	1.38	14.4	0.28
Age 36-39 years	0.51	0.54	4.7	0.38	1.28	1.44	12.9	0.29
Age 30-39 years	0.49	0.51	4.3	0.56	1.24	1.41	13.9	0.06
Smoking (%)								
Age 30-33 years	21.6	16.5	-23.9	0.14	30.2	26.6	-11.7	0.40
Age 36-39 years	18.0	15.7	-12.7	0.36	29.8	22.2	-25.6	0.02
Age 30-39 years	19.2	16.1	-16.6	0.08	29.7	24.3	-18.0	0.02

÷ IA Eiv 2001_2007 in 30_30_ . ç _ 1,1 . Ę ő Table

		WOMEN				MEN		
Risk factor	2001	2007	%	P-value	2001	2007	%	P-value
IMT (mm)								
Age 30-33 years	0.57	0.58	1.8	0.15	0.59	0.60	1.7	0.30
Age 36-39 years	0.60	0.62	3.3	0.02	0.63	0.64	1.6	0.09
Age 30-39 years	0.59	0.60	1.7	0.002	0.61	0.62	1.6	0.03
CDist (%/mmHg)								
Age 30-33 years	2.32	2.29	-1.3	0.45	1.98	1.94	-2.0	0.51
Age 36-39 years	2.07	2.03	-1.9	0.36	1.78	1.74	-2.2	0.44
Age 30-39 years	2.20	2.15	-2.3	0.14	1.88	1.84	-2.1	0.20
FMD (%)								
Age 30-33 years	9.31	9.99	7.3	0.05	6.91	7.96	15.2	0.001
Age 36-39 years	8.77	9.94	13.3	0.0005	7.01	7.49	6.8	0.12
Age 30-39 years	9.05	9.96	10.0	0.0002	6.96	7.71	10.8	0.0006

59

Ы
Ē
F
Ĕ
ĭ
g
Ъ.
6
τņ.
ò
$\tilde{\mathbf{\omega}}$
Е.
\sim
2
ă
<u> </u>
2
ă
αď
Ē.
H
ъ
S
.IS
S
e-
SC
0
ē
Ð
9
al
. <u>S</u>
Ξ.
5
- ,
S
JC
Š
nt
ē
В
Le Le
su
g
ne
<u>_</u>
D.
Ē
SC
гa
Ε
2
.⊟
S
80
Ц
ha
Ċ
÷
8
ē
p
a,
L

Table 9. Changes in non-laboratory cardiovascular risk factors during 2001-2007 in 30-39-year-old Finnish adults. Analyses were nonstratified by sex.

Risk factor	2001	2007	%	P-value	Risk factor	2001	2007	%	P-value
Total cholesterol (mmol/l)					Body mass index (kg/m²)				
Age 30-33 years	5.14	4.84	-5.8	<0.0001	Age 30-33 years	25.2	25.0	-0.8	0.47
Age 36-39 years	5.36	5.06	-5.6	<0.0001	Age 36-39 years	25.4	26.4	3.9	0.0004
LDL-cholesterol (mmol/l)					Weight (kg)				
Age 30-33 years	3.28	2.92	-11.0	<0.0001	Age 30-33 years	75.0	75.2	0.3	0.83
Age 36-39 years	3.47	3.11	-10.4	<0.0001	Age 36-39 years	75.1	78.5	4.5	0.0006
HDL-cholesterol (mmol/l)					Waist circumference (cm)				
Age 30-33 years	1.28	1.35	5.5	0.002	Age 30-33 years	84.4	85.5	1.3	0.15
Age 36-39 years	1.30	1.33	2.3	0.12	Age 36-39 years	85.8	89.4	4.2	<0.0001
Triglycerides (mmol/l)					Hip circumference (cm)				
Age 30-33 years	1.31	1.31	0.1	0.93	Age 30-33 years	100.1	99.3	-0.8	0.11
Age 36-39 years	1.30	1.38	6.2	0.10	Age 36-39 years	<u>99.9</u>	100.3	0.4	0.45
ApoA1 (g/l)					Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)				
Age 30-33 years	1.49	1.60	7.4	<0.0001	Age 30-33 years	116.3	117.4	0.9	0.18
Age 36-39 years	1.50	1.59	6.0	<0.0001	Age 36-39 years	117.1	120.4	2.8	<0.0001
ApoB (g/l)					Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)				
Age 30-33 years	1.06	0.96	-9.4	<0.0001	Age 30-33 years	70.8	73.1	3.2	0.0007
Age 36-39 years	1.10	1.03	-6.4	<0.0001	Age 36-39 years	72.6	75.8	4.4	<0.0001
Insulin (mU/l)					Alcohol consumption (daily doses)				
Age 30-33 years	7.32	8.84	20.1	0.14	Age 30-33 years	0.80	0.86	7.5	0.18
Age 36-39 years	7.66	8.72	13.8	0.38	Age 36-39 years	0.79	0.97	22.8	0.38
Glucose (mmol/l)					Smoking (%)				
Age 30-33 years	5.05	5.17	2.4	0.04	Age 30-33 years	23.0	18.6	-19.1	0.08
Age 36-39 years	5.13	5.34	4.1	<0.0001	Age 36-39 years	19.3	18.6	-3.7	0.75



Figure 7. Secular trends in LDL-cholesterol and HDL-cholesterol in men and women between 2001 and 2007.



Figure 8. Secular trends in blood pressure in men and women between 2001 and 2007.



Figure 9. Secular trends in waist circumference in men and women between 2001 and 2007.



Figure 10. Secular trends in BMI in men and women between 2001 and 2007.

5.1.4. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome

Significant increase in the prevalence of MetS by age was found in both sexes in 2007 according to all classifications (P<0.05). According to the NCEP classification the prevalence of MetS was significantly greater among men than among women in the age groups of 33, 39, 42 and 45 (P<0.05). Tables 10a and 10b describe the secular trends of MetS in the age groups of 30-39-year-olds between 2001 and 2007 according to the updated NCEP, EGIR and IDF classifications. Between 2001 and 2007 MetS increased significantly both in men and in women in the age group of 30-39-year-olds according to the EGIR classification, whereas the change was nonsignificant in both genders according to the updated NCEP and IDF classifications. Prevalence and secular trends of MetS in 2001 and 2007 has been displayed in Figures 8-13 in the Appendix.

Examination of the components of the updated NCEP classification in the age groups of 30-39-year-olds indicated significant increases between 2001 (N=1516) and 2007 (N=1384) in the prevalences of obesity in women (21.6% vs. 29.2%, P=0.0005), hypertension in men (32.8% vs. 39.3%, P=0.01) and high glucose in both sexes (women: 8.3% vs. 12.5%, P=0.006, men: 20.0% vs. 26.5%, P=0.005). The prevalence of low HDL-cholesterol had decreased between 2001 and 2007 in women (41.1% vs. 35.5%, P=0.009).

Age (years)		e E		Ú	JIR		-	Ŀ	
	2001	2007	P-value	2001	2007	P-value	2001	2007	P-value
24	6.6			8.4			10.2		
27	5.1			5.6			6.1		
30	8.4	11.1		7.3	13.1		12.0	14.4	
33	12.7	3.7		9.1	7.8		14.0	7.3	
36	9.7	16.9		7.3	17.4		13.5	17.9	
39	14.2	18.8		6.3	15.6		16.8	22.8	
42		17.9			10.4			20.8	
45		20.3			16.1			25.7	
Prevalence in total cohort	9.6	15.0		7.3	13.4		12.2	18.4	
Prevalence among 30-33-year-olds	10.7	7.0	0.08	8.3	10.1	0.37	13.1	10.4	0.26
Prevalence among 36-39-year-olds	11.8	17.9	0.02	6.8	16.4	<0.0001	15.1	20.6	0.04
Prevalence among 30-39-year-olds	11.3	12.9		7.5	13.6		14.1	15.9	
	NC	EP		Ε	SIR			DF	
Age (years)	2001	2007	P-value	2001	2007	P-value	2001	2007	P-value
24	8.5			6.6			4.6		
27	12.8			10.8			11.4		
30	18.2	18.0		10.2	19.9		17.1	21.8	
33	18.5	18.4		11.6	21.4		22.5	20.6	
36	22.1	18.9		19.2	17.8		24.7	21.9	
39	21.0	30.3		17.2	20.6		26.4	31.5	
42		33.5			33.0			39.8	
45		29.6			27.0			32.2	
Prevalence in total cohort	17.1	25.0		12.8	23.4		18.1	28.3	
Prevalence among 30-33-year-olds	18.3	18.2	0.96	10.8	20.6	0.0006	19.7	21.2	0.64
Prevalence among 36-39-year-olds	21.6	24.6	0.36	18.4	19.2	0.81	25.5	26.7	0.74
Prevalence among 30-39-year-olds	19.9	21.6		14.5	19.8		22.6	24.1	

Results

65

5.2. Study II:

Tracking of noninvasive ultrasound measurements of subclinical atherosclerosis in adulthood

Tracking of ultrasound markers of atherosclerosis and factors affecting tracking were examined to determine if noninvasive ultrasound measurements were reproducible and reliable enough to be used in clinical practice.

5.2.1. Tracking of ultrasound measurements

Table 11 displays the effect of age on IMT, CDist and FMD. IMT increases and CDist decreases by age. FMD shows no age-related change. Table 12 displays tracking of ultrasound measurements between 2001 and 2007 stratified by age and sex. Correlations in IMT (all P<0.0001) and CDist (all P<0.001) were significant in all subgroups. With the exception of nonsignificant correlations in 24-year-old females and 33-year-old males, FMD in 2001 was associated with FMD 6 years later (P always <0.05). In analyses combining data on all age groups, Spearman's nonpartial correlations were statistically significant in males and females for IMT (r=0.61, P<0.0001; r=0.52, P<0.0001), CDist (r=0.41, P<0.0001; r=0.41, P<0.0001) and FMD (r=0.23, P<0.0001; r=0.20, P<0.0001). Similarly, correlations standardised by age were significant in both males and females for IMT (r=0.56, P<0.0001; r=0.46, P<0.0001), CDist (r=0.35, P<0.0001; r=0.36, P<0.0001) and FMD (r=0.23, P<0.0001; r=0.20, P<0.0001).

Figure 11 displays the probability of subjects to remain in their original fractile between follow-ups. Probabilities tended to be the highest in the lower and upper quintiles in both sexes. Males with IMT, CDist and FMD in the highest quintile in 2001 were most likely to maintain the same quintile in 2007 (57.8%, 38.5%, 31.9% respectively). Females in the fifth quintile for IMT and CDist (45.6%, 38.2% respectively) and the first quintile for FMD (33.7%) were most likely to maintain their status in 2007.

Table 11. The effect of age on ultrasound measures in 2001 and 2007.	The β -values are parameter estimates (95% CI) from regression analyse	* = P < 0.0001
--	--	----------------

1-year increase in age.
or
yses fo
n anal
regressio
) from
G
(95%
parameter estimates
s are
β-value:
he

	IMT in 2001	IMT in 2007	Cdist in 2001
Men	0.0063 (0.0051-0.0074)***	0.0073 (0.0061-0.0085)***	-0.0414 (-0.04910.0337)***
Women	0.0052 (0.0043-0.0061)***	0.0058 (0.0048-0.0067)***	-0.0416 (-0.05000.0332)***
	Cdist in 2007	FMD in 2001	FMD in 2007
Men	-0.0314 (-0.03880.0240)***	0.0088 (-0.0426-0.0603)	-0.0428 (-0.0891-0.0035)
Women	-0.0433 (-0.05130.0354)***	0.0383 (-0.0141-0.0907)	-0.0412 (-0.0968-0.0144)
	* P<0.05, ** P<0.01, *** P<0.001		

I able 12.	spearman s	correlation coefficier	us detween ui	trasound measurem	ents in 2001	and 200/ stratified d	y sex and age.
Men							
IMT				CDist		FMD	
Age	n	r	P-value	r	P-value	r	P-value
24	115	0.45 (0.29-0.58)	<0.0001	0.31 (0.13-0.47)	0.0007	0.24 (0.05-0.41)	0.011
27	111	0.39 (0.22-0.54)	<0.0001	0.46 (0.30-0.60)	<0.0001	0.19 (-0.01-0.37)	0.057
30	142	$0.61 \ (0.50 - 0.70)$	<0.0001	0.30 (0.14-0.44)	0.0003	0.33 (0.17-0.47)	0.0001
33	147	0.49(0.36-0.60)	<0.0001	0.23 (0.07-0-38)	0.0056	0.10 (-0.07-0.26)	0.24
36	148	0.62 (0.51-0.71)	<0.0001	0.43 (0.29-0.55)	<0.0001	0.25 (0.08-0.41)	0.0055
39	131	0.69 (0.59-0.77)	<0.0001	0.40 (0.25-0-54)	<0.0001	0.21 (0.03-0.38)	0.022
Women							
IMT				CDist		FMD	
Age	n	r	P-value	r	P-value	r	P-value
24	132	0.52 (0.38-0.63)	<0.0001	0.31 (0.15-0.46)	0.0003	0.03 (-0.15-0.20)	0.73
27	170	0.44 (0.31-0.55)	<0.0001	0.28 (0.14-0.41)	0.0002	0.20 (0.05-0.34)	0.013
30	159	0.33(0.18-0.46)	<0.0001	0.35 (0.21-0.48)	<0.0001	0.32 (0.17-0.46)	<0.0001
33	199	0.45 (0.33-0.55)	<0.0001	0.34 (0.21-0.46)	<0.0001	0.18 (0.04-0.32)	0.012
36	190	0.48 (0.36-0.58)	<0.0001	0.41 (0.29-0.52)	<0.0001	0.22 (0.08-0.36)	0.0027
39	165	0.59(0.48-0.68)	< 0.0001	0.48 (0.35-0.59)	<0.0001	0.24 (0.09-0.38)	0.0029

d 2007 stratified h 2001 -<u>+</u> 4 -4 g .4 -ΰ ; Table







5.2.2. Factors affecting tracking of ultrasound measurements

In men, 6-year tracking of IMT was better in those aged 33-39 years at baseline compared with those aged 24-30 years (r=0.60 vs. r=0.50, P=0.03). An apparent sex difference in tracking of IMT was observed, in men tracking more strongly compared with women (r=0.56 vs. 0.46, P=0.0059).

To examine how risk factor levels influence tracking, tracking of ultrasound measurements in groups with different risk factor levels was compared. Figures 12a-c display tracking of ultrasound measurements between 2001 and 2007 among BMI, SCORE risk score groups and normotensive and hypertensive in 2001. Tracking of CDist tended to be decreased in subjects with baseline BMI \geq 30kg/m² (r=0.36 vs. r=0.19, P=0.01). Tracking of IMT (r=0.44 vs. R=0.57, P=0.0001) and CDist (r=0.32 vs. r=0.40, P=0.03) were significantly higher in subjects with 10-year CVD risk above median according to SCORE risk score at baseline. Tracking of IMT displayed tendency towards increasing in subjects with 10-year CVD risk above median according to Framingham risk score (r=0.47 vs. r=0.53, P=0.06), whereas no difference was observed in tracking of CDist (r=0.32 vs. r=0.38, P=0.14) and FMD (r=0.21 vs. r=0.22, P=0.83). The results are displayed in Figure 14 in the Appendix. Tracking in normotensive and hypertensive subjects was equally strong (IMT: r=0.49 vs. 0.55, P=0.14; CDist: r=0.33 vs. r=0.27, P=0.25; FMD: r=0.21 vs. r=0.23, P=0.65; P for all correlation coefficients <0.0001). Figure 12c displays tracking stratified by sex. In men, tracking of CDist was higher in normotensive (r=0.35 vs. r=0.19, P=0.04).

Influence of age and sex on the effect of risk factors was examined by performing the analyses stratified by sex and comparing mean age with two-tailed T test. No difference was observed between low and high BMI in tracking of IMT in men (r=0.54 vs. r=0.45, P=0.16) and women (r=0.45 vs. r=0.50, P=0.50), in tracking of FMD in men (r=0.22 vs. r=0.25, P=0.78) and women (r=0.20 vs. r=0.06, P=0.17) and in tracking of CDist in men (r=0.36 vs. r=0.24, P=0.21). Tracking of CDist in women was higher in subjects with low BMI (r=0.38 vs. r=0.16, P=0.02). Men with BMI≥30kg/m² were older than men with lower BMI (34.0 years vs. 31.6 years, P<0.0001). No difference was observed in women (32.2 years vs. 31.9 years, P=0.64). Older men had higher tracking of IMT than younger men, which may have been responsible for the observed nonsignificant change between low and high BMI groups in tracking of IMT.



Figure 12a. Correlation between ultrasound measurements in 2001 and 2007 in BMI groups (BMI<30 kg/m² and BMI \geq 30 kg/m²) based on BMI values in 2001. Significant P-values indicate a difference in correlation between BMI groups.



Figure 12b. Correlation between ultrasound measurements in 2001 and 2007 in groups below and above median of estimated 10-year risk of CVD event according to the SCORE risk score based on data in 2001. Significant P-values indicate a difference in correlation between CVD risk score groups.



Figure 12c. Correlation between ultrasound measurements in 2001 and 2007 in normotensive and hypertensive men and women.
5.2.3. Comparison of 3-month and 6-year tracking of ultrasound measurements

Figure 13 demonstrates Spearman's correlations between the original measurements in 2001 and the re-examinations conducted in 57 subjects 3 months later and the measurements among the same subjects in the follow-up in 2007. In IMT, there was little short-term variability but long-term tracking between 2001 and 2007 was only moderate (r=0.64 vs. r=0.49, P<0.0003 in both). CDist demonstrated poorer reproducibility and tracking (r=0.51 vs. r=0.48, P<0.0005 in both). Significant short-term variability and moderate tracking in FMD (r=0.39 vs. r=0.36, P<0.02 in both) was observed. The difference between 3-month and 6-year tracking was nonsignificant in all methods.



Figure 13. Correlation between original ultrasound measurements in 2001 and re-examinations in 2001 (3-month tracking) and measurements in 2007 (6-year tracking). P-values indicate whether there is significant difference between 3-month tracking and 6-year tracking.

5.3. Study III:

Cardiovascular risk scores in the prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults

Prediction of ultrasound markers of atherosclerosis were studied to examine if risk scores with clinical outcomes could also predict subclinical asymptomatic changes.

5.3.1. Association between risk scores and ultrasound measurements

Mean and median values for risk scores are displayed in Tables 13 and 14. Table 15 displays Spearman's correlation between 10-year risk scores and ultrasound measurements. For IMT and CDist, all correlations were significant (P always <0.001). Correlations for FMD were not consistent and either nonsignificant or low ($-0.07 \le r \le 0.09$).

Year 2001						
Women						
Age (years)	24	27	30	33	36	39
Ν	132	170	159	199	190	165
Framingham (%)	0.28±0.32	0.38±0.35	0.71±0.68	1.05±0.94	1.43±0.98	1.95±1.27
SCORE (%)	<0.01±<0.01	<0.01±0.01	0.01±<0.01	0.01±0.01	0.03±0.01	0.06±0.03
Finrisk (%)	0.23±0.10	0.26±0.12	0.35±0.18	0.42±0.20	0.52±0.24	0.66±0.28
PROCAM (%)	0.05±0.06	0.06±0.04	0.09±0.10	0.12±0.10	0.18±0.18	0.21±0.17
Reynolds (%)	0.12±0.12	0.11±0.07	0.16±0.13	0.22±0.20	0.27±0.19	0.31±0.20
Men						
Age (years)	24	27	30	33	36	39
Ν	115	111	142	147	148	131
Framingham (%)	0.41±0.46	0.91±0.80	1.66±1.75	2.75±2.30	3.49±2.19	5.31±3.39
SCORE (%)	0.02±0.01	0.04±0.02	0.10±0.05	0.19±0.11	0.32±0.17	0.58±0.33
Finrisk (%)	0.28±0.15	0.45±0.23	0.63±0.38	0.98±0.77	1.21±0.74	1.75±1.02
PROCAM (%)	0.41±0.31	0.74±0.56	1.07±1.05	2.00±2.90	2.23±2.54	3.31±2.93
Reynolds (%)	0.12±0.06	0.23±0.11	0.41±0.25	0.67±0.41	0.91±0.44	1.45±0.79
Year 2007						
Women						
Age (years)	30	33	36	39	42	45
Ν	132	170	159	199	190	165
Framingham (%)	0.71±0.75	0.86±0.74	1.62±1.70	1.98±1.46	2.69±1.72	3.45±2.07
SCORE (%)	0.01±<0.01	0.01±0.01	0.03±0.01	0.06±0.02	0.11±0.04	0.20±0.09
Finrisk (%)	0.32±0.18	0.39±0.18	0.56±0.40	0.65±0.33	0.83±0.41	1.01±0.42
PROCAM (%)	0.07±0.08	0.09±0.07	0.18±0.26	0.19±0.18	0.28±0.22	0.38±0.30
Reynolds (%)	0.18±0.16	0.17±0.12	0.30±0.27	0.34±0.28	0.45±0.30	0.60±0.43
Men						
Age (years)	30	33	36	39	42	45
Ν	115	111	142	147	148	131
Framingham (%)	1.41±1.37	2.19±1.30	3.30±2.54	5.44±3.97	6.78±3.67	8.32±4.37
SCORE (%)	0.09±0.05	0.17±0.08	0.30±0.15	0.56±0.30	0.87±0.43	1.27±0.62
Finrisk (%)	0.54±0.31	0.77±0.35	1.07±0.65	1.71±1.24	2.17±1.04	2.78±1.44
PROCAM (%)	0.78±0.64	1.26±0.97	1.74±1.80	3.14±3.89	3.69±2.82	4.41±3.58
Reynolds (%)	0.36±0.21	0.58±0.25	0.90±0.50	1.50±0.87	1.99±0.91	2.67±1.29
Data are mean±SD.	ļ					

 Table 13. Descriptive data in 2001 and 2007.

r i	
ete	
¥.	
ă	
ą	
Je	
ţ	
de	
SI.	
in	
q	
Se	
es	
pr	
SX	
ē	
ar	
S	
ň	
al	
2	
E	
nu	
÷	
ay	
Ξ	
р	
ar	
Я	
m	
В	
Ē	
Z	
_	
es	
Jat	
ΞĽ.	
st	
e S	
S	
Ξ	
of	
SO	
ă	
/al	
n val	
ian val	
edian val	
Median val	
. Median val	
14. Median val	
e 14. Median val	
ble 14. Median val	
able 14. Median val	

Women						
Age (years)	24	27	30	33	36	39
Framingham (%)	0.18 (0.03-2.81)	0.27 (0.03-2.66)	0.49 (0.11-3.94)	0.71 (0.08-5.52)	1.12 (0.25-5.82)	1.70 (0.40-6.96)
SCORE (%)	<0.01 (<0.01-0.01)	<0.01 (<0.01-0.01)	0.01 (<0.01-0.02)	0.01 (0.01-0.05)	0.03 (0.01-0.07)	0.05 (0.03-0.17)
Finrisk (%)	0.21 (0.08-0.82)	0.23 (0.09-1.01)	0.30 (0.11-1.41)	0.36 (0.15-1.16)	0.47 (0.14-1.75)	0.61 (0.21-2.03)
PROCAM (%)	0.03 (0.01-0.67)	0.04 (0.01-0.31)	0.06 (0.01-0.86)	0.08 (0.02-0.61)	0.12 (0.02-1.39)	0.17 (0.05-0.98)
Reynolds (%)	0.08 (0.02-1.07)	0.09 (0.02-0.56)	0.12 (0.04-0.78)	0.15 (0.04-1.22)	0.21 (0.06-1.60)	0.26 (0.08-1.35)
Men						
Framingham (%)	0.23 (0.05-2.81)	0.67 (0.08-4.92)	1.09 (0.21-15.06)	1.91 (0.41-11.24)	2.81 (0.55-11.93)	4.24 (1.60-16.97)
SCORE (%)	0.01 (0.01-0.06)	0.04 (0.02-0.11)	0.08 (0.04-0.27)	0.15 (0.08-0.71)	0.28 (0.12-1.29)	0.47 (0.22-2.13)
Finrisk (%)	0.23 (0.13-0.91)	0.39 (0.14-1.38)	0.50 (0.19-2.79)	0.74 (0.27-5.78)	0.98 (0.33-6.08)	1.47 (0.63-7.35)
PROCAM (%)	0.31 (0.09-1.60)	0.57 (0.12-2.64)	0.72 (0.15-8.68)	1.08 (0.26-20.21)	1.47 (0.29-23.33)	2.53 (0.53-22.03)
Reynolds (%)	0.10 (0.05-0.41)	0.21 (0.08-0.59)	0.34 (0.11-1.89)	0.55 (0.23-2.35)	0.79 (0.28-2.44)	1.23 (0.52-4.46)
Year 2007						
Women						
Age (years)	30	33	36	39	42	45
Framingham (%)	0.44 (0.06-4.03)	0.62 (0.10-4.42)	1.13 (0.19-17.01)	1.52 (0.22-7.63)	2.16 (0.53-12.20)	3.09 (0.70-12.66)
SCORE (%)	0.01 (<0.01-0.04)	0.01 (0.01-0.04)	0.03 (0.01-0.09)	0.05 (0.02-0.14)	0.10 (0.05-0.28)	0.16 (0.08-0.66)
Finrisk (%)	0.28 (0.09-1.08)	0.35 (0.11-1.20)	0.46 (0.17-4.09)	0.55 (0.19-2.56)	0.71 (0.15-3.30)	0.92 (0.35-2.23)
PROCAM (%)	0.05 (0.01-0.53)	0.13 (0.03-0.77)	0.11 (0.02-2.67)	0.14 (0.03-1.66)	0.22 (0.04-1.20)	0.30 (0.06-1.97)
Reynolds (%)	0.12 (0.03-1.01)	0.06 (0.01-0.47)	0.20 (0.05-1.76)	0.25 (0.04-2.12)	0.37 (0.08-1.86)	0.47 (0.10-2.26)
Men						
Framingham (%)	0.88 (0.08-8.16)	1.85 (0.40-6.42)	2.56 (0.56-20.38)	4.19 (0.58-23.99)	5.95 (1.54-22.90)	7.08 (2.43-23.34)
SCORE (%)	0.07 (0.03-0.33)	0.15 (0.07-0.47)	0.26 (0.12-0.82)	0.47 (0.19-1.93)	0.74 (0.32-2.84)	1.09 (0.54-3.90)
Finrisk (%)	0.42 (0.16-1.73)	0.69 (0.23-1.79)	0.90 (0.30-4.90)	1.36 (0.39-9.94)	1.95 (0.72-6.35)	2.33 (0.92-9.04)
PROCAM (%)	0.49 (0.10-3.22)	0.98 (0.14-4.80)	1.21 (0.31-14.85)	2.02 (0.30-29.01)	1.84 (0.56-5.46)	2.36 (0.83-6.14)
Reynolds (%)	0.31 (0.08-1.30)	0.54 (0.20-1.38)	0.76 (0.27-3.96)	1.27 (0.48-5.60)	2.88 (0.52-19.04)	3.54 (0.67-25.06)

Results

ble 15. Spearman's correlation b	etween 10-year	r CVD risk sc	cores and ultra	isound meas	urements.					
	IMT			CDist			FMD			
	2001-2001	2007-2007	2001-2007	2001-2001	2007-2007	2001-2007	2001-2001	2007-2007	2001-2007	
ningham	0.31^{***}	0.37^{***}	0.40^{***}	-0.35***	-0.25***	-0.25***	0.004	-0.03	-0.02	
isk	0.30^{***}	0.37^{***}	0.39^{***}	-0.33***	-0.25***	-0.25***	0.02	-0.02	-0.008	
JRE	0.33 * * *	0.38^{***}	0.40^{***}	-0.34***	-0.26***	-0.26***	0.01	-0.05	-0.02	
nolds	0.35***	0.40^{***}	0.42***	-0.39***	-0.28***	-0.28***	0.01	-0.03	-0.02	
DCAM	0.27***	0.33^{***}	0.38***	-0.31***	-0.22***	-0.23***	0.02	-0.01	0.006	
nen	2001-2001	2007-2007	2001-2007	2001-2001	2007-2007	2001-2007	2001-2001	2007-2007	2001-2007	R
ningham	0.29^{***}	0.39^{***}	0.35***	-0.33***	-0.31***	-0.30***	0.07*	0.002	-0.04	les
isk	0.28***	0.38^{***}	0.32***	-0.24***	-0.25***	-0.24***	0.04	-0.01	-0.04	uli
IRE	0.32^{***}	0.37^{***}	0.35***	-0.31***	-0.33***	-0.32***	0.05	-0.03	-0.07*	ts
splot	0.26^{***}	0.38^{***}	0.32***	-0.34***	-0.32***	-0.27***	0.09^{**}	0.03	-0.002	
CAM	0.28^{***}	0.39^{***}	0.32***	-0.27***	-0.27***	-0.24***	0.08^{**}	0.02	-0.02	
.0.05; **P<0.01; ***P<0.001) 2001 = correlation hetrieen (VD rick cone	n bue 1000 mi	an burosett	astroment in	1000					
	V D HISK SCOLE	n and and		asurement in	2001.					
-2007 = correlation between C	VD risk score i	in 2001 and u	ltrasound mea	asurement in	2007.					
-2007 = correlation between C	VD risk score i	in 2007 and u	ltrasound mea	asurement in	2007.					
										_

5.3.2. Comparison of baseline risk scores to predict 6-year subclinical atherosclerosis Table 16 displays model fit, discrimination, calibration, and reclassification indices. Figures 14a-c display the ROC curves for risk scores in prediction of 6-year atherosclerosis. For the outcome of high carotid IMT or plaque, Finnrisk, SCORE, and Reynolds risk scores tended to perform equally well as Framingham, but calibration was best for the Reynolds model (lack of fit, as indicated by the H-L statistic, remained substantial however. PROCAM demonstrated reduced AUC, NRI, and IDI in comparison with Framingham, but only IDI was statistically significant. Finrisk performed equally with Framingham in predicting 6-year low CDist, whereas reclassification was less accurate for SCORE (IDI) and PROCAM (NRI). Although discrimination was similar between Framingham and Reynolds risk scores, NRI and IDI were more accurate when the model with Reynolds was used. For the prediction of 6-year low FMD, Finrisk and Reynolds risk scores tended to perform equally well. SCORE improved discrimination over Framingham risk score (AUC 0.596 vs. 0.568), but calibration was poorer (18.7 vs. 4.4). Reclassification was less accurate when PROCAM was used in place of Framingham to predict low FMD.

¥	
ris	
01	
20	
E	
ye	
Έ.	
ĩŌ	
ŝ	
me	
<u>c0</u>	
nt	
rl o	
ica	
lin	
p	
su	
ar	
ye	
Ģ	
of	
on	
cti	
edi	
pre	
or	
s fe	
ë	
ibt	
1 IL	
ior	
cat	
ifí	
ISS	
cl	
re	
pu	
, a	
on	
ati	
ibi	
cal	
Ľ	
101	
nal	
mi	
Li	
list	
ť, c	
Ē	
del	
10(
2	
16	
le	1
ab	
H	

cores.									
	Framingham	Finr	isk	SCO	RE	PROC	AM	Reyn	olds
Outcome	Statistic	Statistic	P- value*	Statistic	P- value*	Statistic	P- value*	Statistic	P- value*
High carotid IM'	T (>90 th percentile	e) or plaque							
OR	1.7	1.7	***	1.7	**	1.5	***	1.7	***
(95%CI)†	(1.5-2.0)	(1.5-		(1.5-		(1.3-		(1.5-	
		2.0)		1.9)		1.7)		1.9)	
AUC	0.728	0.733	0.41	0.726	0.83	0.712	0.15	0.729	0.95
(95%CI)	(0.698-	(0.702-		(0.695-		(0.681-		-869.0)	
	0.758)	0.763)		0.757)		0.744)		0.759)	
H-L	51.3	60.6	***	54.7	***	57.2	* * *	46.3	***
NRI		2.2%	0.25	3.7%	0.18	-4.9%	0.12	3.9%	0.16
IDI	ı	-0.17%	0.29	-0.90%	0.02	-2.76%	<0.01	-0.10%	0.41
Low CDist (<10	th percentile)								
OR	1.4	1.3	* * *	1.3	* * *	1.2	* * *	1.4	***
(95%CI)†	(1.2-1.5)	(1.2-		(1.1-		(1.1-		(1.3-	
		1.5)		1.4)		1.4)		1.6)	
AUC	0.652	0.652	0.97	0.642	0.45	0.639	0.41	0.658	0.54
(95%CI)	(0.612-	(0.611-		(0.603 -		(0.598-		(0.618-	
	0.692)	0.693)		0.681)		0.680)		0.697)	
H-L	25.8	29.9	***	27.8	* *	27.2	* * *	25.1	* *
NRI		1.9%	0.32	-3.8%	0.22	-27.4%	<0.01	6.9%	0.04
IDI		-0.05%	0.42	-0.50%	0.005	-0.75%	0.01	0.78%	0.003
Low brachial FN	4D (<10 th								
percentile)									
OR	1.2	1.2	* *	1.2	* *	1.1	* *	1.2	* *
(95%CI)†	(1.1-1.4)	(1.1- 1.4)		(1.1- 1.4)		(1.0- 1.3)		(1.1- 1.4)	
AUC	0.568	0.578	0.13	0.596	<0.05	0.594	0.08	0.582	0.09
(95%CI)	(0.521-	(0.531-		(0.550-		(0.548-		(0.535-	
	0.615)	0.624)		0.642)		0.639)		0.629)	
H-L	4.4	8.0	***	18.7	***	19.1	***	8.8	***
NRI		-1.5%	0.35	-7.1%	0.10	-13.6%	< 0.01	5.1%	0.08
IDI		-0.29%	0.01	-0.22%	0.10	-0.50%	<0.01	-0.08%	0.27

*P-values for comparisons between Framingham (reference risk score) vs. each of Finrisk, SCORE, PROCAM, or Reynolds risk scores.
[†] Odd ratios are expressed for a 1 standard deviation increase in Framingham, Finrisk, SCORE, PROCAM, or Reynolds risk scores.
Analyses for each outcome were limited to subjects that had sufficient risk variables to calculate all risk scores (IMT, N = 1761; CDist, N = 1754;
FMD, N = 1751).
Abbreviations. AUC = area under receiver-operating characteristic curve; CDist = carotid artery distensibility; CI = confidence interval; FMD =
flow-mediated dilatation; H-L = Hosmer-Lemeshow chi-square statistic; IMT = intima-media thickness; NRI = Net reclassification improvement;
OR = odds ratio; IDI = integrated discrimination improvement.
<u>Note</u> .
Population mean for high IMT/plaque = 15.5% . Risk categories, of $<14\%$, $14-16\%$, $16-20\%$, $\ge 20\%$ used for calculation of NRI
Population mean for low CDist = 10.2% . Risk categories, of < 9% , 9-11%, 11-15%, $\geq 15\%$ used for calculation of NRI
Population mean for low FMD = 10.3% . Risk categories, of <9%, 9-11%, 11-15%, \geq 15% used for calculation of NRI



Figure 14a. ROC curve for use of Framingham, Finrisk, SCORE, PROCAM and Reynolds risk scores in 2001 in prediction of high IMT (highest decile) or carotid plaque in 2007 in both sexes



Figure 14b. ROC curve for use of Framingham, Finrisk, SCORE, PROCAM and Reynolds risk scores in 2001 in prediction of low CDist (lowest decile in 2007 in both sexes.



Figure 14c. ROC curve for use of Framingham, Finrisk, SCORE, PROCAM and Reynolds risk scores in 2001 in prediction of low FMD (lowest decile) in 2007 in both sexes.

5.4. Study IV:

Metabolic profiling in prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis

Due to the multifactorial character of atherosclerosis accurate risk estimation needs to be based on a large array of risk factors ³³⁸. Measurement of vast numbers of metabolites in serum samples enables the identification of atherogenic phenotypes and thus allows an early intervention with the aim of improving the prognosis ³³⁹. To examine link between metabonomics and early atherosclerosis associations between NMR-determined metabolites and subclinical atherosclerosis were analysed.

5.4.1. Prediction of incident high carotid IMT or plaque

1,587 subjects had complete ultrasound and lipoprotein lipid data available and 147 subjects developed IMT >90th percentile and/or plaque between 2001 and 2007. Baseline characteristics are displayed in Table 17. OR for incident high IMT are shown in Table 18. Several lipoprotein fractions determined by NMR had higher OR compared the corresponding conventional lipoprotein measurements. In HDL subclasses, large HDL had the lowest OR which was lower than that of HDLcholesterol. Tyrosine and glutamine had similar OR compared to conventional LDLcholesterol. The associations remained significant when the models were adjusted for HOMA-IR in 2001 to examine if the associations were independent of insulin resistance. The association of tyrosine and incident high IMT was attenuated but remained significant (OR=1.28, P=0.01) and the association of glutamine was largely unaltered (OR=1.38, P=0.002). The associations of tyrosine and glutamine were verified cross-sectionally in an independent population of the Health 2000 study ¹⁴⁸ since the biomarkers have not been linked with the development of atherosclerosis in previous studies. Results are shown in Table 19. The association remained significant for glutamine in the Health 2000 cohort while the association for tyrosine was nonsignificant. Both amino acids were significantly associated with incident IMT when the Health 2000 and Young Finns cohorts were combined. Esterified cholesterol and polyunsaturated fatty acid levels were associated with incident high IMT. Linoleic acid was directly associated and docosahexaenoic acid was inversely associated with incident high IMT.

Table 17. Baseline characteristics.

	IMT<90 th	IMT≥90 th percentile or plaque	Р
	percentile	(<i>n</i> =147)	
	(<i>n</i> =1440)		
Male sex [%]	41.3	62.6	<0.001†
Age [y]	31.5 (4.9)	34.3 (4.2)	<0.001†
Body mass index [kg/m ²]	24.6 (4.1)	26.7 (4.9)	<0.001†
Diastolic blood pressure [mm Hg]	70 (10)	73 (11)	0.78
Systolic blood pressure [mm Hg]	115 (13)	121 (13)	0.03
Current smoker [%]	21.9	21.9	0.71
Family history of cardiovascular	13.0	19.0	0.07
disease [%]			
LDL-cholesterol [mmol/l]	3.2 (0.81)	3.7 (0.92)	<0.001
HDL-cholesterol [mmol/l]	1.3 (0.31)	1.2 (0.27)	0.09
Triglycerides [mmol/l]	1.1 [0.80-1.5]	1.2 [0.90-1.8]	0.39
Glucose [mmol/l]	5.0 [4.7-5.2]	5.1 [4.9-5.4]	0.63
C-reactive protein [mmol/l]	0.71 [0.31-1.7]	0.83 [0.35-1.8]	0.77
Carotid intima-media thickness [mm]	0.56 [0.51-0.62]	0.65 [0.58-0.70]	<0.001

Baseline characteristics in subjects with incident carotid IMT $\ge 90^{\text{th}}$ percentile or plaque at 6-year follow-up. Values are mean (SD) for normally distributed variables, prevalence for dichomotous variables and median [25^{th} - 75^{th} percentile] for skewed distributions. P-values for comparison are adjusted for age, sex and BMI.

†: unadjusted P-values.

	OR	95% CI	Р
Low-molecular-weight metabolites			-
Alanine	1.24	1.03-1.49	0.03
Glutamine	1.37	1.12-1.68	0.002
Histidine	1.21	1.00-1.45	0.05
Isoleucine	1.16	0.90-1.49	0.25
Leucine	1.14	0.93-1.38	0.21
Phenylalanine	1.03	0.84-1.26	0.79
Tyrosine	1.34	1.11-1.62	0.002
Valine	1.06	0.85-1.31	0.62
Glucose	1.11	0.96-1.29	0.16
Lactate	1.09	0.93-1.28	0.30
Pyruvate	1.15	0.97-1.37	0.12
Citrate	0.91	0.75-1.10	0.33
Glycoproteins	1.16	0.92-1.45	0.21
3-hydroxybutyrate	1.06	0.87-1.28	0.59
Acetate	0.96	0.79-1.16	0.64
Acetoacetate	1.08	0.91-1.30	0.38
Creatinine	0.92	0.74-1.14	0.42
Urea	0.90	0.75-1.08	0.25
Serum extract metabolites			
Total fatty acids	1.40	1.00-1.98	0.05
Esterified cholesterol	1.47	1.11-1.97	0.008
Free cholesterol	1.14	0.86-1.51	0.38
Total phosphoglycerides	1.15	0.86-1.54	0.33
Phosphatidylcholine	1.12	0.83-1.50	0.46
Sphingomyelins	1.15	0.91-1.46	0.24
Total cholines	1.15	0.86-1.54	0.33
omega-3 fatty acids	0.90	0.74-1.10	0.30
omega-6 and omega-7 fatty acids	1.44	1.10-1.89	0.009
omega-9 and saturated fatty acids	1.36	0.94-1.97	0.11
omega-3/(omega-6 and omega-7)	0.82	0.68-0.99	0.04
omega-3/omega-9	0.83	0.69-1.01	0.07
Linoleic acid	1.43	1.14-1.80	0.002
Docosahexaenoic acid	0.77	0.62-0.96	0.02
Average methylene groups in fatty acid			
chain	1.07	0.91-1.26	0.43
Average methylene groups per double			
bond	1.21	0.95-1.55	0.12
Average double bonds in fatty acid chain	0.82	0.63-1.07	0.14
Ratio of bisallylic groups to double bonds	0.82	0.66-1.02	0.07
Ratio of bisallylic groups to total fatty			
acids	0.80	0.62-1.02	0.07

Table 18. Odds ratios for 6-year incident hi	nigh II	MT.
---	---------	-----

OR and 95% CI for incident carotid $IMT \ge 90^{th}$ percentile or plaque at follow-up according to metabolite measures at baseline. Odds ratios are adjusted for sex, baseline age, body mass index, diastolic and systolic blood pressure, and family history of CVD. The low-molecular-weight and serum extract metabolite associations were further adjusted for baseline conventional LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, and triglycerides. Values are expressed for a 1-SD increase in the predictor variable.

 Table 19. Linear regression of carotid IMT adjusted for sex, age, body mass index, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, and triglycerides.

	Health	2000		Cardiovascu Young I	ular Risk in ⁼ inns†		Combined
Metabolite	β (<i>SE</i>) [mm]	Р	n	β (<i>SE</i>) [mm]	Р	n	Р
Tyrosine	7.6 (4.7)	0.08	1018	5.8 (3.2)	0.03	823	0.004
Glutamine	9.7 (4.6)	0.03	1013	7.3 (3.3)	0.01	779	0.001

†: Individuals excluded from prospective analyses due to missing data at either time-point.

5.4.1.1. Model derivation

The models derived for prediction of incident high IMT are shown in Table 20. The best combination of non-laboratory risk factors were age, sex, BMI, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, and family history of CVD, which were subsequently forced into all models. For the conventional lipid measures, LDL-cholesterol and HDL-cholesterol gave rise to the best fit in this study. All comparison models included LDL-cholesterol_{NMR} and IDL_{NMR}, whereas conventional lipids measures were never selected. Interestingly, tyrosine was the only amino acid remaining in model C, but inclusion in the selection procedure prompted medium HDL and IDL-cholesterol to remain in the models. Finally, when lipid metabolites were included in model selection, model C was extended to include docosahexaenoic acid.

5.4.1.2. Evaluation of prediction models

In prediction of incident high IMT, the predictive ability of the reference model versus the three comparison models was evaluated in terms of discrimination, reclassification, model fit, and calibration in Table 20. Figure 15 displays ROC curves for models A, C and D predicting 6-year incidence of high IMT. All models displayed good calibration. Replacement of conventional lipids by LDL-cholesterol_{NMR} and IDL in model B did not significantly improve discrimination between individuals with high and low IMT, however, it was accompanied by an improvement in reclassification of 9.4% (P=0.02). When the model selection was extended with low-molecular-weight metabolites (model C) and lipid metabolites (model D) also a significant improvement in AUC was achieved (P=0.03 for both models). Models C and D performed similarly in terms of improved discrimination, and reclassified about 15% of the individuals towards more

correct risk categories. Results are presented here for 6-year incident high IMT or plaque. Essentially similar results were obtained for 6-year prevalence of high IMT or plaque (data not shown).

Table 20. Model fit, discrimination, calibration, and reclassification indices for prediction of 6-year incidence of high IMT with models including conventional risk factors and metabonomics data.

Model	AUC	95% CI	P _{Auc} †	NRI [%]	P _{NRI} †	IDI [%]	₽ ^{ıoı} d	χ^2 ‡	P	AIC	ᅱ	$P_{H_{L}}$
A: age, sex, BMI, diastolic blood pressure, systolic blood	0.741	0.700-	I	I	I	I	I	10.3	0.006	887	7.1	0.53
pressure, family history of CVD, LDL-cholesterol, HDL-		0.781										
cholesterol (reference model)												
B: non-laboratory risk factors*, LDL-cholesterol _{NMR} , IDL	0.748	0.707-	0.49	9.4	0.02	1.73	<0.001	24.4	<0.001	873	5.2	0.73
		0.789										
C: non-laboratory risk factors*,	0.763	0.723-	0.03	14.4	0.003	2.43	<0.001	33.2	<0.001	870	5.4	0.71
LDL-cholesterol _{NMR} , IDL, IDL-cholesterol, medium HDL,		0.802										
tyrosine												
D: non-laboratory risk factors*, LDL-cholesterol _{NMR} , IDL, IDL-	0.768	0.728-	0.03	15.4	0.004	3.05	<0.001	37.8	<0.001	867	8.5	0.39
cholesterol, medium HDL, tyrosine, docosahexaenoic acid		0.807										

↑: P-values for comparison of the reference model A with model B, model C, and model D.

 \ddagger : Log-likelihood ratio χ^2 as compared to a model with non-laboratory risk factors only.

* Non-laboratory risk factors: age, sex, body mass index, diastolic and systolic blood pressure, and family history of CVD.

For NRI, participants were assigned to four categories (<5%, 5-10%, 10%-20%, and ≥20%) that reflected their 6-year risk of incident high IMT based on each model. Median values of 10-fold cross-validation with 50 repeats are shown.

Results



Figure 15. ROC curves for 6-year incidence of carotid IMT≥90th percentile or plaque for the reference model A with conventional lipid risk-factors, model C with NMR-based lipoprotein measures and tyrosine, and model D further including docosahexaenoic acid.

5.4.2. Prediction of 6-year prevalence of low CDist and FMD

Odds ratios for low CDist and low FMD prevalences (values $\leq 20^{\text{th}}$ percentile) are displayed in Tables 21 and 22. CDist in 6 years was decreased by medium, small and very small VLDL, total and IDL triglycerides, omega-9 and saturated fatty acids, free cholesterol, lactate, pyruvate and average methylene groups per double bond. Associations between glycoprotein (OR=1.17, P=0.05) and VLDL triglycerides (OR=1.14, P=0.05) with low CDist were borderline significant. Average double bonds in fatty acid chains and ratio of bisallylic groups to total fatty acids protected from low 6-year CDist. All metabolites with significant associations were added to a logistic regression model predicting low CDist prevalence in 6 years with age, sex, BMI, systolic blood pressure, total cholesterol and triglycerides as covariates. Average double bonds in fatty acid chains was the only metabolite with significant association in this model (OR=0.55, [0.33-0.91], P=0.02). Free cholesterol (OR=1.18, P=0.06) was nonsignificantly related to prevalence of low FMD at 6-years.

In predicting prevalence of low CDist, reference model and three comparison models are compared in Table 23. Figure 16 displays the ROC curves of the prediction models. All models had good calibration. However, metabonomics did not improve discrimination compared to reference model according to AUC and NRI. Model D had improved discrimination according to IDI (IDI=1.3%, P=0.0005).

 Table 21a. Odds ratios for low 6-year CDist prevalence.

Lipoprotein subclasses	OR (95% CI)	P-value
Extremely large VLDL	1.07 (0.95-1.22)	0.25
Very large VLDL	1.08 (0.95-1.23)	0.22
Large VLDL	1.10 (0.97-1.25)	0.13
Medium VLDL	1.14 (1.01-1.30)	0.047
Small VLDL	1.18 (1.03-1.35)	0.02
Very small VLDL	1.14 (1.01-1.30)	0.04
IDL	1.12 (0.99-1.27)	0.08
Large LDL	1.12 (0.99-1.28)	0.08
Medium LDL	1.12 (0.99-1.28)	0.08
Small LDL	1.10 (0.96-1.25)	0.17
Very large HDL	0.99 (0.85-1.16)	0.94
Large HDL	0.97 (0.83-1.14)	0.72
Medium HDL	0.97 (0.84-1.11)	0.66
Small HDL	1.05 (0.92-1.20)	0.47
NMR Lipids		
Total cholesterol	1.12 (0.99-1.27)	0.08
IDL cholesterol	1.12 (0.98-1.27)	0.09
LDL cholesterol	1.12 (0.98-1.27)	0.10
HDL cholesterol	0.98 (0.84-1.14)	0.78
Total triglycerides	1.16 (1.02-1.32)	0.03
VLDL triglycerides	1.14 (1.00-1.30)	0.05
IDL triglycerides	1.16 (1.02-1.32)	0.02
Conventional lipoproteins		
Total cholesterol	1.09 (0.96-1.24)	0.20
LDL-cholesterol	1.06 (0.93-1.20)	0.40
HDL-cholesterol	1.03 (0.89-1.19)	0.66
Triglycerides	1.07 (0.94-1.20)	0.32
Non-HDL-cholesterol	1.08 (0.95-1.24)	0.24
Total cholesterol/HDL cholesterol ratio	1.06 (0.93-1.21)	0.37
ApoA1	1.11 (0.97-1.28)	0.12
АроВ	1.16 (1.01-1.33)	0.03
ApoB/ApoA1 ratio	1.09 (0.95-1.25)	0.22

OR and 95% CI for CDist $\leq 20^{\text{th}}$ percentile at follow-up according to metabolite measures at baseline. Odds ratios are adjusted for sex, baseline age, body mass index and systolic blood pressure. The low-molecular-weight and serum extract metabolite associations were further adjusted for baseline conventional total cholesterol and triglycerides. Values are expressed for a 1-SD increase in the predictor variable.

 Table 21b. Odds ratios for low 6-year CDist prevalence.

NMR-based Low-Molecular-Weight Metabolites (LMWM)	OR (95% CI)	P-value
3-hydroxybutyrate	1.03 (0.90-1.18)	0.63
Acetoacetate	1.01 (0.89-1.16)	0.84
Alanine	1.05 (0.92-1.20)	0.48
Creatinine	1.07 (0.94-1.22)	0.31
Glucose	1.01 (0.90-1.15)	0.82
Glutamine	0.99 (0.86-1.15)	0.93
Glycoproteins	1.17 (0.99-1.37)	0.05
Histidine	0.98 (0.86-1.11)	0.76
Isoleucine	0.95 (0.78-1.15)	0.59
Leucine	0.94 (0.82-1.07)	0.34
Urea	0.94 (0.83-1.07)	0.37
Tyrosine	1.03 (0.90-1.18)	0.68
Valine	0.90 (0.77-1.06)	0.21
Lactate	1.21 (1.07-1.37)	0.002
Pyruvate	1.30 (1.14-1.47)	<0.0001
Citrate	1.04 (0.91-1.19)	0.60
Lipid particle components		
Total fatty acids	1.23 (0.98-1.56)	0.08
Esterified cholesterol	1.07 (0.85-1.35)	0.57
Free cholesterol	1.30 (1.06-1.59)	0.01
Total phosphoglycerides	1.07 (0.91-1.27)	0.42
Phosphatidylcholine	1.08 (0.91-1.27)	0.38
Sphingomyelins	1.05 (0.89-1.24)	0.58
Total cholines	1.06 (0.89-1.26)	0.53
omega-3 fatty acids	0.97 (0.84-1.12)	0.69
omega-6 and omega-7 fatty acids	1.13 (0.92-1.37)	0.24
omega-9 and saturated fatty acids	1.29 (1.01-1.65)	0.04
Omega-3/omega-6&7	0.94 (0.83-1.07)	0.38
Omega-3/omega-9	0.91 (0.80-1.04)	0.18
Linoleic acid (18:2)	1.13 (0.94-1.34)	0.19
Docosahexaenoic acid (22:6)	1.01 (0.87-1.16)	0.93
Other polyunsaturated fatty acids than 18:2	0.97 (0.83-1.15)	0.74
Average methylene groups in fatty acid chain	1.11 (0.98-1.25)	0.10
Average methylene groups per double bond	1.32 (1.11-1.57)	0.001
Average double bonds in fatty acid chain	0.78 (0.65-0.93)	0.006
Ratio of bisallylic groups to double bonds	0.89 (0.77-1.04)	0.13
Ratio of bisallylic groups to total fatty acids	0.82 (0.69-0.97)	0.02
Average fatty acid chain length	0.97 (0.85-1.11)	0.67

Table 22a.	Odds	ratios	for	low	6-year	FMD	prevalence.
------------	------	--------	-----	-----	--------	-----	-------------

Lipoprotein subclasses	OR (95% CI)	P-value
Extremely large VLDL	0.99 (0.88-1.12)	0.90
Very large VLDL	0.99 (0.88-1.12)	0.89
Large VLDL	0.98 (0.87-1.11)	0.79
Medium VLDL	0.99 (0.87-1.12)	0.82
Small VLDL	1.02 (0.90-1.15)	0.81
Very small VLDL	0.98 (0.87-1.10)	0.69
IDL	0.97 (0.86-1.09)	0.57
Large LDL	0.98 (0.87-1.10)	0.67
Medium LDL	0.98 (0.87-1.10)	0.75
Small LDL	0.97 (0.86-1.09)	0.59
Very large HDL	0.92 (0.81-1.04)	0.18
Large HDL	0.99 (0.87-1.14)	0.92
Medium HDL	1.03 (0.91-1.15)	0.67
Small HDL	1.04 (0.93-1.16)	0.48
NMR Lipids		
Total cholesterol	0.99 (0.88-1.11)	0.82
IDL cholesterol	0.98 (0.87-1.09)	0.67
LDL cholesterol	0.98 (0.87-1.10)	0.74
HDL cholesterol	1.00 (0.88-1.13)	0.97
Total triglycerides	0.99 (0.87-1.12)	0.82
VLDL triglycerides	0.99 (0.87-1.12)	0.86
IDL triglycerides	0.98 (0.87-1.10)	0.68
Conventional lipoproteins		
Total cholesterol	0.93 (0.83-1.05)	0.24
LDL-cholesterol	0.95 (0.84-1.06)	0.36
HDL-cholesterol	1.01 (0.90-1.15)	0.83
Triglycerides	0.91 (0.80-1.03)	0.13
Non-HDL-cholesterol	0.92 (0.82-1.04)	0.20
Total cholesterol/HDL cholesterol ratio	0.94 (0.82-1.07)	0.34
ApoA1	1.02 (0.90-1.15)	0.77
АроВ	0.94 (0.83-1.06)	0.32
ApoB/ApoA1 ratio	0.93 (0.82-1.06)	0.28

OR and 95% CI for FMD $\leq 20^{\text{th}}$ percentile at follow-up according to metabolite measures at baseline. Odds ratios are adjusted for sex, baseline age, body mass index and systolic blood pressure. The low-molecular-weight and serum extract metabolite associations were further adjusted for baseline conventional total cholesterol and triglycerides. Values are expressed for a 1-SD increase in the predictor variable.

Table 22b. Odds ratios for low 6-year FMD prevalence.

NMR-based Low-Molecular-Weight Metabolites (LMWM)	OR (95% CI)	P-value
3-hydroxybutyrate	0.95 (0.84-1.06)	0.35
Acetoacetate	0.99 (0.89-1.11)	0.88
Alanine	1.02 (0.91-1.14)	0.74
Creatinine	1.01 (0.90-1.14)	0.84
Glucose	1.06 (0.96-1.18)	0.25
Glutamine	1.06 (0.94-1.20)	0.35
Glycoproteins	1.12 (0.97-1.28)	0.12
Histidine	0.97 (0.87-1.08)	0.54
Isoleucine	1.13 (0.94-1.36)	0.18
Leucine	1.03 (0.92-1.16)	0.62
Urea	1.00 (0.90-1.12)	0.95
Tyrosine	1.00 (0.88-1.13)	0.97
Valine	1.06 (0.92-1.21)	0.43
Lactate	0.94 (0.84-1.06)	0.33
Pyruvate	0.94 (0.83-1.06)	0.29
Citrate	0.97 (0.87-1.09)	0.59
Lipid particle components		
Total fatty acids	1.13 (0.91-1.41)	0.25
Esterified cholesterol	1.09 (0.90-1.33)	0.37
Free cholesterol	1.18 (0.99-1.41)	0.06
Total phosphoglycerides	1.13 (0.98-1.30)	0.09
Phosphatidylcholine	1.12 (0.97-1.29)	0.13
Sphingomyelins	0.93 (0.80-1.08)	0.33
Total cholines	1.05 (0.91-1.22)	0.49
omega-3 fatty acids	1.09 (0.96-1.24)	0.18
omega-6 and omega-7 fatty acids	1.06 (0.89-1.26)	0.53
omega-9 and saturated fatty acids	1.15 (0.91-1.45)	0.24
Omega-3/omega-6&7	1.07 (0.96-1.19)	0.23
Omega-3/omega-9	1.07 (0.96-1.19)	0.24
Linoleic acid (18:2)	1.10 (0.94-1.28)	0.24
Docosahexaenoic acid (22:6)	1.07 (0.95-1.21)	0.28
Other polyunsaturated fatty acids than 18:2	1.04 (0.90-1.21)	0.61
Average methylene groups in fatty acid chain	1.00 (0.89-1.12)	0.96
Average methylene groups per double bond	1.01 (0.87-1.18)	0.89
Average double bonds in fatty acid chain	1.00 (0.86-1.17)	0.99
Ratio of bisallylic groups to double bonds	0.99 (0.87-1.13)	0.91
Ratio of bisallylic groups to total fatty acids	1.00 (0.86-1.16)	0.98
Average fatty acid chain length	0.99 (0.88-1.12)	0.87

l able 23. Miguel I	it, discrimu	nation, calil	bration, an	d reclassifi	cation ind	ices for pre	diction of (5-year prev	alence of lu	ow CDist w	ith models	including
conventional risk 1	actors and	metabonon	nics data.									
Model	AUC	95% CI	P _{AUC} †	NRI [%]	P _{uri} †	IDI [%]	P _{IDI} †	χ²‡	$P\chi^2$	AIC	н	P _{HL}
A: age, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, waist circumference, LDL- cholesterol, apoB, glucose, CRP (reference model)	0.753	0.724- 0.782		1	1	1	1	6 N	60.0	887	80 10	0.87
B: non-laboratory risk factors*, small VLDL	0.751	0.721- 0.780	0.55	0.5	0.66	-0.2	0.26	0.4	0.55	1484	8.0	0.43
C: non-laboratory risk factors*, small VLDL, lactate	0.756	0.726- 0.784	0.36	0.6	0.76	0.8	0.02	2.2	0.14	1474	5.7	0.68
D: non-laboratory risk factors*, small VLDL, lactate, omega-9 and saturated number of double bonds in a fatty acid chain	0.757	0.727- 0.786	0.29	<u>ل</u>	0.0 0	د .	0.0005	2.	0.15	1472	7.4	0.50

7: P-values for comparison of the reference model A with model B, model C, and model D.

 \mathfrak{X} : Log-likelihood ratio χ^2 as compared to a model with non-laboratory risk factors only.

* Non-laboratory risk factors: age, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, and waist circumference.

For NRI, participants were assigned to four categories (<5%, 5-10%, 10%-20%, and ≥20%) that reflected their 6-year risk of prevalence of low CDist based on each model.



Figure 16. ROC curves for 6-year prevalence of $CDist \le 20^{th}$ percentile for the reference model A with conventional lipid risk-factors, model B with NMR-based lipoprotein measures, model C with NMR-based lipoprotein measures and lactate, and model D with omega-9 and saturated fatty acids and average double bonds in a fatty acid chain.

5.4.3. Prediction of high 6-year IMT progression

Tables 24a-b display OR for high IMT proression (values $\geq 80^{\text{th}}$ percentile). High IMT progression was predicted by small VLDL, large, medium and small LDL, medium and small HDL, LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, urea, tyrosine, omega-3 fatty acids, ratio of bisallylic to double bonds and ratio to total fatty acids. The inverse association between urea and IMT progression was probably caused by significant direct association between urea and IMT in 2001 and nonsignificant association in 2007. Therefore, urea might not be protective from IMT progression.

Table 25 displays the reclassification analyses in prediction of high IMT progression. Compared to the reference model, addition of lipoprotein subclasses to conventional risk factors did not improve discrimination (AUC=0.718 vs. AUC=0.725, P=0.15). Addition of LMWM data increased discrimination significantly (AUC=0.718 vs. AUC=0.733, P=0.04). Figure 17 displays the ROC curves for the models.
 Table 24a. Odds ratios for high 6-year IMT progression.

Lipoprotein subclasses	OR for progression(95% CI)	P-value
Extremely large VLDL	0.99 (0.87-1.13)	0.93
Very large VLDL	1.04 (0.92-1.19)	0.52
Large VLDL	1.04 (0.92-1.19)	0.53
Medium VLDL	1.07 (0.94-1.23)	0.32
Small VLDL	1.24 (1.08-1.42)	0.002
Very small VLDL	1.08 (0.95-1.23)	0.24
IDL	1.09 (0.96-1.24)	0.19
Large LDL	1.15 (1.01-1.31)	0.03
Medium LDL	1.17 (1.03-1.34)	0.02
Small LDL	1.15 (1.00-1.31)	0.04
Very large HDL	0.90 (0.78-1.05)	0.17
Large HDL	0.80 (0.68-0.94)	0.007
Medium HDL	0.82 (0.71-0.95)	0.007
Small HDL	0.97 (0.85-1.10)	0.64
NMR Lipids		
Total cholesterol	1.09 (0.96-1.24)	0.16
IDL cholesterol	1.12 (0.98-1.27)	0.09
LDL cholesterol	1.17 (1.03-1.34)	0.01
HDL cholesterol	0.83 (0.71-0.96)	0.01
Total triglycerides	1.08 (0.95-1.24)	0.25
VLDL triglycerides	1.07 (0.93-1.22)	0.35
IDL triglycerides	1.07 (0.94-1.22)	0.32
Conventional lipoproteins		
Total cholesterol	1.02 (0.85-1.21)	0.87
LDL-cholesterol	1.06 (0.89-1.27)	0.49
HDL-cholesterol	0.77 (0.63-0.94)	0.01
Triglycerides	1.11 (0.94-1.32)	0.23
Non-HDL-cholesterol	1.10 (0.92-1.31)	0.32
Total cholesterol/HDL cholesterol ratio	1.21 (1.03-1.42)	0.02
ApoA1	0.90 (0.75-1.08)	0.27
АроВ	1.19 (0.99-1.43)	0.07
ApoB/ApoA1 ratio	1.22 (1.02-1.45)	0.03

 Table 24b. Odds ratios for high 6-year IMT progression.

		T
NMR-based Low-Molecular-Weight Metabolites (LMWM)	OR for progression(95% CI)	P-value
3-hydroxybutyrate	1.02 (0.90-1.16)	0.72
Acetoacetate	0.98 (0.85-1.12)	0.73
Alanine	1.05 (0.92-1.20)	0.45
Creatinine	0.89 (0.76-1.03)	0.11
Glucose	1.00 (0.88-1.13)	0.96
Glutamine	1.08 (0.94-1.24)	0.30
Glycoproteins	1.04 (0.89-1.22)	0.60
Histidine	1.03 (0.91-1.17)	0.63
Isoleucine	0.99 (0.82-1.21)	0.94
Leucine	0.94 (0.81-1.08)	0.35
Urea	0.80 (0.70-0.91)	0.0006
Tyrosine	1.17 (1.02-1.34)	0.02
Valine	0.99 (0.85-1.15)	0.89
Lactate	1.08 (0.96-1.21)	0.22
Pyruvate	1.06 (0.93-1.20)	0.41
Citrate	0.93 (0.82-1.07)	0.31
Lipid particle components		
Total fatty acids	1.00 (0.80-1.25)	0.97
Esterified cholesterol	1.17 (0.95-1.46)	0.15
Free cholesterol	1.02 (0.83-1.24)	0.88
Total phosphoglycerides	0.87 (0.73-1.04)	0.12
Phosphatidylcholine	0.87 (0.73-1.03)	0.11
Sphingomyelins	1.03 (0.87-1.21)	0.77
Total cholines	0.89 (0.75-1.06)	0.20
omega-3 fatty acids	0.86 (0.74-1.00)	0.05
omega-6 and omega-7 fatty acids	1.08 (0.90-1.31)	0.41
omega-9 and saturated fatty acids	0.98 (0.78-1.23)	0.83
Omega-3/omega-6&7	0.88 (0.73-1.05)	0.15
Omega-3/omega-9	0.88 (0.73-1.05)	0.16
Linoleic acid (18:2)	1.17 (0.94-1.45)	0.17
Docosahexaenoic acid (22:6)	0.89 (0.73-1.08)	0.22
Other polyunsaturated fatty acids than 18:2	0.93 (0.74-1.18)	0.55
Average methylene groups in fatty acid chain	0.99 (0.84-1.18)	0.95
Average methylene groups per double bond	1.10 (0.87-1.39)	0.43
Average double bonds in fatty acid chain	0.86 (0.67-1.10)	0.22
Ratio of bisallylic groups to double bonds	0.77 (0.62-0.94)	0.01
Ratio of bisallylic groups to total fatty acids	0.77 (0.60-0.97)	0.03
Average fatty acid chain length	0.94 (0.78-1.14)	0.55

Table 25. Model fit, discrimination, calibration, and reclassification indices for prediction of high 6-year IMT progression with models including conventional

	P _{HL}	0.32	0.03	0.45	
	ΗΓ	9.2	17.1	6.7	
	AIC	1673	1499	14.81	
	$P\chi^2$	<0.0001	<0.001	<0.001	
	<i>x</i> -‡	130.8	135.9	150.9	
	P _{IDI} †	1	0.005	<0.0001	
	IDI [%]	1	0.8	2.2	
	P- _{NRI} †	1	0.05	0.005	
	NRI [%]	1	4.	m ∞	
	P _{AUC} †	I	0.15	0.04	
cs data.	95% CI	0.689-0.749	0.696-0.755	0.704-0.762	
metabonomi	AUC	0.718	0.725	0.733	
risk factors and	Model	A: age, waist circumference, systolic BP, smoking status, baseline IMT, HDL/total cholesterol-ratio (reference model)	B: non- laboratory risk factors*, small LDL, medium LDL, large LDL, HDL-cholesterol	C: non- laboratory risk factors*, small LDL, medium LDL, large LDL, HDL-cholesterol, urea, tyrosine	

†: P-values for comparison of the reference model A with model B and model C.

 \ddagger : Log-likelihood ratio χ^2 as compared to a model with non-laboratory risk factors only.

* Non-laboratory risk factors: age, sex, waist circumference, systolic blood pressure, smoking status, and baseline IMT.

For NRI, participants were assigned to four categories (<5%, 5-10%, 10%-20%, and \ge 20%) that reflected their 6-year risk of high IMT progression based on each model.



Figure 17. ROC curves for high 6-year progression of IMT (IMT progression $\ge 80^{\text{th}}$ percentile) for the reference model A with conventional lipid risk-factors, model B with NMR-based lipoprotein measures, model C with NMR-based lipoprotein measures and lactate, and model D with omega-9 and saturated fatty acids and average double bonds in a fatty acid chain.

6. DISCUSSION

6.1. Study cohort

The aim in the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns study is to examine CVD risk factors in childhood, adolescence and young adulthood and their effects in development of CVD ^{33,41}. The cohort was selected to closely represent Finnish children and adolescents in the 1980s. The participants were chosen from both urban and rural areas and eastern and western parts of Finland.

Five cities with medical faculties and 12 rural municipalities in the surrounding areas participated in forming the cohort. Of 4,320 subjects who were invited to the first follow-up in 1980, 3,596 subjects aged 3, 6, 9, 12, 15 and 18 years participated in the study. Subsequent follow-ups were performed in 1983, 1986, 1989, 2001 and 2007. In 1989, follow-up was performed only in Turku. In 2001, a total of 2,283 participants aged 24-39 years were re-examined, and in 2007, 2,204 subjects aged 30-45 years took part in the follow-up. Subjects were predominantly clinically healthy in 2001 and 2007. In 2007, among 2,217 study subjects 46 (2.1%) received statins, 152 (6.9%) received antihypertensive medication and 25 (1.1%) received treatment for diabetes. Therefore, results are principally unaffected by medication and our cohort represents healthy or at least mostly unmedicated young Finns.

Loss to follow-up was examined between 2001 and 2007. 223 men and 232 women dropped out between 2001 and 2007. Moreover, male non-participants had higher systolic blood pressure and prevalence of smoking in 2001 than participants and female non-participants were younger and had higher systolic blood pressure, waist circumference and prevalence of smoking. According to these findings the observed 6-year changes in the mean levels of the mentioned variables might be different due to the observed selection bias in the cohort. Mean levels of subclinical atherosclerosis were similar in participants and non-participants. Despite higher risk factor levels, subclinical atherosclerosis had not developed more rapidly in non-participants probably due to their young age and the small differences in the risk factor levels compared to participants.

6.2. RESULTS

6.2.1. Risk factor levels in the follow-up in 2007 and changes in risk factor levels between 2001 and 2007

According to this study, significant decreases were observed in total cholesterol and LDL-cholesterol in young adults between 2001 and 2007. HDL-cholesterol appeared to increase in women simultaneously. Nevertheless, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, fasting glucose levels and waist circumference increased. Furthermore, prevalence of the MetS increased significantly according to the EGIR classification and both the updated NCEP and IDF classification displayed nonsignificant increase. The changes were mostly caused by the significant increases in serum glucose levels, blood pressure and waist circumference. Increase in prevalence of abdominal obesity between 2001 and 2007 continues the adverse trend in the development of body shape in the Finnish population from the 1980s to the early 2000s ^{340,341}. Although BMI has steadily increased in the Finnish population between 1980s and 2000s ³⁴², our study found significant increase in BMI only in 36-39-year-old women. This indicates that adipose tissue seems to be more concentrated in the abdomen in 2007 than in 2001.

The 2007 follow-up in FINRISK study confirmed that total cholesterol level had started to decrease after a levelling-off period between 1997 and 2002 ¹⁰. FINRISK discovered that blood pressure had ceased to decrease between 2002 and 2007 after the favourable trend between 1972 and 2002¹⁰. Young Finns study found that blood pressure increased in both sexes. Globally, age-standardised mean systolic blood pressure was 128.1 mmHg in men and 124.4 mmHg in women with high regional variation ³⁴³ while in 2007 in Young Finns the levels were 126 mmHg and 117 mmHg. Between 1980 and 2008, systolic blood pressure decreased by 0.8 mmHg in men and 1.0 mmHg in women per decade ³⁴³. In Young Finns, systolic blood pressure increased 2.4 mmHg in men and 2.0 mmHg between 2001 and 2007. In global comparison, Finnish systolic blood pressure may be at an acceptable level but there is an increasing trend contrary to the worldwide development. In the FINDIET 2007 study ^{344,345}, the changes in total cholesterol and blood pressure were suggested to be caused by changes in consumption of dietary fats, salt and alcohol. Between 2002 and 2007 the portion of saturated fats decreased and the amount of polyunsaturated fats increased in the Finnish diet ³⁴⁵. Consumption of alcohol increased but the effect on blood pressure was compensated by the decrease in use of salt ³⁴⁵. Our study found nonsignificant increase in alcohol use

Discussion

In order to protect both physical and financial welfare, more efforts should be made to increase awareness of the association between CVD risk factors and cardiovascular disease, to decrease CVD risk in currently healthy young adults and thus prevent development of clinical cardiovascular disease.

In 2007, the mean cholesterol concentration was 5.05 mmol/l in the Young Finns study. In 2008, the age-standardised global mean level of total cholesterol was 4.64 mmol/l for men and 4.76 mmol/l for women ³⁴⁶. Mean levels of total cholesterol in Young Finns in 2007 (5.19 mmol/l for men and 4.93 mmol/l for women) were higher than the global levels. Among 30-45-year-old study subjects, 46.6% had their serum cholesterol above 5.0 mmol/l and 50.0% had their LDL-cholesterol above 3.0 mmol/l. 15.8% had their total cholesterol level below the ideal population mean concentration of 4.14 mmol/l set by WHO committee ³⁴⁷. Between 1986 and 2001, serum triglycerides increased in 24-year-olds in Young Finns study, total cholesterol decreased 0.1 mmol/l per decade between 1980 and 2008 ³⁴⁶. Therefore, trends in lipoprotein have rendered the mean lipid profile less atherogenic in 2007 than in 2001. Lifestyle changes may have had higher effect on the development in lipids rather than lipid medication since use of statins was still low in Young Finns cohort in 2007 although national use was almost 10% of the population in 2006 ³⁴⁸.

Clustering of risk factors in subjects with central obesity is well established ³⁴⁹. Therefore, increased prevalence of central obesity might partially account for the observed increase in blood pressure and impaired glucose tolerance in young adults. Moreover, prevalence of MetS showed nonsignificant increase according to the NCEP and IDF criteria and significant increase according to the EGIR criterion. Most of the improvement in CVD occurred in risk factors that are not part of the MetS classifications though they are associated with MetS³⁵⁰. Apart from HDL-cholesterol, no components of MetS showed any improvement in 6 years suggesting that cardiometabolic profile in young Finns might have deteriorated between 2001 and 2007. This could be later observed as increased prevalence of MetS and CVD morbidity during the following the decades. Rokholm et al. found increases in obesity in adults aged 16-84 years since 1999 in European countries like Sweden and Denmark and Asian countries while stability was found in the US¹⁷. Between 1980 and 2000, obesity increased in Finnish adults in all age groups aged 30 years or older ³⁴². The increase was highest in individuals with the lowest education and women ³⁴². However, also well-educated subjects showed increase ³⁴². In Young Finns, increase in BMI was observed between 1986 and 2001 in 24-year-old subjects ¹⁴. Worldwide prevalence of obesity has increased for decades ^{16,351-353}. Between 1980 and 2008, global mean BMI increased 0.4kg/m² per decade ³⁵⁴. Between 2001 and 2007, increase in BMI was 0.5 in women and 0.3 in men aged 30-39 years in Young Finns. Thus, increase in obesity might be slightly faster in Finland than in other nations. The trends in BMI vary substantially between nations ³⁵⁴. It has even been estimated that majority of the world population will be overweight or obese by 2030 if the current development continues ¹⁵. In the US, direct medical costs of CVD is currently 273 billion US dollars and the cost is expected to triple by 2030 and prevalence of CVD will increase by 9.9% ³⁵⁵. However, numerous studies have shown a levelling-off in prevalence of obesity in children during the 2000s ^{17,356-359}. Therefore, increasing obesity and future comorbidity might be an issue only in Finns currently aged 30-39 years whereas future generation of young adults might not have a similar prevalence of obesity.

In 2010, AHA issued 2020 Impact Goal to improve CVD health in the US by 20% and reduce CVD and stroke deaths by 20% by the year 2020³⁶⁰. The objective is to increase the prevalence of ideal cardiovascular health which consists of 4 ideal health behaviours (not currently smoking, BMI<25kg/m², physically very active, consumption of >3 servings/day of fruits and vegetables) and 3 ideal health factors (total cholesterol<5.17 mmol/l untreated, systolic blood pressure<120 mmHg and diastolic blood pressure<80 mmHg untreated, fasting plasma glucose<5.55 mmol/l)³⁶⁰. In 2011 in a US cohort of 1933 subjects with mean age of 59 years, one subject met all requirements, <10% of the cohort met >5 requirements, 2% subjects had all components of ideal health behaviour and 1.4% had all components of ideal health factors ³⁶¹. In 2001, 21.2% of 30-39-year-olds in the Young Finns cohort met 5 requirements though physical activity and diet were ignored due to lack of data. 37.6% had all components of ideal health factors and 41.3% had ideal BMI and did not smoke. In 2007, 21.6% had 5 ideal components, 39.8% had all ideal health factors and 41.2% were non-smoking and had ideal BMI in 30-39-year-olds. Finns seem to meet the ideal requirements for cardiovascular health exceptionally well though the Young Finns cohort was young and the risk factors were measured 4-10 years before the study by Bambs et al. ³⁶¹. Nevertheless, between 2001 and 2007 BMI, glucose levels and blood pressure increased in the Young Finns cohort while only total cholesterol decreased. If the adverse trends continue, fewer Finns will meet the requirements of ideal heart health in the future.

Between 2001 and 2007, FMD increased in all age groups except 36-39-year old men. IMT increased in 36-39-year-old women while other vascular changes were nonsignificant. Thus, mean endothelial function has improved in young adults. The
favourable development in other risk factors may have exceeded the vascular effects of increasing obesity, impaired glucose tolerance and blood pressure. However, no consistent trends were observed in IMT and CDist. Therefore, the effect of secular trends on development of subclinical therosclerosis in the Young Finns cohort remains unclear.

6.2.2. Tracking of ultrasound measurements of subclinical atherosclerosis

Examination of tracking of vascular ultrasound measurements revealed that consecutive IMT measurements had the highest 3-month and 6-year tracking. Difference between 3-month and 6-year tracking of IMT was nonsignificant suggesting that measurement error and short-term variability accounted for most of the variability in results and long-term arterial changes had only little effect on tracking. The same results were observed in tracking of CDist and FMD. FMD had the lowest tracking in 3-month and 6-year periods of follow-up. For IMT and CDist, tracking was higher in subjects with baseline 10-year CVD risk above median level according to SCORE risk score. Baseline BMI>30kg/m2 decreased the tracking of CDist. Obesity may decrease tracking by increasing measurement error. Image quality in ultrasonography can be compromised by obesity ³⁶². Obesity interferes with ultrasound studies in two ways: the increased tissue layers result in poor penetration of the ultrasound beam beyond the focal depth and thick tissue layers attenuate the ultrasound signal ³⁶³. Suitable methods for improving the image quality in arterial imaging are using the lowest frequency transducer available and applying pressure on the transducer to displace the subcutaneous fat and decrease the distance to the target organ ^{363,364}. Studies on dyslipidemic subjects have shown that increases in BMI and waist circumference decreases completeness of IMT measurements ³⁶⁵. Additionally, increased IMT level has been shown to increase the measurement error for IMT in the Tromsø study ³⁶⁶ which can partially explain the observed effect of CVD risk.

Tracking of FMD was not affected by CVD risk or BMI and hypertension did not influence tracking of any examined ultrasound method. FMD was least affected probably due to its high physiological variability which can compensate for potential interference by the examined factors. Obesity may not have interfered with the measured enough to decrease tracking of FMD. CVD risk has previously been assessed with conventional risk factor profiles and studies have shown that tracking of these risk factor measurements is largely independent of interfering factors and differences between sexes ³⁶⁷. Our study indicated that tracking of ultrasound measurements was influenced by age, sex and BMI and 10-year CVD risk at baseline at varying degrees.

The Tromsø study showed that interfering factors and sex had limited effect on tracking of conventional risk factors ³⁶⁷. This suggests that ultrasound measurements might be less suitable for assessment of CVD risk than conventional risk factor measurements from the aspect of tracking. Accordingly, there are currently clinical guidelines for IMT ^{19,271} but measurement of arterial stiffness and FMD are not recommended for CVD risk estimation in asymptomatic adults outside research settings ^{19,314}.

Older men had higher tracking than younger men. Older men have longer exposure to risk factors and higher stage of atherosclerosis than younger men. Therefore, subjects with low and high CVD risk are more likely to maintain their fractile in measurements of atherosclerosis at old age than at young age.

Low tracking of CDist and FMD can be attributed to the complexity of the methods. Tracking of CDist is affected by ultrasound measurement error and variability of blood pressure. Variability of blood pressure has been shown to decrease the reliability of CDist measurements ³⁶⁸. Reproducibility of FMD has been low in previous studies ³⁶⁹ since FMD is affected by both measurement error and notable physiological variability of endothelial function ³⁷⁰. Järvisalo et al. showed a 28% hourly variability and a 27% weekly variability in FMD ³⁷¹.

6.2.3. Cardiovascular risk scores in prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults

In clinical practice, estimation of overall CVD risk is often based on risk score algorithms. Several studies have developed a number of risk scores based on different study cohorts, risk factors and clinical outcome variables. This demonstrated that all the examined risk scores had practically the same abilities in predicting subclinical atherosclerosis. Despite the fact that the risk scores were developed to predict clinical outcomes, based on comparison of our and previously published data, some risk scores performed equally when predicting IMT as the subclinical outcome. Framingham seems to possess discrimination in prediction of high IMT or carotid plaque in our cohort (AUC=0.735) that is comparable to that for 10-year CVD prediction in previous studies (AUC=0.66)³⁷². Reynolds risk score seemed to have similar or slightly better performance in predicting 10-year CVD events in both sexes (AUC in males=0.708; AUC in females=0.808)^{232,233} than in prediction of IMT in our study (nonstratified AUC=0.729). Apparently, addition of high-sensitivity CRP and parental history of myocardial infarction into risk score model increases only prediction of clinical events rather than subclinical changes. Exclusion of HDL-cholesterol in SCORE, addition of

LDL-cholesterol and triglycerides in PROCAM and addition of family history of CVD in PROCAM and Reynolds did not seem to have a notable effect on the prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis.

Moreover, risk scores were developed with different study cohorts, of which only the Finrisk cohort was Finnish. Finrisk, SCORE and PROCAM were European and Reynolds and Framingham were from the US. Nevertheless, the origin of the risk score did not affect discrimination or reclassification. Thus, risk assessment of subclinical atherosclerosis in young Finnish patients can be performed with any of the examined risk scores and the choice is limited by only the availability of laboratory results on lipids or knowledge of family risk of CVD.

6.2.4. Metabolic profiling in prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis

In our study, metabolic profiling with NMR improved risk stratification for IMT compared to conventional CVD risk factors with improved discrimination and reclassification. Highest prediction was achieved with a model including lipoprotein lipids (LDL-cholesterol_{NMR} and IDL-cholesterol), lipoprotein subclasses (IDL and medium HDL) and tyrosine and docosahexaenoic acid levels.

Decreased CDist was associated with medium, small and very small VLDL, total, VLDL and IDL triglycerides, lactate, pyruvate, free cholesterol, omega-9 and saturated fatty acids, free cholesterol, lactate, pyruvate and average methylene groups per double bonds. Average double bonds in fatty acid chains and ratio of bisallylic groups to total fatty acids were inversely associated with low CDist prevalence. Metabonomics data improved slightly to no degree the prediction of prevalence of low CDist. Low FMD prevalence was nonsignificantly associated with free cholesterol and no other associations were observed with metabonomics variables. High IMT progression was predicted by small VLDL, large, medium and small LDL, medium and small HDL, LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, urea, tyrosine, omega-3 fatty acids, ratio of bisallylic to double bonds and ratio to total fatty acids. Urea displayed an inverse association with IMT progression which might be accounted for the significant direct association with IMT in 2001 and nonsignificant association in 2007. Thus, the result on urea is not fully generalizable. Prediction of high IMT progression was nonsignificant or little when metabonomics data was included in the prediction models. In our data, single metabolites did not improve risk discrimination and previous studies have shown that CVD risk stratification is rarely improved with addition of single biomarkers ^{373,374}. Atherosclerosis is a complex pathway with interrelating promoters and inhibitors and thus, metabonomics, with the ability to measure a vast array of

metabolites in samples, may be more suitable for examination of the overall metabolic status of atherosclerosis ²⁴. In addition, the examined NMR method has similar costs as conventional lipid measurements. In conclusion, metabonomics offers a more thorough and equally economical approach in CVD risk stratification compared to conventional lipid measurements. Clinical use of metabonomics is restricted by lack of clinical studies and very low number of metabonomics machinery in hospitals.

Significant associations were observed between low CDist prevalence and medium, small and very small VLDL particles, total, VLDL and IDL triglycerides, omega-9 and saturated fatty acids, free cholesterol, lactate, pyruvate and average methylene groups per double bonds. Pyruvate acts in several metabolic pathways including the citric acid cycle. Thus, its aherogenic role is unclear. However, pyruvate can be reduced to lactate. Lactate is also a metabolite in numerous pathways. Concentration of lactate is regulated by its constant production from pyruvate by lactate dehydrogenase and its removal. Lactate is also produced in muscle cells during anaerobic exercise. Thus, further studies would be needed to clarify the role of these observations. Glycoprotein and VLDL triglycerides were nonsignificantly associated with low CDist. Average double bonds in fatty acid chains and ratio of bisallylic groups to total fatty acids protected from low CDist. Thus, Atherogenic glycoproteins can be apolipoprotein(a), the glycoprotein component in atherogenic Lp(a) particles ^{375,376}, or adhesion molecules or their ligands in monocyte infiltration in inflammatory atherosclerotic processes ^{377,378}. However, the measured glycoprotein is unspecific and the actual role of glycoprotein in atherogenesis is unclear. Low FMD prevalence was nonsignificantly associated with free cholesterol similar to low CDist. Associations between metabolites and CDist and FMD were relatively low and inconsistent with findings on IMT and metabolic profiling partly due to the high variability in these atherosclerosis markers.

Data on metabonomics variables did not significantly increase prediction of low CDist. Models that included data on lipoprotein subclasses, LMWMs and lipid metabolites slightly increased discrimination according to IDI, but the improvement was not significant according to AUC and NRI. Lack of improvement may be a result of variation in measurements of CDist. Reclassification in prediction of FMD was not studied due to lack of significant associations between low FMD and metabonomics data, which again may be due to the inherent variation observed for FMD. However, prediction of IMT progression was sligthly improved with addition of both lipoprotein subclasses and LMWM data. These findings suggest that measurement of IMT might be more suitable for studies examining associations between novel risk factors and subclinical atherosclerosis. In a model with all covariates and metabolites with significant associations with low CDist in 6 years, average double bonds in fatty acid chains was the only metabolite that remained significantly inversely associated. Unsaturated fatty acids, especially polyunsaturated omega-3 fatty acids, seem to be vital in prevention of subclinical atherosclerosis as shown in previous studies ^{379,380}. Prevention of subclinical atherosclerosis by fatty acids with double bonds is supported by the inverse association between incident high IMT and docosahexaenoic acid, an omega-3 fatty acid. However, another polyunsaturated fatty acid, linoleic acid, was directly associated with IMT. Linoleic acid is an omega-6 acid and the observed protective nature of double-bonds in fatty acids might be due to the double bonds omega-3 acids.

Clinical utility of measurement of lipoprotein subclasses is currently under debate ^{197,210}. Previous studies have linked lipoprotein subclasses and especially small LDL with CVD risk ³⁸¹. Our study showed no higher atherogenicity for small LDL compared to other LDL subclasses. However, as shown in previous studies ^{382,383}, small VLDL and IDL had significant associations with incident high IMT. Conventional lipid measures were replaced by metabonomics lipoprotein measures in our prediction models suggesting that conventional lipid testing could be replaced by NMR in clinical and research use. Previously, a small cross-sectional study found no improvement in prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis with lipoprotein subclasses ³⁸⁴. Our study had larger cohort, longitudinal data and similar results when only lipoprotein subclasses were used in the models. Nevertheless, a large study on females indicated that NMR subclassing added no incremental value to conventional lipids in prediction of CVD end-points ³⁸⁵. The observed controversies between our results and previous studies may be attributed to our lack of clinical end-points and the combination of metabolites used in our models rather than single metabolites.

Our study identified tyrosine and glutamine as new potential biomarkers for high IMT. The findings were confirmed with cross-sectional analysis in an independent population of Health 2000 study. The roles of tyrosine and glutamine in atherogenesis is currently unclear. Glutamine and glutamate levels have been shown to discriminate subjects with CVD from subjects without CVD and tyrosine acts as a part of a factor associated with CVD ²⁴. These amino acids have also been shown to be part of a principal component promoting insulin resistance and discriminating obese from lean subjects ^{386,387}. Elevated tyrosine, leucine, isoleucine, valine and phenylalanine levels predict future diabetes ³⁸⁸ which might partially explain the association between tyrosine and high IMT. Circulating amino acids may promote insulin resistance by disrupting insulin signalling in skeletal muscle or cause diabetes by decreasing insulin

secretion ³⁸⁸. However, the associations tyrosine and glutamine with incident high IMT were significant when the models were adjusted for HOMA-IR in 2001 suggesting that the amino acids might have a role in atherogenesis independently of insulin resistance.

Recently, metabonomics has been introduced as a reasonable method for personalized CVD risk profiling and several metabolites have been introduced as novel risk factors ^{202,339,389,390}. More thorough risk estimation would also allow a more personalized risk intervention ³⁹¹. Therefore, identification of novel risk factors such as the ones in this thesis is essential for early recognition of subjects with high risk who may have low levels of conventional risk factors. These subjects with unidentified risk benefit the most from new risk markers.

Although a recent meta-analysis has shown no significant association with dietary saturated fat and CVD and CHD ³⁹², importance of dietary unsaturated fats in prevention of CVD is widely recognised ³⁹³⁻³⁹⁶. Previous data on the effect of unsaturated fats on subclinical atherosclerosis has been inconclusive ³⁹⁷⁻³⁹⁹ though omega-3 and omega-6 fatty acids have been associated with decreased clinical CVD risk ^{379,400-404} and markers of coagulation and inflammation ^{405,406}. Our data showed that docosahexaenoic acid had inverse and linoleic acid direct association with high incident IMT. Again, the specific roles in atherogenesis are unknown. Potential pathways may be triglyceride-lowering and anti-inflammatory capabilities of the acids ^{407,408}. Linoleic acid acts as a precursor of arachidonic acid and increased intake enhances production of leukotrienes promoting inflammation which further leads to atherogenesis ⁴⁰⁹. Increased intake of omega-6 fatty acids like linoleic acid may increase CVD risk ⁴¹⁰. According to our results, levels of polyunsaturated fatty acids may be used in prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults.

7. LIMITATIONS

In study I, the risk factor trends of the subjects who participated in at least one of the follow-ups were similar to the trends of those who participated in both of the follow-ups. Blood pressure was measured with a random zero sphygmomanometer which usually indicates the blood pressure level to be lower than the actual value ⁴¹¹. Therefore, the prevalence of hypertension and MetS might be lower in the current study than in other similar studies. In addition, the low prevalence of MetS in the cohort of 33-year-old women in 2007 was already observed in the follow-up in 2001 when the subjects were 27-year-old ⁴¹². These observations may indicate that the unexpected prevalence is induced by the deviant structure of the concerned cohort. Therefore, the decrease in the prevalence of MetS between 2001 and 2007 in 33-year-

old women according to the NCEP and IDF classifications was likely a result of the cohort with low prevalence of MetS rather, than by an actual change.

In the analyses concerning the changes in risk factor levels between 2001 and 2007, some values in different study years were obtained from the same subjects. Therefore, statistical tests were performed separately for subjects aged 30–33 and 36–39 years to avoid analyses using data from same subjects. However, sampling biases may have affected the observations. Altogether, the results in study I were similar to Finrisk study ⁴¹³ suggesting that these biases did not have a remarkable effect on the findings.

In study I, results on secular trends of ultrasound variables are unreliable since the effect of measurement error on the observed trends was not taken into account. This limits the interpretation of the trends in ultrasound measurements.

In study II, only 57 subjects had their ultrasound measurements re-examined. The limited number of subjects for these analyses needs to be considered in the interpretation of these findings. However, no difference in long-term tracking was found between re-examined subjects and the rest of the cohort. It is likely, therefore, that tracking in the re-examination sub-group was representative of tracking in the total cohort. Specific techniques to manage analysis based on grouped data, correlation analyses comparing tracking coefficients between different groups, were also performed between mean values in study II.

The effect of CVD risk on tracking was examined by comparing subjects with lower and higher than median values of SCORE. However, this method did not specify which confounding factors in the risk score influenced tracking. Age and sex were included in SCORE and they both independently influenced tracking. Therefore, the combined effect of CVD risk factors was not able to be fully elucidated in this study.

In study III, the risk scores were originally designed for prediction of clinical events (myocardial infarction, CHD or CVD) over a 10-year period. Data on CVD end-points was unavailable in the Young Finns cohort. Instead, markers of subclinical atherosclerosis from the 2007 follow-up were used as outcome variables. Of these, the most consistent data concerning associations with CVD events is available for IMT.

Reynolds risk score for females included hemoglobin A_{1C} levels for diabetics. However, hemoglobin A_{1C} was not measured in Young Finns study and thus, effect of diabetes was omitted from analyses. Effect of exclusion, if anything, is likely to be small due to the number of diabetic men and women (N=6 in 2001 and N=11 in 2007). In addition, Reynolds and PROCAM risk scores define parental history of CVD as myocardial infarction <60 years in either parent. In Young Finns, parental history of CVD was classified as myocardial infarction <55 years in either parent in 2001 and <55 years in males and <65 years in females in 2007.

There are no official cut-points for IMT, CDist or FMD. Therefore, the results based on ultrasound cut-points in studies III and IV are not fully generalisable. However, these analyses were performed with different cut-points with similar results. In addition, there are multiple methods for measuring IMT, Cdist and FMD and the current results might be generalised only to the used methods.

Associations between clinical events and carotid IMT has been shown to attenuate when within study reader variability is not accounted for ⁴¹⁴ and it has been recommended that the same ultrasonographer performs all measurements in follow-up studies ⁴¹⁵. In Young Finns study, all ultrasound data was analysed by the same reader. However, the best protocol for IMT measurement considering reproducibility is mean IMT where the near and far walls are measured at multiple angles ^{416,417} while in Young Finns IMT was measured at one angle.

Serum samples from the follow-ups prior to 2001 were not suitable for metabolic profiling. Thus, it was not possible to determine the efficacy of knowledge of metabonomic data during childhood and adolescence.

8. CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

Risk factor levels and secular trends

The observed increase in obesity is consistent with the global trend in adult population and obesity-associated risk factors, blood pressure and glucose intolerance, displayed the increasing trend in cardiometabolic risk caused by MetS. However, no significant secular trends were found in IMT or CDist and the nonsignificant 6-year increase in IMT was extremely low compared to the CVD risk increase shown by Hodis et al.²⁶³ and Lorenz et al.²⁶⁴. Moreover, FMD showed an unexpected improvement in both sexes between 2001 and 2007 that may have reflected the observed improvement in lipid profile of the cohort. Current data supports stronger involvement in diagnostics, treatment and prevention of obesity and obesity-related components of MetS in young Finnish adults in basic health care.

CVD risk factors are often left unidentified and untreated in primary health care ⁴²²⁻⁴²⁸. Results from this thesis suggest that CVD risk factors should be screened more widely and intensively among those with no apparent risk and whose primary illness might not be CVD-related. Costs for conventional risk factor assessment are lower than for the treatment of clinical CVD caused by undiagnosed prolonged risk exposure.

Examination of risk factor levels and 6-year changes revealed that although lipid profiles seem to have improved, factors like blood pressure and prevalence of MetS seem to have increased. This might suggest that more efforts be targeted toward risk factor profiles in young Finnish adults to prevent CVD in the future.

Prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis

According to our results, all the examined CVD risk scores have somewhat the same performance in prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis. Due to the lack of official cutpoints for ultrasound markers of atherosclerosis and clinical end-points, the presented results are currently not valid for use in clinical practice. According to AHA guidelines in 2010, IMT is recommended for risk estimation in subjects at intermediate risk while CDist and FMD are limited to research settings ¹⁹. Results in studies II-IV suggest that IMT tracks higher and is more related to conventional and novel risk factors than CDist and FMD. Therefore, of nonivasive ultrasound measurements of atherosclerosis, these data suggest IMT would provide clinicians with the most realistic and reproducible data on the arterial status of the patient.

In asymptomatic patients, carotid IMT and plaques revise CVD risk in subjects with low Framingham risk score and outperform coronary artery calcium in risk revision ⁴²⁹. This lends support to the clinical use of IMT in screening asymptomatic subjects. Screening studies with IMT are recommended due to the incremental value over and above Framingham risk score especially in intermediate- and possibly low-risk subjects, better matching intensity of treatment to estimated risk and potential improvement in patient commitment to prevention ⁴³⁰. As an inexpensive and radiation-free method, IMT could be used as a selective diagnostic test in asymptomatic patients prior to coronary artery calcium scoring which has better relative prognostic value compared to IMT ⁴³⁰. According to data from this thesis, carotid IMT could be applied in screening for subclinical atherosclerosis in the Finnish population. CDist and FMD are less suitable due to their high variability.

Lack of fit was observed in risk scores predicting subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults. This finding likely reflects that the scores were designed for use in much older populations for the prediction of clinical events. However, similar goodness of fit was found in prediction of CVD in adults with Framingham and SCORE risk scores ⁴³¹ and Framingham, SCORE and PROCAM have displayed overrestimation of risk ^{432,433} which has not limited the use of risk scores in clinical practice. More suitable risk scores for subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults are needed for better calibration, discrimination and earlier risk intervention. Novel risk scores could be developed with

existing data on ultrasound measurements, conventional risk factors and metabonomic variables in Young Finns study. Due to the findings in study IV, metabonomic variables could be included in some of the models. The new scores could be compared with existing scores in cohorts of the Young Finns study and validated in other similar studies.

Risk stratification for subclinical atherosclerosis was improved with metabolic profiling. Compared with conventional risk factor assessment, measurement of the metabolic profile offers a more thorough view on the metabolic status and cardiovascular risk of a patient. Thus, metabonomics may offer a new individually designed approach in prevention and treatment of CVD in the future.

Guidelines by AHA¹⁹ may encourage Finnish and European health care officials to include IMT measurements in CVD risk assessment in subjects with identified risk. Vascular ultrasound equipment and training are widely available in special health care and present no obstacles for the clinical use of IMT. However, there are no randomized controlled trials showing reduced morbidity and mortality due to screening of IMT. Clinical use of CDist and FMD is limited due to lack of tracking and the complexity of the measurement of vascular function compared to the anatomic marker IMT. In study I, trends in conventional risk factors were inconsistent and the overall change in CVD risk was unclear. However, significant trends were observed in FMD suggesting that ultrasound measurements might add incremental information to conventional methods. In terms of tracking, IMT is reproducible and tracks high enough to meet the same standards as conventional risk factors. Ultrasound is noninvasive, relatively inexpensive and widely available in specialist health care and could thus be used in those with CVD risk to potentially refine their risk status.

9. FUTURE RESEARCH NEEDS

To gain further information on the development of CVD in Finland, future studies should investigate the ongoing temporal trends in cardiovascular risk factor levels in young adults in order to prevent CVD among young Finns.

Baseline BMI decreased tracking of CDist, whereas IMT and FMD were not affected by obesity estimated by elevated BMI. Future studies are needed to reproduce these results to confirm whether the tracking of noninvasive ultrasound measurements are mostly unaffected by obesity. Moreover, high baseline CVD risk estimated with SCORE risk score seemed to increase tracking of IMT and CDist. Additional research should assess if the observed effect was caused by better tracking in subjects with higher state of subclinical atherosclerosis or if CVD risk or components of the risk

score have a direct effect on tracking of subclinical atherosclerosis. Although tracking of ultrasound was mostly not affected by BMI, increasing obesity may interfere with image quality in ultrasound measurements in the future suggesting the need for optional imaging methods unaffected by obesity if imaging of asymptomatic atherosclerosis becomes standard. Thus, tracking of noninvasive ultrasound could be compared to tracking of other nonivasive imaging methods (for instance CT coronary artery calcium score) for quantification of subclinical atherosclerosis.

In 2009, the state of Texas approved a legislation that mandates insurance coverage for coronary artery calcium scanning or IMT measurement every 5 years for 45-75-year-old men and 55-75-year-old women with diabetes or intermediate or higher CHD risk based on Framingham risk score ⁴³¹. This legislation was the first of its kind but no data currently exists showing whether screening of IMT will improve public health. Hackam et al. showed that noninvasive imaging screening for inducible myocardial ischemia, coronary calcification, left ventricular hypertrophy or carotid atherosclerosis had no effect on alteration of primary prevention efforts of CVD ⁴³² and in a recent editorial in the Archives of Internal Medicine, the need for randomized controlled trials for the potential benefits of noninvasive imaging screening of atherosclerosis is recognized due to the current lack of such studies ⁴³³. This thesis could not examine the efficacy of adding IMT measurements to risk stratification. Randomized controlled trials are needed to examine if IMT screening improved clinical outcomes of CVD in populational level and which potential clinical cut-points to use for IMT.

This study suggests that different cardiovascular risk scores predict atherosclerosis estimated by IMT, CDist and FMD with largely similar accuracy independently of their origin, components or the clinical event that the risk scores were designed to originally predict. Thus, these results should be reproduced in different settings to assess possible underlying mechanisms. Additionally, future studies should develop novel risk scores for prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis for application among child, adolescent, and young adult populations and compare their performance with existing adult risk scores.

With increasing age of the study population, data on clinical end-points like myocardial infarction and data acquired in autopsies will be available in future follow-ups. Therefore, the ability to predict clinical events and macroscopic anatomical vascular changes with CVD risk scores and metabolic profiling in young adulthood should be examined in future follow-ups.

Metabonomics data is only available for adult follow-ups in the Young Finns study. Thus, there is further need for metabonomics studies in younger age groups. Moreover,

the results on associations between early atherosclerosis and metabolites require further studies to specify the metabolic pathways in atherogenesis. The cellular-level effects of novel risk markers on atherogenesis can not be studied with epidemiological data. Biomedical studies on animal models and cell cultures could further investigate the mechanisms of the metabolites in atherosclerosis.

Due to the isolated character of the Finnish genome, the results on tracking, risk scores and metabonomics should be reproduced in other populations to control for potential population-based differences in metabolism and in vascular structure and function. Previous work in Young Finns has shown that family history of CVD renders vasculature more vulnerable to cardiometabolic risk factors ¹³⁶. Reproduction of the analyses should be performed considering family history of CVD or genomic data on CVD risk. Moreover, the analyses could be reproduced in foreign cohorts to examine the genetic effect on the atherogenicity of metabolites and lipoprotein subclasses.

AHA has set criteria for evaluation of novel markers of CVD risk ³³². Novel markers should differ between subjects with and without a particular outcome, predict development of future outcomes in a prospective cohort, add prediction to conventional risk markers, change predicted risk sufficiently to change recommended therapy and improve clinical outcomes and the improvement should justify the additional costs. In study IV, markers in reclassification models meet the first 3 requirements. However, due to the lack of medical treatment, prevention and data on outcome of treated and untreated subclinical atherosclerosis and lack of treatment methods (i.e. risk caused by amino acids and specific lipoprotein subclasses), the latter 3 requirements could not be studied with the current data and treatment. Therefore, future studies could assess if intervention in subjects at increased risk based on metabonomics data improved outcome in subclinical atherosclerosis compared to subjects with treatment based on conventional risk factors.

10. CONCLUSIONS

- 6-year changes in total cholesterol, LDL-cholesterol and HDL-cholesterol in young Finns were favourable between 2001 and 2007. However, waist circumference, glucose and blood pressure levels increased. Therefore, continuous efforts are still needed in fighting against cardiovascular risk factors.
- 2. IMT measurements seemed to track better than CDist and FMD examinations. Baseline BMI decreased tracking of CDist. Tracking of IMT and CDist displayed significant increase in subjects with elevated baseline SCORE risk score. Similar tracking analyses on ultrasound measurements have not been previously published. Our data suggest that further studies on the topic are required for proper validation of ultrasound measurements in clinical and scientific use.
- 3. CVD risk scores are able to predict future subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults. According to our results, risk of subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults can be assessed with any of the examined risk scores. Since our findings link early adulthood CVD risk to vascular changes, young adults should be motivated to reduce CVD risk at an early stage.
- 4. Lipoprotein subclass testing with NMR methods did not substantially add to conventional lipids for the prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis. Nevertheless, circulating metabolites markedly improved risk stratification. In addition, tyrosine and docosahexaenoic acid levels were found as potential biomarkers of high carotid IMT. Therefore, NMR metabonomics may benefit patients in individual planning of prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis, particularly carotid IMT, at an early stage.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

"No man is an island, entire of itself; every man is a piece of the continent, a part of the main. If a clod be washed away by the sea, Europe is the less, as well as if a promontory were, as well as if a manor of thy friend's or of thine own were: any man's death diminishes me, because I am involved in mankind, and therefore never send to know for whom the bell tolls; it tolls for thee."

- Ernest Hemingway: For whom the bell tolls

The present study was carried out at the Centre of Applied and Preventive Cardiovascular Medicine (CAPC), University of Turku, in collaboration with the Departments of Medicine, Clinical Physiology, University of Turku and Turku University Hospital, and Departments Clinical Physiology, Clinical Chemistry and Pediatrics, University of Tampere and Tampere University Hospital, and Department of Paediatric Cardiology, Hospital for Children and Adolescents, University of Helsinki, and Department of Health and Functional Capacity, National Institute for Health and Welfare, Turku, and Center of Social and Health Services, City of Kuopio, and Vaasa Central Hospital.

I want to thank my supervisors Docent Markus Juonala and Professor Olli Raitakari for their guidance, advice, enthusiasm, expertise and, above all, patience to sharing them with me. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to learn from you and work with you.

I want to thank Niku Oksala and Sakari Kakko for reviewing my thesis with great expertise and insight. Thank you for your efforts and feedback.

I owe my deepest gratitude to Professor Jorma Viikari for his invaluable insight into research and internal medicine. Thank you for your advice which both motivated and helped me to think outside the box.

Costan Magnussen, thank you for your continuous support during my work on the thesis. You have shared your excellent ideas with me countless of times and helped me to cope with obstacles that seemed sometimes nearly impossible to overcome. Thank you also for helping me with the English language.

Acknowledgements

I want to thank Peter Wûrtz for his expertise in metabonomics and statistics. It has been a privilege to work with and learn from a scientist of your caliber.

All the co-authors in the articles of my thesis deserve my most sincere thanks for their efforts, insights, fair criticism and constructive comments. My thanks go to Anja Ilmanen, Nina Hutri-Kähönen, Leena Taittonen, Eero Jokinen, Matti Pietikäinen, Antti Jula, Britt-Marie Loo, Jukka Marniemi, Terho Lehtimäki, Mika Kähönen, Tapani Rönnemaa, Tomi Laitinen, Mika Kivimäki, Tomi Laitinen, Russell J. Thompson, Pasi Soininen, Antti J. Kangas, Tuulia Tynkkynen, Reino Laatikainen, Markku J. Savolainen and Mika Ala-Korpela.

Irina Lisinen and Ville Aalto, thank you for helping me with statistical questions ranging from the most trivial puzzles to kindergarten-level dilemmas. Your expertise and helpfulness have been irreplaceable.

I want to thank the staff at Centre of Applied and Preventive Cardiovascular Medicine who have given me assistance and – most importantly - company during my time in the Young Finns study.

All my teachers and mentors, both former and current, have earned my greatest appreciation. I feel indebted to you for guiding me where I am today. I might have walked on my own feet but you taught me to how to walk and showed me the way.

I want to thank my fellow course members for their companionship during these years and for reminding me that there is still life outside my apartment and the university.

I express my deepest gratitude to my parents Ulla and Risto for their constant support in my life and for being the most inspiring and encouraging academic role models a young physician and scientist could ever have. I could not have done this without you. Especially my father gave me endless support and advice during my journey and made me realise the true relationship of academic, work and life. And my dear sisters Laura and Maria, thank you for always helping me to avoid and overcome moments of despair and lack of faith. I want to thank my whole family for always being there for me even when I have been a burden to you. You are the most valuable and dearest thing I have.

Acknowledgements

This work has been financially supported by the Lydia Maria Julin Foundation, the Juho Vainio Foundation, the Foundation for Outpatient Care Research, the Margaretha Foundation, the Valto Takala Fund, the Ida Montin Foundation, the Turku University Foundation, the Finnish Foundation for Cardiovascular Research, the Erkki and Anna-Liisa Hurme Fund, the Gust. Rud. Idman Fund, the Duodecim Foundation, the Jalmari and Rauha Ahokas Foundation, the Finnish Society of Angiology, the Yrjö Jahnsson Foundation, the Paavo Ilmari Ahvenainen Foundation, the Special State Grant of the Hospital District of Southwest Finland, the Turku University Hospital Foundation, the Aarne and Aili Turunen Foundation, the Paulo Foundation, the Foundation of Laboratory Medicine and the Research Foundation of Clinical Chemistry.

Turku, September 2011

Juho Raiko

REFERENCES

- McGill HC, Jr., McMahan CA, Herderick EE, Malcom GT, Tracy RE, Strong JP. Origin of atherosclerosis in childhood and adolescence. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2000;72:1307S-1315S.
- McGill HC, Jr., McMahan CA, Herderick EE, Tracy RE, Malcom GT, Zieske AW, Strong JP. Effects of coronary heart disease risk factors on atherosclerosis of selected regions of the aorta and right coronary artery. PDAY Research Group. Pathobiological Determinants of Atherosclerosis in Youth. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2000;20:836-845.
- McGill HC, Jr., McMahan CA, Malcom GT, Oalmann MC, Strong JP. Effects of serum lipoproteins and smoking on atherosclerosis in young men and women. The PDAY Research Group. Pathobiological Determinants of Atherosclerosis in Youth. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 1997;17:95-106.
- Faxon DP, Fuster V, Libby P, Beckman JA, Hiatt WR, Thompson RW, Topper JN, Annex BH, Rundback JH, Fabunmi RP, Robertson RM, Loscalzo J. Atherosclerotic Vascular Disease Conference: Writing Group III: pathophysiology. *Circulation* 2004;109:2617-2625.
- Allam AH, Thompson RC, Wann LS, Miyamoto MI, Thomas GS. Computed tomographic assessment of atherosclerosis in ancient Egyptian mummies. *JAMA* 2009;302:2091-2094.
- 6. Ross R. Atherosclerosis--an inflammatory disease. N Engl J Med 1999;340:115-126.
- 7. Ross JS, Stagliano NE, Donovan MJ, Breitbart RE, Ginsburg GS. Atherosclerosis: a cancer of the blood vessels? *Am J Clin Pathol* 2001;116 Suppl:S97-107.
- 8. Gaziano T, Reddy KS, Paccaud F, Horton S, Chaturvedi V. Cardiovascular Disease. 2006.
- 9. Vartiainen E, Jousilahti P, Alfthan G, Sundvall J, Pietinen P, Puska P. Cardiovascular risk factor changes in Finland, 1972-1997. *Int J Epidemiol* 2000;29:49-56.
- Vartiainen E, Laatikainen T, Peltonen M, Juolevi A, Männistö S, Sundvall J, Jousilahti P, Salomaa V, Valsta L, Puska P. Thirty-five-year trends in cardiovascular risk factors in Finland. *Int J Epidemiol* 2010;39:504-518.
- Kattainen A, Salomaa V, Härkänen T, Jula A, Kaaja R, Kesäniemi YA, Kahonen M, Moilanen L, Nieminen MS, Aromaa A, Reunanen A. Coronary heart disease: from a disease of middle-aged men in the late 1970s to a disease of elderly women in the 2000s. *Eur Heart J* 2006;27:296-301.
- Statistics Finland. Causes of death. Internet: http://tilastokeskus.fi/meta/til/ksyyt.html (accessed April 19th 2011). 2011.
- 13. Lloyd-Jones D, Adams RJ, Brown TM, Carnethon M, Dai S, De Simone G, Ferguson TB, Ford E, Furie K, Gillespie C, Go A, Greenlund K, Haase N, Hailpern S, Ho PM, Howard V, Kissela B, Kittner S, Lackland D, Lisabeth L, Marelli A, McDermott MM, Meigs J, Mozaffarian D, Mussolino M, Nichol G, Roger VL, Rosamond W, Sacco R, Sorlie P, Roger VL, Thom T, Wasserthiel-Smoller S, Wong ND, Wylie-Rosett J. Heart disease and stroke statistics--2010 update: a report from the American Heart Association. *Circulation* 2010;121:e46-e215.
- Juonala M, Viikari JS, Hutri-Kähönen N, Pietikäinen M, Jokinen E, Taittonen L, Marniemi J, Rönnemaa T, Raitakari OT. The 21-year follow-up of the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study: risk factor levels, secular trends and east-west difference. *J Intern Med* 2004;255:457-468.
- Kelly T, Yang W, Chen CS, Reynolds K, He J. Global burden of obesity in 2005 and projections to 2030. Int J Obes (Lond) 2008;32:1431-1437.
- Okosun IS, Chandra KM, Boev A, Boltri JM, Choi ST, Parish DC, Dever GE. Abdominal adiposity in U.S. adults: prevalence and trends, 1960-2000. *Prev Med* 2004;39:197-206.
- 17. Rokholm B, Baker JL, Sorensen TI. The levelling off of the obesity epidemic since the year 1999--a review of evidence and perspectives. *Obes Rev* 2010;11:835-846.
- 18. Batsis JA, Lopez-Jimenez F. Cardiovascular risk assessment--from individual risk prediction to estimation of global risk and change in risk in the population. *BMC Med* 2010;8:29.

- 19. Greenland P, Alpert JS, Beller GA, Benjamin EJ, Budoff MJ, Fayad ZA, Foster E, Hlatky MA, Hodgson JM, Kushner FG, Lauer MS, Shaw LJ, Smith SC, Jr., Taylor AJ, Weintraub WS, Wenger NK. 2010 ACCF/AHA Guideline for Assessment of Cardiovascular Risk in Asymptomatic Adults: Executive Summary A Report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines Developed in Collaboration With the American Society of Echocardiography, American Society of Nuclear Cardiology, Society of Atherosclerosis Imaging and Prevention, Society for Cardiovascular Angiography and Interventions, Society of Cardiovascular Computed Tomography, and Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2010;56:2182-2199.
- 20. Taylor AJ, Cerqueira M, Hodgson JM, Mark D, Min J, O'Gara P, Rubin GD, Kramer CM, Wolk MJ. ACCF/SCCT/ACR/AHA/ASE/ASNC/NASCI/SCAI/SCMR 2010 Appropriate Use Criteria for Cardiac Computed Tomography: A Report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation Appropriate Use Criteria Task Force, the Society of Cardiovascular Computed Tomography, the American College of Radiology, the American Heart Association, the American Society of Echocardiography, the American Society of Nuclear Cardiology, the North American Society for Cardiovascular Imaging, the Society for Cardiovascular Angiography and Interventions, and the Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance. *Circulation* 2010;122:e525-e555.
- 21. The Society Of Atherosclerosis Imaging And Prevention. Appropriate use criteria for carotid intima media thickness testing. *Atherosclerosis* 2010.
- Peyser PA, Bielak LF, Chu JS, Turner ST, Ellsworth DL, Boerwinkle E, Sheedy PF. Heritability of coronary artery calcium quantity measured by electron beam computed tomography in asymptomatic adults. *Circulation* 2002;106:304-308.
- Wang JH, Byun J, Pennathur S. Analytical approaches to metabolomics and applications to systems biology. Semin Nephrol 2010;30:500-511.
- Shah SH, Bain JR, Muehlbauer MJ, Stevens RD, Crosslin DR, Haynes C, Dungan J, Newby LK, Hauser ER, Ginsburg GS, Newgard CB, Kraus WE. Association of a peripheral blood metabolic profile with coronary artery disease and risk of subsequent cardiovascular events. *Circ Cardiovasc Genet* 2010;3:207-214.
- 25. Santos RD, Nasir K. Insights into atherosclerosis from invasive and non-invasive imaging studies: Should we treat subclinical atherosclerosis? *Atherosclerosis* 2008.
- DeBakey ME, Lawrie GM, Glaeser DH. Patterns of atherosclerosis and their surgical significance. *Ann Surg* 1985;201:115-131.
- 27. Mönckeberg JG. Uber die atherosklerose der Kombattanten (nach Obduktionsbefunden). Zentralbl Herz Gefässkrankheiten 1915;7-10.
- 28. Yates WM, Traum AH, Brown J. Coronary artery disease in men eighteen to thirty-nine years of age. *Am Heart J* 1948;334, 482, 683-374, 526, 722.
- 29. Enos WF, Holmes RH, Beyer J. Coronary disease among United States soldiers killed in action in Korea; preliminary report. *J Am Med Assoc* 1953;152:1090-1093.
- McNamara JJ, Molot MA, Stremple JF, Cutting RT. Coronary artery disease in combat casualties in Vietnam. JAMA 1971;216:1185-1187.
- Berenson GS, Srinivasan SR, Bao W, Newman WP, III, Tracy RE, Wattigney WA. Association between multiple cardiovascular risk factors and atherosclerosis in children and young adults. The Bogalusa Heart Study. N Engl J Med 1998;338:1650-1656.
- Natural history of aortic and coronary atherosclerotic lesions in youth. Findings from the PDAY Study. Pathobiological Determinants of Atherosclerosis in Youth (PDAY) Research Group. *Arterioscler Thromb* 1993;13:1291-1298.
- 33. Åkerblom HK, Viikari J, Uhari M, Räsänen L, Byckling T, Louhivuori K, Pesonen E, Suoninen P, Pietikäinen M, Lähde PL, . Atherosclerosis precursors in Finnish children and adolescents. I. General description of the cross-sectional study of 1980, and an account of the children's and families' state of health. *Acta Paediatr Scand Suppl* 1985;318:49-63.

- Efficacy and safety of lowering dietary intake of fat and cholesterol in children with elevated low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. The Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). The Writing Group for the DISC Collaborative Research Group. JAMA 1995;273:1429-1435.
- 35. Simell O, Niinikoski H, Rönnemaa T, Raitakari OT, Lagström H, Laurinen M, Aromaa M, Hakala P, Jula A, Jokinen E, Välimäki I, Viikari J. Cohort Profile: the STRIP Study (Special Turku Coronary Risk Factor Intervention Project), an Infancy-onset Dietary and Life-style Intervention Trial. *Int J Epidemiol* 2009;38:650-655.
- Lauer RM, Connor WE, Leaverton PE, Reiter MA, Clarke WR. Coronary heart disease risk factors in school children: the Muscatine study. *J Pediatr* 1975;86:697-706.
- Golding J, Pembrey M, Jones R. ALSPAC--the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children. I. Study methodology. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol* 2001;15:74-87.
- Cutter GR, Burke GL, Dyer AR, Friedman GD, Hilner JE, Hughes GH, Hulley SB, Jacobs DR, Jr., Liu K, Manolio TA, . Cardiovascular risk factors in young adults. The CARDIA baseline monograph. *Control Clin Trials* 1991;12:1S-77S.
- 39. Magnussen CG, Raitakari OT, Thomson R, Juonala M, Patel DA, Viikari JS, Marniemi J, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS, Dwyer T, Venn A. Utility of currently recommended pediatric dyslipidemia classifications in predicting dyslipidemia in adulthood: evidence from the Childhood Determinants of Adult Health (CDAH) study, Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study, and Bogalusa Heart Study. *Circulation* 2008;117:32-42.
- 40. Webber LS, Frank GC, Smoak CG, Freedman DS, Berenson GS. Cardiovascular risk factors from birth to 7 years of age: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Design and participation. *Pediatrics* 1987;80:767-778.
- Raitakari OT, Juonala M, Kähönen M, Taittonen L, Laitinen T, Mäki-Torkko N, Järvisalo MJ, Uhari M, Jokinen E, Rönnemaa T, Åkerblom HK, Viikari JS. Cardiovascular risk factors in childhood and carotid artery intima-media thickness in adulthood: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. JAMA 2003;290:2277-2283.
- 42. Li S, Chen W, Srinivasan SR, Bond MG, Tang R, Urbina EM, Berenson GS. Childhood cardiovascular risk factors and carotid vascular changes in adulthood: the Bogalusa Heart Study. *JAMA* 2003;290:2271-2276.
- 43. Magnussen CG, Venn A, Thomson R, Juonala M, Srinivasan SR, Viikari JS, Berenson GS, Dwyer T, Raitakari OT. The association of pediatric low- and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol dyslipidemia classifications and change in dyslipidemia status with carotid intima-media thickness in adulthood evidence from the cardiovascular risk in Young Finns study, the Bogalusa Heart study, and the CDAH (Childhood Determinants of Adult Health) study. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2009;53:860-869.
- Fleming RM. The Pathogenesis of Vascular Disease. In: Textbook of Angiology. New York: Springer-Verlag; 1999:787-798.
- 45. Ross R. The pathogenesis of atherosclerosis--an update. N Engl J Med 1986;314:488-500.
- 46. Stary HC, Chandler AB, Glagov S, Guyton JR, Insull W, Jr., Rosenfeld ME, Schaffer SA, Schwartz CJ, Wagner WD, Wissler RW. A definition of initial, fatty streak, and intermediate lesions of atherosclerosis. A report from the Committee on Vascular Lesions of the Council on Arteriosclerosis, American Heart Association. *Circulation* 1994;89:2462-2478.
- 47. Stary HC, Chandler AB, Dinsmore RE, Fuster V, Glagov S, Insull W, Jr., Rosenfeld ME, Schwartz CJ, Wagner WD, Wissler RW. A definition of advanced types of atherosclerotic lesions and a histological classification of atherosclerosis. A report from the Committee on Vascular Lesions of the Council on Arteriosclerosis, American Heart Association. *Circulation* 1995;92:1355-1374.
- Napoli C, Glass CK, Witztum JL, Deutsch R, D'Armiento FP, Palinski W. Influence of maternal hypercholesterolaemia during pregnancy on progression of early atherosclerotic lesions in childhood: Fate of Early Lesions in Children (FELIC) study. *Lancet* 1999;354:1234-1241.
- Holman RL, McGill HC, Jr., Strong JP, Geer JC. The natural history of atherosclerosis: the early aortic lesions as seen in New Orleans in the middle of the of the 20th century. *Am J Pathol* 1958;34:209-235.

- Tuzcu EM, Kapadia SR, Tutar E, Ziada KM, Hobbs RE, McCarthy PM, Young JB, Nissen SE. High prevalence of coronary atherosclerosis in asymptomatic teenagers and young adults: evidence from intravascular ultrasound. *Circulation* 2001;103:2705-2710.
- 51. Sanz J, Fayad ZA. Imaging of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. *Nature* 2008;451:953-957.
- Grundy SM, Pasternak R, Greenland P, Smith S Jr, Fuster V. Assessment of cardiovascular risk by use of multiple-risk-factor assessment equations: a statement for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association and the American College of Cardiology. *Circulation* 1999;100:1481-1492.
- 53. Smith SC, Jr., Amsterdam E, Balady GJ, Bonow RO, Fletcher GF, Froelicher V, Heath G, Limacher MC, Maddahi J, Pryor D, Redberg RF, Roccella E, Ryan T, Smaha L, Wenger NK. Prevention Conference V: Beyond secondary prevention: identifying the high-risk patient for primary prevention: tests for silent and inducible ischemia: Writing Group II. *Circulation* 2000;101:E12-E16.
- 54. Kullo IJ, Ballantyne CM. Conditional risk factors for atherosclerosis. Mayo Clin Proc 2005;80:219-230.
- Davis PH, Dawson JD, Riley WA, Lauer RM. Carotid intimal-medial thickness is related to cardiovascular risk factors measured from childhood through middle age: The Muscatine Study. *Circulation* 2001;104:2815-2819.
- 56. Juonala M, Magnussen CG, Venn A, Dwyer T, Burns TL, Davis PH, Chen W, Srinivasan SR, Daniels SR, Kähönen M, Laitinen T, Taittonen L, Berenson GS, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT. Influence of age on associations between childhood risk factors and carotid intima-media thickness in adulthood: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study, the Childhood Determinants of Adult Health Study, the Bogalusa Heart Study, and the Muscatine Study for the International Childhood Cardiovascular Cohort (i3C) Consortium. *Circulation* 2010;122:2514-2520.
- Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Dans T, Avezum A, Lanas F, McQueen M, Budaj A, Pais P, Varigos J, Lisheng L. Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): case-control study. *Lancet* 2004;364:937-952.
- 58. Lusis AJ. Atherosclerosis. Nature 2000;407:233-241.
- 59. Kannel WB, Castelli WP, Gordon T, McNamara PM. Serum cholesterol, lipoproteins, and the risk of coronary heart disease. The Framingham study. *Ann Intern Med* 1971;74:1-12.
- 60. Pentikäinen MO, Oorni K, Ala-Korpela M, Kovanen PT. Modified. J Intern Med 2000;247:359-370.
- Pedersen TR, Olsson AG, Faergeman O, Kjekshus J, Wedel H, Berg K, Wilhelmsen L, Haghfelt T, Thorgeirsson G, Pyörälä K, Miettinen T, Christophersen B, Tobert JA, Musliner TA, Cook TJ. Lipoprotein changes and reduction in the incidence of major coronary heart disease events in the Scandinavian Simvastatin Survival Study (4S). *Circulation* 1998;97:1453-1460.
- Manninen V, Elo MO, Frick MH, Haapa K, Heinonen OP, Heinsalmi P, Helo P, Huttunen JK, Kaitaniemi P, Koskinen P, . Lipid alterations and decline in the incidence of coronary heart disease in the Helsinki Heart Study. JAMA 1988;260:641-651.
- Corti MC, Guralnik JM, Salive ME, Harris T, Ferrucci L, Glynn RJ, Havlik RJ. Clarifying the direct relation between total cholesterol levels and death from coronary heart disease in older persons. Ann Intern Med. 1997 15;126(10):753-60.
- 64. Eisenberg S. High density lipoprotein metabolism. J Lipid Res 1984;25:1017-1058.
- 65. Navab M, Reddy ST, Van Lenten BJ, Fogelman AM. HDL and cardiovascular disease: atherogenic and atheroprotective mechanisms. *Nat Rev Cardiol* 2011;8:222-32.
- 66. Barter P, Kastelein J, Nunn A, Hobbs R. High density lipoproteins (HDLs) and atherosclerosis; the unanswered questions. *Atherosclerosis* 2003;168:195-211.
- 67. Nikkilä E. Studies on the lipid-protein relationship in normal and pathological sera and the effect of heparin on serum lipoproteins. *Scand J Clin Lab Invest* 1953;5:9-100.

- Rahilly-Tierney CR, Spiro A, III, Vokonas P, Gaziano JM. Relation Between High-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol and Survival to Age 85 Years in Men (from the VA Normative Aging Study). *Am J Cardiol* 2011; 107:1173-7.
- Muntner P, Lee F, Astor BC. Association of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol with coronary heart disease risk across categories of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol: the atherosclerosis risk in communities study. *Am J Med Sci* 2011;341:173-180.
- 70. Barter PJ, Rye KA. High density lipoproteins and coronary heart disease. Atherosclerosis 1996;121:1-12.
- Khera AV, Cuchel M, Llera-Moya M, Rodrigues A, Burke MF, Jafri K, French BC, Phillips JA, Mucksavage ML, Wilensky RL, Mohler ER, Rothblat GH, Rader DJ. Cholesterol efflux capacity, highdensity lipoprotein function, and atherosclerosis. *N Engl J Med* 2011;364:127-135.
- Knoflach M, Kiechl S, Kind M, Said M, Sief R, Gisinger M, van der ZR, Gaston H, Jarosch E, Willeit J, Wick G. Cardiovascular risk factors and atherosclerosis in young males: ARMY study (Atherosclerosis Risk-Factors in Male Youngsters). *Circulation* 2003;108:1064-1069.
- 73. Mahoney LT, Burns TL, Stanford W, Thompson BH, Witt JD, Rost CA, Lauer RM. Coronary risk factors measured in childhood and young adult life are associated with coronary artery calcification in young adults: the Muscatine Study. J Am Coll Cardiol 1996;27:277-284.
- 74. Cullen P. Evidence that triglycerides are an independent coronary heart disease risk factor. *Am J Cardiol* 2000;86:943-949.
- 75. Sarwar N, Sandhu MS, Ricketts SL, Butterworth AS, Di Angelantonio E, Boekholdt SM, Ouwehand W, Watkins H, Samani NJ, Saleheen D, Lawlor D, Reilly MP, Hingorani AD, Talmud PJ, Danesh J. Triglyceride-mediated pathways and coronary disease: collaborative analysis of 101 studies. *Lancet* 2010;375:1634-1639.
- Carey VJ, Bishop L, Laranjo N, Harshfield BJ, Kwiat C, Sacks FM. Contribution of high plasma triglycerides and low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol to residual risk of coronary heart disease after establishment of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol control. *Am J Cardiol* 2010;106:757-763.
- 77. Walldius G, Jungner I, Aastveit AH, Holme I, Furberg CD, Sniderman AD. The apoB/apoA-I ratio is better than the cholesterol ratios to estimate the balance between plasma proatherogenic and antiatherogenic lipoproteins and to predict coronary risk. *Clin Chem Lab Med* 2004;42:1355-1363.
- Srivastava RA, Srivastava N. High density lipoprotein, apolipoprotein A-I, and coronary artery disease. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2000;209:131-144.
- 79. Freedman DS, Srinivasan SR, Shear CL, Franklin FA, Webber LS, Berenson GS. The relation of apolipoproteins A-I and B in children to parental myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med* 1986;315:721-726.
- Juonala M, Viikari JS, Kähönen M, Solakivi T, Helenius H, Jula A, Marniemi J, Taittonen L, Laitinen T, Nikkari T, Raitakari OT. Childhood levels of serum apolipoproteins B and A-I predict carotid intima-media thickness and brachial endothelial function in adulthood: the cardiovascular risk in young Finns study. J Am Coll Cardiol 2008;52:293-299.
- 81. Kannel WB, Dawber TR, McGee DL. Perspectives on systolic hypertension. The Framingham study. *Circulation* 1980;61:1179-1182.
- Ezzati M, Lopez AD, Rodgers A, Vander HS, Murray CJ. Selected major risk factors and global and regional burden of disease. *Lancet* 2002;360:1347-1360.
- Chobanian AV, Alexander RW. Exacerbation of atherosclerosis by hypertension. Potential mechanisms and clinical implications. *Arch Intern Med* 1996;156:1952-1956.
- Lewington S, Clarke R, Qizilbash N, Peto R, Collins R. Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: a meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. *Lancet* 2002;360:1903-1913.
- Li S, Chen W, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. Childhood blood pressure as a predictor of arterial stiffness in young adults: the bogalusa heart study. *Hypertension* 2004;43:541-546.

- Juonala M, Viikari JS, Rönnemaa T, Helenius H, Taittonen L, Raitakari OT. Elevated blood pressure in adolescent boys predicts endothelial dysfunction: the cardiovascular risk in young Finns study. *Hypertension* 2006;48:424-430.
- Raitakari OT, Juonala M, Taittonen L, Jula A, Laitinen T, Kähönen M, Viikari JS. Pulse pressure in youth and carotid intima-media thickness in adulthood: the cardiovascular risk in young Finns study. *Stroke* 2009;40:1519-1521.
- 88. Beigel R, Dvir D, Arbel Y, Shechter A, Feinberg MS, Shechter M. Pulse pressure is a predictor of vascular endothelial function in middle-aged subjects with no apparent heart disease. *Vasc Med* 2010;15:299-305.
- Jensky NE, Criqui MH, Wright MC, Wassel CL, Brody SA, Allison MA. Blood pressure and vascular calcification. *Hypertension* 2010;55:990-997.
- Doyle JT, Dawber TR, Kannel WB, Kinch SH, Kahn HA. The relationship of cigarette smoking to coronary heart disease; the second report of the combined experience of the Albany, NY. and Framingham Mass Studies. *JAMA* 1964;190:886-890.
- Neaton JD, Wentworth D. Serum cholesterol, blood pressure, cigarette smoking, and death from coronary heart disease. Overall findings and differences by age for 316,099 white men. Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial Research Group. *Arch Intern Med* 1992;152:56-64.
- Waters D, Lesperance J, Gladstone P, Boccuzzi SJ, Cook T, Hudgin R, Krip G, Higginson L. Effects of cigarette smoking on the angiographic evolution of coronary atherosclerosis. A Canadian Coronary Atherosclerosis Intervention Trial (CCAIT) Substudy. CCAIT Study Group. *Circulation* 1996;94:614-621.
- Leone A. Relationship between cigarette smoking and other coronary risk factors in atherosclerosis: risk of cardiovascular disease and preventive measures. *Curr Pharm Des* 2003;9:2417-2423.
- Teo KK, Ounpuu S, Hawken S, Pandey MR, Valentin V, Hunt D, Diaz R, Rashed W, Freeman R, Jiang L, Zhang X, Yusuf S. Tobacco use and risk of myocardial infarction in 52 countries in the INTERHEART study: a case-control study. *Lancet* 2006;368:647-658.
- Howard G, Wagenknecht LE, Burke GL, Diez-Roux A, Evans GW, McGovern P, Nieto FJ, Tell GS. Cigarette smoking and progression of atherosclerosis: The Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study. JAMA 1998;279:119-124.
- Ambrose JA, Barua RS. The pathophysiology of cigarette smoking and cardiovascular disease: an update. J Am Coll Cardiol 2004;43:1731-1737.
- 97. Rahman MM, Laher I. Structural and functional alteration of blood vessels caused by cigarette smoking: an overview of molecular mechanisms. *Curr Vasc Pharmacol* 2007;5:276-292.
- Armani C, Landini L, Jr., Leone A. Molecular and biochemical changes of the cardiovascular system due to smoking exposure. *Curr Pharm Des* 2009;15:1038-1053.
- Kallio K, Jokinen E, Raitakari OT, Hämäläinen M, Siltala M, Volanen I, Kaitosaari T, Viikari J, Rönnemaa T, Simell O. Tobacco smoke exposure is associated with attenuated endothelial function in 11-year-old healthy children. *Circulation* 2007;115:3205-3212.
- 100. McGill HC, Jr., McMahan CA, Herderick EE, Zieske AW, Malcom GT, Tracy RE, Strong JP. Obesity accelerates the progression of coronary atherosclerosis in young men. *Circulation* 2002;105:2712-2718.
- 101. Berrington dG, Hartge P, Cerhan JR, Flint AJ, Hannan L, MacInnis RJ, Moore SC, Tobias GS, Anton-Culver H, Freeman LB, Beeson WL, Clipp SL, English DR, Folsom AR, Freedman DM, Giles G, Hakansson N, Henderson KD, Hoffman-Bolton J, Hoppin JA, Koenig KL, Lee IM, Linet MS, Park Y, Pocobelli G, Schatzkin A, Sesso HD, Weiderpass E, Willcox BJ, Wolk A, Zeleniuch-Jacquotte A, Willett WC, Thun MJ. Body-mass index and mortality among 1.46 million white adults. *N Engl J Med* 2010;363:2211-2219.
- Berraho M, Nejjari C, Raherison C, El Achhab Y, Tachfouti N, Serhier Z, Dartigues JF, Barberger-Gateau P. Body mass index, disability, and 13-year mortality in older French adults. *J Aging Health* 2010;22:68-83.
- 103. Flicker L, McCaul KA, Hankey GJ, Jamrozik K, Brown WJ, Byles JE, Almeida OP. Body mass index and survival in men and women aged 70 to 75. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 2010;58:234-241.

- McGee DL. Body mass index and mortality: a meta-analysis based on person-level data from twenty-six observational studies. *Ann Epidemiol* 2005;15:87-97.
- 105. Adams KF, Schatzkin A, Harris TB, Kipnis V, Mouw T, Ballard-Barbash R, Hollenbeck A, Leitzmann MF. Overweight, obesity, and mortality in a large prospective cohort of persons 50 to 71 years old. *N Engl J Med* 2006;355:763-778.
- Zajacova A, Dowd JB, Burgard SA. Overweight adults may have the lowest mortality--do they have the best health? *Am J Epidemiol* 2011;173:430-437.
- Logue J, Murray HM, Welsh P, Shepherd J, Packard C, Macfarlane P, Cobbe S, Ford I, Sattar N. Obesity is associated with fatal coronary heart disease independently of traditional risk factors and deprivation. *Heart* 2011;97:564-8.
- McMahan CA, Gidding SS, Malcom GT, Tracy RE, Strong JP, McGill HC, Jr. Pathobiological determinants of atherosclerosis in youth risk scores are associated with early and advanced atherosclerosis. *Pediatrics* 2006;118:1447-1455.
- Lautala P, Åkerblom HK, Viikari J, Louhivuori K, Uhari M, Dahlström S, Dahl M, Lahde PL, Pesonen E, Pietikäinen M, . Atherosclerosis precursors in Finnish children and adolescents. VII. Serum immunoreactive insulin. *Acta Paediatr Scand Suppl* 1985;318:127-133.
- 110. Ylitalo V. Treatment of obese schoolchildren with special reference to the mode of therapy, cardiorespiratory performance and the carbohydrate and lipid metabolism. *Acta Paediatr Scand Suppl* 1981;290:1-108.
- 111. See R, Abdullah SM, McGuire DK, Khera A, Patel MJ, Lindsey JB, Grundy SM, de Lemos JA. The association of differing measures of overweight and obesity with prevalent atherosclerosis: the Dallas Heart Study. J Am Coll Cardiol 2007;50:752-759.
- 112. Blum A, Blum N. Coronary artery disease: Are men and women created equal? Gend Med 2009;6:410-418.
- 113. Baker JL, Olsen LW, Sorensen TI. Childhood body-mass index and the risk of coronary heart disease in adulthood. *N Engl J Med* 2007;357:2329-2337.
- 114. The Emerging Risk Factors Collaboration. Separate and combined associations of body-mass index and abdominal adiposity with cardiovascular disease: collaborative analysis of 58 prospective studies. *Lancet* 2011;377:1085-95.
- 115. Paajanen TA, Oksala NK, Kuukasjarvi P, Karhunen PJ. Short stature is associated with coronary heart disease: a systematic review of the literature and a meta-analysis. *Eur Heart J* 2010;31:1802-1809.
- 116. Järvisalo MJ, Raitakari M, Toikka JO, Putto-Laurila A, Rontu R, Laine S, Lehtimäki T, Rönnemaa T, Viikari J, Raitakari OT. Endothelial dysfunction and increased arterial intima-media thickness in children with type 1 diabetes. *Circulation* 2004;109:1750-1755.
- 117. Garcia MJ, McNamara PM, Gordon T, Kannel WB. Morbidity and mortality in diabetics in the Framingham population. Sixteen year follow-up study. *Diabetes* 1974;23:105-111.
- 118. Creager MA, Luscher TF, Cosentino F, Beckman JA. Diabetes and vascular disease: pathophysiology, clinical consequences, and medical therapy: Part I. *Circulation* 2003;108:1527-1532.
- 119. Endemann DH, Schiffrin EL. Nitric oxide, oxidative excess, and vascular complications of diabetes mellitus. *Curr Hypertens Rep* 2004;6:85-89.
- 120. Di Marzio D, Mohn A, de Martino M, Chiarelli F. Macroangiopathy in adults and children with diabetes: risk factors (part 2). *Horm Metab Res* 2006;38:706-720.
- 121. Snell-Bergeon JK, West NA, Mayer-Davis EJ, Liese AD, Marcovina SM, D'Agostino RB, Jr., Hamman RF, Dabelea D. Inflammatory markers are increased in youth with type 1 diabetes: the SEARCH Case-Control study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2010;95:2868-2876.
- 122. Krishnan S, Short KR. Prevalence and significance of cardiometabolic risk factors in children with type 1 diabetes. *J Cardiometab Syndr* 2009;4:50-56.
- 123. Di Marzio D, Mohn A, Mokini ZH, Giannini C, Chiarelli F. Macroangiopathy in adults and children with diabetes: from molecular mechanisms to vascular damage (part 1). *Horm Metab Res* 2006;38:691-705.

- 124. Halpern A, Mancini MC, Magalhaes ME, Fisberg M, Radominski R, Bertolami MC, Bertolami A, de Melo ME, Zanella MT, Queiroz MS, Nery M. Metabolic syndrome, dyslipidemia, hypertension and type 2 diabetes in youth: from diagnosis to treatment. *Diabetol Metab Syndr* 2010;2:55.
- 125. Barker DJ. The developmental origins of insulin resistance. Horm Res 2005;64 Suppl 3:2-7.
- Stamler J, Vaccaro O, Neaton JD, Wentworth D. Diabetes, other risk factors, and 12-yr cardiovascular mortality for men screened in the Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial. *Diabetes Care* 1993;16:434-444.
- 127. Sarwar N, Gao P, Seshasai SR, Gobin R, Kaptoge S, Di Angelantonio E, Ingelsson E, Lawlor DA, Selvin E, Stampfer M, Stehouwer CD, Lewington S, Pennells L, Thompson A, Sattar N, White IR, Ray KK, Danesh J. Diabetes mellitus, fasting blood glucose concentration, and risk of vascular disease: a collaborative meta-analysis of 102 prospective studies. *Lancet* 2010;375:2215-2222.
- 128. Seshasai SR, Kaptoge S, Thompson A, Di Angelantonio E, Gao P, Sarwar N, Whincup PH, Mukamal KJ, Gillum RF, Holme I, Njolstad I, Fletcher A, Nilsson P, Lewington S, Collins R, Gudnason V, Thompson SG, Sattar N, Selvin E, Hu FB, Danesh J. Diabetes mellitus, fasting glucose, and risk of cause-specific death. *N Engl J Med* 2011;364:829-841.
- 129. Haffner SM, Lehto S, Ronnemaa T, Pyorala K, Laakso M. Mortality from coronary heart disease in subjects with type 2 diabetes and in nondiabetic subjects with and without prior myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med* 1998;339:229-234.
- 130. Jartti L, Rönnemaa T, Kaprio J, Järvisalo MJ, Toikka JO, Marniemi J, Hammar N, Alfredsson L, Saraste M, Hartiala J, Koskenvuo M, Raitakari OT. Population-based twin study of the effects of migration from Finland to Sweden on endothelial function and intima-media thickness. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2002;22:832-837.
- Järvisalo MJ, Jartti L, Nanto-Salonen K, Irjala K, Rönnemaa T, Hartiala JJ, Celermajer DS, Raitakari OT. Increased aortic intima-media thickness: a marker of preclinical atherosclerosis in high-risk children. *Circulation* 2001;104:2943-2947.
- 132. Berry KL, Skyrme-Jones RA, Cameron JD, O'Brien RC, Meredith IT. Systemic arterial compliance is reduced in young patients with IDDM. *Am J Physiol* 1999;276:H1839-H1845.
- Jousilahti P, Puska P, Vartiainen E, Pekkanen J, Tuomilehto J. Parental history of premature coronary heart disease: an independent risk factor of myocardial infarction. J Clin Epidemiol 1996;49:497-503.
- Schildkraut JM, Myers RH, Cupples LA, Kiely DK, Kannel WB. Coronary risk associated with age and sex of parental heart disease in the Framingham Study. *Am J Cardiol* 1989;64:555-559.
- 135. Gaeta G, De Michele M, Cuomo S, Guarini P, Foglia MC, Bond MG, Trevisan M. Arterial abnormalities in the offspring of patients with premature myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med* 2000;343:840-846.
- 136. Juonala M, Viikari JS, Räsänen L, Helenius H, Pietikäinen M, Raitakari OT. Young adults with family history of coronary heart disease have increased arterial vulnerability to metabolic risk factors: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2006;26:1376-1382.
- 137. Samani NJ, Erdmann J, Hall AS, Hengstenberg C, Mangino M, Mayer B, Dixon RJ, Meitinger T, Braund P, Wichmann HE, Barrett JH, Konig IR, Stevens SE, Szymczak S, Tregouet DA, Iles MM, Pahlke F, Pollard H, Lieb W, Cambien F, Fischer M, Ouwehand W, Blankenberg S, Balmforth AJ, Baessler A, Ball SG, Strom TM, Braenne I, Gieger C, Deloukas P, Tobin MD, Ziegler A, Thompson JR, Schunkert H. Genomewide association analysis of coronary artery disease. *N Engl J Med* 2007;357:443-453.
- Samani NJ, Deloukas P, Erdmann J, Hengstenberg C, Kuulasmaa K, McGinnis R, Schunkert H, Soranzo N, Thompson J, Tiret L, Ziegler A. Large scale association analysis of novel genetic loci for coronary artery disease. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2009;29:774-780.
- Roberts R, Wells GA, Stewart AF, Dandona S, Chen L. The genome-wide association study--a new era for common polygenic disorders. *J Cardiovasc Transl Res* 2010;3:173-182.
- 140. Roberts R. A customized genetic approach to the number one killer: coronary artery disease. *Curr Opin Cardiol* 2008;23:629-633.
- Schunkert H, Konig IR, Kathiresan S, Reilly MP, Assimes TL, Holm H, Preuss M, Stewart AF, Barbalic M, Gieger C, Absher D, Aherrahrou Z, Allayee H, Altshuler D, Anand SS, Andersen K, Anderson JL, Ardissino

D, Ball SG, Balmforth AJ, Barnes TA, Becker DM, Becker LC, Berger K, Bis JC, Boekholdt SM, Boerwinkle E, Braund PS, Brown MJ, Burnett MS, Buysschaert I, Carlquist JF, Chen L, Cichon S, Codd V, Davies RW, Dedoussis G, Dehghan A, Demissie S, Devaney JM, Diemert P, Do R, Doering A, Eifert S, Mokhtari NE, Ellis SG, Elosua R, Engert JC, Epstein SE, de Faire U, Fischer M, Folsom AR, Freyer J, Gigante B, Girelli D, Gretarsdottir S, Gudnason V, Gulcher JR, Halperin E, Hammond N, Hazen SL, Hofman A, Horne BD, Illig T, Iribarren C, Jones GT, Jukema JW, Kaiser MA, Kaplan LM, Kastelein JJ, Khaw KT, Knowles JW, Kolovou G, Kong A, Laaksonen R, Lambrechts D, Leander K, Lettre G, Li M, Lieb W, Loley C, Lotery AJ, Mannucci PM, Maouche S, Martinelli N, McKeown PP, Meisinger C, Meitinger T, Melander O, Merlini PA, Mooser V, Morgan T, Muhleisen TW, Muhlestein JB, Munzel T, Musunuru K, Nahrstaedt J, Nelson CP, Nothen MM, Olivieri O, Patel RS, Patterson CC, Peters A, Peyvandi F, Qu L, Quyyumi AA, Rader DJ, Rallidis LS, Rice C, Rosendaal FR, Rubin D, Salomaa V, Sampietro ML, Sandhu MS, Schadt E, Schafer A, Schillert A, Schreiber S, Schrezenmeir J, Schwartz SM, Siscovick DS, Sivananthan M, Sivapalaratnam S, Smith A, Smith TB, Snoep JD, Soranzo N, Spertus JA, Stark K, Stirrups K, Stoll M, Tang WH, Tennstedt S, Thorgeirsson G, Thorleifsson G, Tomaszewski M, Uitterlinden AG, van Rij AM, Voight BF, Wareham NJ, Wells GA, Wichmann HE, Wild PS, Willenborg C, Witteman JC, Wright BJ, Ye S, Zeller T, Ziegler A, Cambien F, Goodall AH, Cupples LA, Quertermous T, Marz W, Hengstenberg C, Blankenberg S, Ouwehand WH, Hall AS, Deloukas P, Thompson JR, Stefansson K, Roberts R, Thorsteinsdottir U, O'Donnell CJ, McPherson R, Erdmann J, Samani NJ. Large-scale association analysis identifies 13 new susceptibility loci for coronary artery disease. Nat Genet 2011;43:333-8.

- 142. Peden JF, Hopewell JC, Saleheen D, Chambers JC, Hager J, Soranzo N, Collins R, Danesh J, Elliott P, Farrall M, Stirrups K, Zhang W, Hamsten A, Parish S, Lathrop M, Watkins HC, Clarke R, Deloukas P, Kooner JS, Goel A, Ongen H, Strawbridge RJ, Heath S, Malarstig A, Helgadottir A, Ohrvik J, Murtaza M, Potter S, Hunt SE, Delepine M, Jalilzadeh S, Axelsson T, Syvanen AC, Gwilliam R, Bumpstead S, Gray E, Edkins S, Folkersen L, Kyriakou T, Franco-Cereceda A, Gabrielsen A, Seedorf U, Eriksson P, Offer A, Bowman L, Sleight P, Armitage J, Peto R, Abecasis G, Ahmed N, Caulfield M, Donnelly P, Froguel P, Kooner AS, McCarthy MI, Samani NJ, Scott J, Sehmi J, Silveira A, Hellenius ML, 't Hooft FM, Olsson G, Rust S, Assmann G, Barlera S, Tognoni G, Franzosi MG, Linksted P, Green FR, Rasheed A, Zaidi M, Shah N, Samuel M, Mallick NH, Azhar M, Zaman KS, Samad A, Ishaq M, Gardezi AR, Memon FU, Frossard PM, Spector T, Peltonen L, Nieminen MS, Sinisalo J, Salomaa V, Ripatti S, Bennett D, Leander K, Gigante B, de Faire U, Pietri S, Gori F, Marchioli R, Sivapalaratnam S, Kastelein JJ, Trip MD, Theodoraki EV, Dedoussis GV, Engert JC, Yusuf S, Anand SS. A genome-wide association study in Europeans and South Asians identifies five new loci for coronary artery disease. *Nat Genet* 2011;43:339-44.
- 143. Wang F, Xu CQ, He Q, Cai JP, Li XC, Wang D, Xiong X, Liao YH, Zeng QT, Yang YZ, Cheng X, Li C, Yang R, Wang CC, Wu G, Lu QL, Bai Y, Huang YF, Yin D, Yang Q, Wang XJ, Dai DP, Zhang RF, Wan J, Ren JH, Li SS, Zhao YY, Fu FF, Huang Y, Li QX, Shi SW, Lin N, Pan ZW, Li Y, Yu B, Wu YX, Ke YH, Lei J, Wang N, Luo CY, Ji LY, Gao LJ, Li L, Liu H, Huang EW, Cui J, Jia N, Ren X, Li H, Ke T, Zhang XQ, Liu JY, Liu MG, Xia H, Yang B, Shi LS, Xia YL, Tu X, Wang QK. Genome-wide association identifies a susceptibility locus for coronary artery disease in the Chinese Han population. *Nat Genet* 2011;43:345-9.
- 144. Schunkert H, Gotz A, Braund P, McGinnis R, Tregouet DA, Mangino M, Linsel-Nitschke P, Cambien F, Hengstenberg C, Stark K, Blankenberg S, Tiret L, Ducimetiere P, Keniry A, Ghori MJ, Schreiber S, El Mokhtari NE, Hall AS, Dixon RJ, Goodall AH, Liptau H, Pollard H, Schwarz DF, Hothorn LA, Wichmann HE, Konig IR, Fischer M, Meisinger C, Ouwehand W, Deloukas P, Thompson JR, Erdmann J, Ziegler A, Samani NJ. Repeated replication and a prospective meta-analysis of the association between chromosome 9p21.3 and coronary artery disease. *Circulation* 2008;117:1675-1684.
- 145. Muendlein A, Saely CH, Rhomberg S, Sonderegger G, Loacker S, Rein P, Beer S, Vonbank A, Winder T, Drexel H. Evaluation of the association of genetic variants on the chromosomal loci 9p21.3, 6q25.1, and 2q36.3 with angiographically characterized coronary artery disease. *Atherosclerosis* 2009;205:174-180.

- 146. Saleheen D, Alexander M, Rasheed A, Wormser D, Soranzo N, Hammond N, Butterworth A, Zaidi M, Haycock P, Bumpstead S, Potter S, Blackburn H, Gray E, Di Angelantonio E, Kaptoge S, Shah N, Samuel M, Janjua A, Sheikh N, Haider SR, Murtaza M, Ahmad U, Hakeem A, Memon MA, Mallick NH, Azhar M, Samad A, Rasheed SZ, Gardezi AR, Memon NA, Ghaffar A, Memon FU, Zaman KS, Kundi A, Yaqoob Z, Cheema LA, Qamar N, Faruqui A, Jooma R, Niazi JH, Hussain M, Kumar K, Saleem A, Kumar K, Daood MS, Memon F, Gul AA, Abbas S, Zafar J, Shahid F, Memon Z, Bhatti SM, Kayani W, Ali SS, Fahim M, Ishaq M, Frossard P, Deloukas P, Danesh J. Association of the 9p21.3 locus with risk of first-ever myocardial infarction in Pakistanis: case-control study in South Asia and updated meta-analysis of Europeans. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2010;30:1467-1473.
- 147. Anderson JL, Horne BD, Kolek MJ, Muhlestein JB, Mower CP, Park JJ, May HT, Camp NJ, Carlquist JF. Genetic variation at the 9p21 locus predicts angiographic coronary artery disease prevalence but not extent and has clinical utility. *Am Heart J* 2008;156:1155-1162.
- 148. Samani NJ, Raitakari OT, Sipila K, Tobin MD, Schunkert H, Juonala M, Braund PS, Erdmann J, Viikari J, Moilanen L, Taittonen L, Jula A, Jokinen E, Laitinen T, Hutri-Kähönen N, Nieminen MS, Kesäniemi YA, Hall AS, Hulkkonen J, Kähönen M, Lehtimäki T. Coronary artery disease-associated locus on chromosome 9p21 and early markers of atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2008;28:1679-1683.
- 149. Dandona S, Stewart AF, Chen L, Williams K, So D, O'Brien E, Glover C, Lemay M, Assogba O, Vo L, Wang YQ, Labinaz M, Wells GA, McPherson R, Roberts R. Gene dosage of the common variant 9p21 predicts severity of coronary artery disease. J Am Coll Cardiol 2010;56:479-486.
- Harismendy O, Notani D, Song X, Rahim NG, Tanasa B, Heintzman N, Ren B, Fu XD, Topol EJ, Rosenfeld MG, Frazer KA. 9p21 DNA variants associated with coronary artery disease impair interferon-gamma signalling response. *Nature* 2011;470:264-268.
- 151. Paynter NP, Chasman DI, Pare G, Buring JE, Cook NR, Miletich JP, Ridker PM. Association between a literature-based genetic risk score and cardiovascular events in women. *JAMA* 2010;303:631-637.
- 152. Okser S, Lehtimäki T, Elo LL, Mononen N, Peltonen N, Kähönen M, Juonala M, Fan YM, Hernesniemi JA, Laitinen T, Lyytikäinen LP, Rontu R, Eklund C, Hutri-Kähönen N, Taittonen L, Hurme M, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT, Aittokallio T. Genetic variants and their interactions in the prediction of increased pre-clinical carotid atherosclerosis: the cardiovascular risk in young Finns study. *PLoS Genet* 2010;6.
- 153. Ripatti S, Tikkanen E, Orho-Melander M, Havulinna AS, Silander K, Sharma A, Guiducci C, Perola M, Jula A, Sinisalo J, Lokki ML, Nieminen MS, Melander O, Salomaa V, Peltonen L, Kathiresan S. A multilocus genetic risk score for coronary heart disease: case-control and prospective cohort analyses. *Lancet* 2010;376:1393-1400.
- 154. Lund G, Zaina S. Atherosclerosis: An Epigenetic Balancing Act that Goes Wrong. *Curr Atheroscler Rep* 2011. [Epub ahead of print].
- Ordovas JM, Robertson R, Cleirigh EN. Gene-gene and gene-environment interactions defining lipid-related traits. *Curr Opin Lipidol* 2011;22:129-136.
- 156. Celermajer DS, Sorensen KE, Spiegelhalter DJ, Georgakopoulos D, Robinson J, Deanfield JE. Aging is associated with endothelial dysfunction in healthy men years before the age-related decline in women. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 1994;24:471-476.
- 157. Abdullah A, Wolfe R, Stoelwinder JU, de Court, Stevenson C, Walls HL, Peeters A. The number of years lived with obesity and the risk of all-cause and cause-specific mortality. *Int J Epidemiol* 2011. [Epub ahead of print].
- 158. Kivimäki M, Lawlor DA, Smith GD, Keltikangas-Järvinen L, Elovainio M, Vahtera J, Pulkki-Raback L, Taittonen L, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT. Early socioeconomic position and blood pressure in childhood and adulthood: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Hypertension* 2006;47:39-44.
- 159. Kivimäki M, Smith GD, Juonala M, Ferrie JE, Keltikangas-Järvinen L, Elovainio M, Pulkki-Raback L, Vahtera J, Leino M, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT. Socioeconomic position in childhood and adult cardiovascular risk factors, vascular structure, and function: cardiovascular risk in young Finns study. *Heart* 2006;92:474-480.

- Kestila L, Rahkonen O, Martelin T, Lahti-Koski M, Koskinen S. Do childhood social circumstances affect overweight and obesity in early adulthood? *Scand J Public Health* 2009;37:206-219.
- 161. Packard CJ, Bezlyak V, McLean JS, Batty GD, Ford I, Burns H, Cavanagh J, Deans KA, Henderson M, McGinty A, Millar K, Sattar N, Shiels PG, Velupillai YN, Tannahill C. Early life socioeconomic adversity is associated in adult life with chronic inflammation, carotid atherosclerosis, poorer lung function and decreased cognitive performance: a cross-sectional, population-based study. *BMC Public Health* 2011;11:42.
- Leino M, Raitakari OT, Porkka KV, Helenius HY, Viikari JS. Cardiovascular risk factors of young adults in relation to parental socioeconomic status: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Ann Med* 2000;32:142-151.
- Leino M, Raitakari OT, Porkka KV, Taimela S, Viikari JS. Associations of education with cardiovascular risk factors in young adults: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Int J Epidemiol* 1999;28:667-675.
- 164. Laaksonen M, Talala K, Martelin T, Rahkonen O, Roos E, Helakorpi S, Laatikainen T, Prattala R. Health behaviours as explanations for educational level differences in cardiovascular and all-cause mortality: a follow-up of 60 000 men and women over 23 years. *Eur J Public Health* 2008;18:38-43.
- Nash SD, Cruickshanks KJ, Klein R, Klein BE, Nieto FJ, Ryff CD, Krantz EM, Shubert CR, Nondahl DM, Acher CW. Socioeconomic status and subclinical atherosclerosis in older adults. *Prev Med* 2011;52:208-212.
- Franks P, Tancredi DJ, Winters P, Fiscella K. Including socioeconomic status in coronary heart disease risk estimation. *Ann Fam Med* 2010;8:447-453.
- 167. Pulkki L, Kivimäki M, Keltikangas-Järvinen L, Elovainio M, Leino M, Viikari J. Contribution of adolescent and early adult personality to the inverse association between education and cardiovascular risk behaviours: prospective population-based cohort study. *Int J Epidemiol* 2003;32:968-975.
- Wang J, Ruotsalainen S, Moilanen L, Lepistö P, Laakso M, Kuusisto J. The metabolic syndrome predicts cardiovascular mortality: a 13-year follow-up study in elderly non-diabetic Finns. *Eur Heart J* 2007;28:857-864.
- 169. Hong Y, Jin X, Mo J, Lin HM, Duan Y, Pu M, Wolbrette DL, Liao D. Metabolic syndrome, its preeminent clusters, incident coronary heart disease and all-cause mortality--results of prospective analysis for the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities study. *J Intern Med* 2007;262:113-122.
- 170. Sarti C, Gallagher J. The metabolic syndrome: prevalence, CHD risk, and treatment. J Diabetes Complications 2006;20:121-132.
- 171. Magnussen CG, Koskinen J, Chen W, Thomson R, Schmidt MD, Srinivasan SR, Kivimäki M, Mattsson N, Kähönen M, Laitinen T, Taittonen L, Rönnemaa T, Viikari JS, Berenson GS, Juonala M, Raitakari OT. Pediatric metabolic syndrome predicts adulthood metabolic syndrome, subclinical atherosclerosis, and type 2 diabetes mellitus but is no better than body mass index alone: the Bogalusa Heart Study and the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Circulation* 2010;122:1604-1611.
- 172. Koivistoinen T, Hutri K, Juonala M, Aatola H, Bi K, Lehtim KT, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT, Nen KH. Metabolic syndrome in childhood and increased arterial stiffness in adulthood ? The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Ann Med* 2011. [Epub ahead of print].
- 173. Koskinen J, Magnussen CG, Taittonen L, Räsänen L, Mikkila V, Laitinen T, Rönnemaa T, Kähönen M, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT, Juonala M. Arterial structure and function after recovery from the metabolic syndrome: the cardiovascular risk in Young Finns Study. *Circulation* 2010;121:392-400.
- 174. Mattsson N, Rönnemaa T, Juonala M, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT. Childhood predictors of the metabolic syndrome in adulthood. The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Ann Med* 2008;40:542-552.
- 175. Hochholzer W, Morrow DA, Giugliano RP. Novel biomarkers in cardiovascular disease: update 2010. *Am Heart J* 2010;160:583-594.
- 176. Libby P, Ridker PM, Hansson GK. Inflammation in atherosclerosis: from pathophysiology to practice. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2009;54:2129-2138.

- 177. Megnien JL, Gariepy J, Saudubray JM, Nuoffer JM, Denarie N, Levenson J, Simon A. Evidence of carotid artery wall hypertrophy in homozygous homocystinuria. *Circulation* 1998;98:2276-2281.
- Saikku P, Leinonen M, Mattila K, Ekman MR, Nieminen MS, Makela PH, Huttunen JK, Valtonen V. Serological evidence of an association of a novel Chlamydia, TWAR, with chronic coronary heart disease and acute myocardial infarction. *Lancet* 1988;2:983-986.
- 179. Volanen I, Järvisalo MJ, Vainionpaa R, Arffman M, Kallio K, Angle S, Rönnemaa T, Viikari J, Marniemi J, Raitakari OT, Simell O. Increased aortic intima-media thickness in 11-year-old healthy children with persistent Chlamydia pneumoniae seropositivity. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2006;26:649-655.
- Pahkala K, Heinonen OJ, Lagstrom H, Hakala P, Simell O, Viikari JS, Rönnemaa T, Hernelahti M, Sillanmäki L, Raitakari OT. Vascular endothelial function and leisure-time physical activity in adolescents. *Circulation* 2008;118:2353-2359.
- 181. Kawano Y. Physio-pathological effects of alcohol on the cardiovascular system: its role in hypertension and cardiovascular disease. *Hypertens Res* 2010.
- Hackam DG, Anand SS. Emerging risk factors for atherosclerotic vascular disease: a critical review of the evidence. JAMA 2003;290:932-940.
- 183. Järvisalo MJ, Harmoinen A, Hakanen M, Paakkunainen U, Viikari J, Hartiala J, Lehtimäki T, Simell O, Raitakari OT. Elevated serum C-reactive protein levels and early arterial changes in healthy children. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2002;22:1323-1328.
- 184. Kaptoge S, Di Angelantonio E, Lowe G, Pepys MB, Thompson SG, Collins R, Danesh J. C-reactive protein concentration and risk of coronary heart disease, stroke, and mortality: an individual participant metaanalysis. *Lancet* 2010;375:132-140.
- 185. Raitakari M, Mansikkaniemi K, Marniemi J, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT. Distribution and determinants of serum high-sensitive C-reactive protein in a population of young adults: The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. J Intern Med 2005;258:428-434.
- Atabek ME, Pirgon O, Kurtoglu S, Imamoglu H. Evidence for an association between type 1 diabetes and premature carotid atherosclerosis in childhood. *Pediatr Cardiol* 2006;27:428-433.
- 187. Juonala M, Viikari JS, Rönnemaa T, Taittonen L, Marniemi J, Raitakari OT. Childhood C-reactive protein in predicting CRP and carotid intima-media thickness in adulthood: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2006;26:1883-1888.
- Bulcao C, Ferreira SR, Giuffrida FM, Ribeiro-Filho FF. The new adipose tissue and adipocytokines. *Curr Diabetes Rev* 2006;2:19-28.
- 189. Fantuzzi G. Adipose tissue, adipokines, and inflammation. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:911-919.
- 190. Galic S, Oakhill JS, Steinberg GR. Adipose tissue as an endocrine organ. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 2010;316:129-139.
- Kralisch S, Sommer G, Deckert CM, Linke A, Bluher M, Stumvoll M, Fasshauer M. Adipokines in diabetes and cardiovascular diseases. *Minerva Endocrinol* 2007;32:161-171.
- 192. Antuna-Puente B, Feve B, Fellahi S, Bastard JP. Adipokines: the missing link between insulin resistance and obesity. *Diabetes Metab* 2008;34:2-11.
- Cappuccio FP, Cooper D, D'Elia L, Strazzullo P, Miller MA. Sleep duration predicts cardiovascular outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Eur Heart J* 2011. [Epub ahead of print].
- van der GJ, Stroobant P, van der HR. The role of analytical sciences in medical systems biology. *Curr Opin Chem Biol* 2004;8:559-565.
- Ala-Korpela M, Sipola P, Kaski K. Characterization and molecular detection of atherothrombosis by magnetic resonance--potential tools for individual risk assessment and diagnostics. *Ann Med* 2006;38:322-336.
- Ala-Korpela M. Potential role of body fluid 1H NMR metabonomics as a prognostic and diagnostic tool. Expert Rev Mol Diagn 2007;7:761-773.

- 197. Superko HR. Advanced lipoprotein testing and subfractionation are clinically useful. *Circulation* 2009;119:2383-2395.
- Griffin JL. Metabonomics: NMR spectroscopy and pattern recognition analysis of body fluids and tissues for characterisation of xenobiotic toxicity and disease diagnosis. *Curr Opin Chem Biol* 2003;7:648-654.
- Fernie AR, Trethewey RN, Krotzky AJ, Willmitzer L. Metabolite profiling: from diagnostics to systems biology. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2004;5:763-769.
- Dieterle F, Riefke B, Schlotterbeck G, Ross A, Senn H, Amberg A. NMR and MS methods for metabonomics. *Methods Mol Biol* 2011;691:385-415.
- 201. Pan Z, Raftery D. Comparing and combining NMR spectroscopy and mass spectrometry in metabolomics. *Anal Bioanal Chem* 2007;387:525-527.
- Goonewardena SN, Prevette LE, Desai AA. Metabolomics and atherosclerosis. Curr Atheroscler Rep 2010;12:267-272.
- Serkova NJ, Niemann CU. Pattern recognition and biomarker validation using quantitative 1H-NMR-based metabolomics. *Expert Rev Mol Diagn* 2006;6:717-731.
- Aranibar N, Ott KH, Roongta V, Mueller L. Metabolomic analysis using optimized NMR and statistical methods. *Anal Biochem* 2006;355:62-70.
- Dunn WB, Broadhurst DI, Atherton HJ, Goodacre R, Griffin JL. Systems level studies of mammalian metabolomes: the roles of mass spectrometry and nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *Chem Soc Rev* 2011;40:387-426.
- 206. Dettmer K, Aronov PA, Hammock BD. Mass spectrometry-based metabolomics. *Mass Spectrom Rev* 2007;26:51-78.
- Zivkovic AM, Wiest MM, Nguyen UT, Davis R, Watkins SM, German JB. Effects of sample handling and storage on quantitative lipid analysis in human serum. *Metabolomics* 2009;5:507-516.
- Fiehn O, Kristal B, van Ommen B, Sumner LW, Sansone SA, Taylor C, Hardy N, Kaddurah-Daouk R. Establishing reporting standards for metabolomic and metabonomic studies: a call for participation. *OMICS* 2006;10:158-163.
- 209. Sansone SA, Fan T, Goodacre R, Griffin JL, Hardy NW, Kaddurah-Daouk R, Kristal BS, Lindon J, Mendes P, Morrison N, Nikolau B, Robertson D, Sumner LW, Taylor C, van der WM, van Ommen B, Fiehn O. The metabolomics standards initiative. *Nat Biotechnol* 2007;25:846-848.
- Mora S. Advanced lipoprotein testing and subfractionation are not (yet) ready for routine clinical use. *Circulation* 2009;119:2396-2404.
- 211. Vehtari A, Mäkinen VP, Soininen P, Ingman P, Mäkelä SM, Savolainen MJ, Hannuksela ML, Kaski K, Ala-Korpela M. A novel Bayesian approach to quantify clinical variables and to determine their spectroscopic counterparts in 1H NMR metabonomic data. *BMC Bioinformatics* 2007;8 Suppl 2:S8.
- Mäkinen VP, Soininen P, Forsblom C, Parkkonen M, Ingman P, Kaski K, Groop PH, Ala-Korpela M. Diagnosing diabetic nephropathy by 1H NMR metabonomics of serum. *MAGMA* 2006;19:281-296.
- Tang H, Wang Y, Nicholson JK, Lindon JC. Use of relaxation-edited one-dimensional and two dimensional nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy to improve detection of small metabolites in blood plasma. *Anal Biochem* 2004;325:260-272.
- 214. Vasan RS. Biomarkers of cardiovascular disease: molecular basis and practical considerations. *Circulation* 2006;113:2335-2362.
- Giovane A, Balestrieri A, Napoli C. New insights into cardiovascular and lipid metabolomics. J Cell Biochem 2008;105:648-654.
- Waterman CL, Kian-Kai C, Griffin JL. Metabolomic strategies to study lipotoxicity in cardiovascular disease. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010;1801:230-234.
- 217. Soininen P, Kangas AJ, Würtz P, Tukiainen T, Tynkkynen T, Laatikainen R, Järvelin MR, Kähönen M, Lehtimäki T, Viikari J, Raitakari OT, Savolainen MJ, Ala-Korpela M. High-throughput serum NMR metabonomics for cost-effective holistic studies on systemic metabolism. *Analyst* 2009;134:1781-1785.

- Myerburg RJ, Interian A, Jr., Mitrani RM, Kessler KM, Castellanos A. Frequency of sudden cardiac death and profiles of risk. *Am J Cardiol* 1997;80:10F-19F.
- 219. Yusuf S, Reddy S, Ounpuu S, Anand S. Global burden of cardiovascular diseases: part I: general considerations, the epidemiologic transition, risk factors, and impact of urbanization. *Circulation* 2001;104:2746-2753.
- 220. Lloyd-Jones D, Adams R, Carnethon M, De Simone G, Ferguson TB, Flegal K, Ford E, Furie K, Go A, Greenlund K, Haase N, Hailpern S, Ho M, Howard V, Kissela B, Kittner S, Lackland D, Lisabeth L, Marelli A, McDermott M, Meigs J, Mozaffarian D, Nichol G, O'Donnell C, Roger V, Rosamond W, Sacco R, Sorlie P, Stafford R, Steinberger J, Thom T, Wasserthiel-Smoller S, Wong N, Wylie-Rosett J, Hong Y. Heart disease and stroke statistics--2009 update: a report from the American Heart Association Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee. *Circulation* 2009;119:e21-181.
- Liao Y, McGee DL, Cooper RS, Sutkowski MB. How generalizable are coronary risk prediction models? Comparison of Framingham and two national cohorts. *Am Heart J* 1999;137:837-845.
- 222. Urbina EM, Srinivasan SR, Tang R, Bond MG, Kieltyka L, Berenson GS. Impact of multiple coronary risk factors on the intima-media thickness of different segments of carotid artery in healthy young adults (The Bogalusa Heart Study). *Am J Cardiol* 2002;90:953-958.
- 223. Cimminiello C, Kownator S, Wautrecht JC, Carvounis CP, Kranendonk SE, Kindler B, Mangrella M, Borghi C. The PANDORA study: peripheral arterial disease in patients with non-high cardiovascular risk. *Intern Emerg Med* 2011. [Epub ahead of print].
- Gerber TC, Taylor AJ. Carotid intima-media thickness: can it close the "detection gap" for cardiovascular risk? *Mayo Clin Proc* 2009;84:218-220.
- 225. Naghavi M, Libby P, Falk E, Casscells SW, Litovsky S, Rumberger J, Badimon JJ, Stefanadis C, Moreno P, Pasterkamp G, Fayad Z, Stone PH, Waxman S, Raggi P, Madjid M, Zarrabi A, Burke A, Yuan C, Fitzgerald PJ, Siscovick DS, de Korte CL, Aikawa M, Juhani Airaksinen KE, Assmann G, Becker CR, Chesebro JH, Farb A, Galis ZS, Jackson C, Jang IK, Koenig W, Lodder RA, March K, Demirovic J, Navab M, Priori SG, Rekhter MD, Bahr R, Grundy SM, Mehran R, Colombo A, Boerwinkle E, Ballantyne C, Insull W, Jr., Schwartz RS, Vogel R, Serruys PW, Hansson GK, Faxon DP, Kaul S, Drexler H, Greenland P, Muller JE, Virmani R, Ridker PM, Zipes DP, Shah PK, Willerson JT. From vulnerable plaque to vulnerable patient: a call for new definitions and risk assessment strategies: Part I. *Circulation* 2003;108:1664-1672.
- 226. Conroy RM, Pyörälä K, Fitzgerald AP, Sans S, Menotti A, De Backer G, De Bacquer D, Ducimetiere P, Jousilahti P, Keil U, Njolstad I, Oganov RG, Thomsen T, Tunstall-Pedoe H, Tverdal A, Wedel H, Whincup P, Wilhelmsen L, Graham IM. Estimation of ten-year risk of fatal cardiovascular disease in Europe: the SCORE project. *Eur Heart J* 2003;24:987-1003.
- 227. Graham I, Atar D, Borch-Johnsen K, Boysen G, Burell G, Cifkova R, Dallongeville J, De Backer G, Ebrahim S, Gjelsvik B, Herrmann-Lingen C, Hoes A, Humphries S, Knapton M, Perk J, Priori SG, Pyorala K, Reiner Z, Ruilope L, Sans-Menendez S, Op Reimer WS, Weissberg P, Wood D, Yarnell J, Zamorano JL, Walma E, Fitzgerald T, Cooney MT, Dudina A, Vahanian A, Camm J, De Caterina R, Dean V, Dickstein K, Funck-Brentano C, Filippatos G, Hellemans I, Kristensen SD, McGregor K, Sechtem U, Silber S, Tendera M, Widimsky P, Zamorano JL, Altiner A, Bonora E, Durrington PN, Fagard R, Giampaoli S, Hemingway H, Hakansson J, Kjeldsen SE, Larsen L, Mancia G, Manolis AJ, Orth-Gomer K, Pedersen T, Rayner M, Ryden L, Sammut M, Schneiderman N, Stalenhoef AF, Tokgozoglu L, Wiklund O, Zampelas A. European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: full text. Fourth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and other societies on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (constituted by representatives of nine societies and by invited experts). *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2007;14 Suppl 2:S1-113.
- 228. Pearson TA, Blair SN, Daniels SR, Eckel RH, Fair JM, Fortmann SP, Franklin BA, Goldstein LB, Greenland P, Grundy SM, Hong Y, Miller NH, Lauer RM, Ockene IS, Sacco RL, Sallis JF, Jr., Smith SC, Jr., Stone NJ, Taubert KA. AHA Guidelines for Primary Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease and Stroke: 2002 Update: Consensus Panel Guide to Comprehensive Risk Reduction for Adult Patients Without

Coronary or Other Atherosclerotic Vascular Diseases. American Heart Association Science Advisory and Coordinating Committee. *Circulation* 2002;106:388-391.

- 229. Jackson R. Guidelines on preventing cardiovascular disease in clinical practice. BMJ 2000;320:659-661.
- Anderson KM, Odell PM, Wilson PW, Kannel WB. Cardiovascular disease risk profiles. Am Heart J 1991;121:293-298.
- 231. Bhopal R, Fischbacher C, Vartiainen E, Unwin N, White M, Alberti G. Predicted and observed cardiovascular disease in South Asians: application of FINRISK, Framingham and SCORE models to Newcastle Heart Project data. *J Public Health (Oxf)* 2005;27:93-100.
- Ridker PM, Buring JE, Rifai N, Cook NR. Development and validation of improved algorithms for the assessment of global cardiovascular risk in women: the Reynolds Risk Score. JAMA 2007;297:611-619.
- Ridker PM, Paynter NP, Rifai N, Gaziano JM, Cook NR. C-reactive protein and parental history improve global cardiovascular risk prediction: the Reynolds Risk Score for men. *Circulation* 2008;118:2243-51, 4p.
- 234. Mosca L, Benjamin EJ, Berra K, Bezanson JL, Dolor RJ, Lloyd-Jones DM, Newby LK, Pina IL, Roger VL, Shaw LJ, Zhao D, Beckie TM, Bushnell C, D'Armiento J, Kris-Etherton PM, Fang J, Ganiats TG, Gomes AS, Gracia CR, Haan CK, Jackson EA, Judelson DR, Kelepouris E, Lavie CJ, Moore A, Nussmeier NA, Ofili E, Oparil S, Ouyang P, Pinn VW, Sherif K, Smith SC, Jr., Sopko G, Chandra-Strobos N, Urbina EM, Vaccarino V, Wenger NK. Effectiveness-Based Guidelines for the Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease in Women--2011 Update: A Guideline From the American Heart Association. *Circulation* 2011;123:1243-62.
- Kannel WB, McGee D, Gordon T. A general cardiovascular risk profile: the Framingham Study. Am J Cardiol 1976;38:46-51.
- Gordon T, Kannel WB. Multiple risk functions for predicting coronary heart disease: the concept, accuracy, and application. *Am Heart J* 1982;103:1031-1039.
- Anderson KM, Wilson PW, Odell PM, Kannel WB. An updated coronary risk profile. A statement for health professionals. *Circulation* 1991;83:356-362.
- Wilson PW, D'Agostino RB, Levy D, Belanger AM, Silbershatz H, Kannel WB. Prediction of coronary heart disease using risk factor categories. *Circulation* 1998;97:1837-1847.
- D'Agostino RB, Sr., Grundy S, Sullivan LM, Wilson P. Validation of the Framingham coronary heart disease prediction scores: results of a multiple ethnic groups investigation. JAMA 2001;286:180-187.
- Haq IU, Ramsay LE, Yeo WW, Jackson PR, Wallis EJ. Is the Framingham risk function valid for northern European populations? A comparison of methods for estimating absolute coronary risk in high risk men. *Heart* 1999;81:40-46.
- Pyörälä K. Assessment of coronary heart disease risk in populations with different levels of risk. *Eur Heart J* 2000;21:348-350.
- Menotti A, Puddu PE, Lanti M. Comparison of the Framingham risk function-based coronary chart with risk function from an Italian population study. *Eur Heart J* 2000;21:365-370.
- 243. Thomsen TF, McGee D, Davidsen M, Jorgensen T. A cross-validation of risk-scores for coronary heart disease mortality based on data from the Glostrup Population Studies and Framingham Heart Study. Int J Epidemiol 2002;31:817-822.
- 244. Hense HW, Schulte H, Lowel H, Assmann G, Keil U. Framingham risk function overestimates risk of coronary heart disease in men and women from Germany--results from the MONICA Augsburg and the PROCAM cohorts. *Eur Heart J* 2003;24:937-945.
- Brindle P, Beswick A, Fahey T, Ebrahim S. Accuracy and impact of risk assessment in the primary prevention of cardiovascular disease: a systematic review. *Heart* 2006;92:1752-1759.
- 246. International Task Force for Prevention of Coronary Heart Disease. Internet: http://www.chd-taskforce.com (accessed April 19th 2011). 2011.
- 247. Naghavi M, Libby P, Falk E, Casscells SW, Litovsky S, Rumberger J, Badimon JJ, Stefanadis C, Moreno P, Pasterkamp G, Fayad Z, Stone PH, Waxman S, Raggi P, Madjid M, Zarrabi A, Burke A, Yuan C, Fitzgerald PJ, Siscovick DS, de Korte CL, Aikawa M, Airaksinen KE, Assmann G, Becker CR, Chesebro JH, Farb A,

Galis ZS, Jackson C, Jang IK, Koenig W, Lodder RA, March K, Demirovic J, Navab M, Priori SG, Rekhter MD, Bahr R, Grundy SM, Mehran R, Colombo A, Boerwinkle E, Ballantyne C, Insull W, Jr., Schwartz RS, Vogel R, Serruys PW, Hansson GK, Faxon DP, Kaul S, Drexler H, Greenland P, Muller JE, Virmani R, Ridker PM, Zipes DP, Shah PK, Willerson JT. From vulnerable plaque to vulnerable patient: a call for new definitions and risk assessment strategies: Part II. *Circulation* 2003;108:1772-1778.

- Raitakari OT. Imaging of subclinical atherosclerosis in children and young adults. Ann Med 1999;31 Suppl 1:33-40.
- 249. Urbina EM, Williams RV, Alpert BS, Collins RT, Daniels SR, Hayman L, Jacobson M, Mahoney L, Mietus-Snyder M, Rocchini A, Steinberger J, McCrindle B. Noninvasive assessment of subclinical atherosclerosis in children and adolescents: recommendations for standard assessment for clinical research: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Hypertension* 2009;54:919-950.
- 250. de Groot E, Hovingh GK, Wiegman A, Duriez P, Smit AJ, Fruchart JC, Kastelein JJ. Measurement of arterial wall thickness as a surrogate marker for atherosclerosis. *Circulation* 2004;109:III33-III38.
- 251. Pignoli P, Tremoli E, Poli A, Oreste P, Paoletti R. Intimal plus medial thickness of the arterial wall: a direct measurement with ultrasound imaging. *Circulation* 1986;74:1399-1406.
- Haapanen A, Koskenvuo M, Kaprio J, Kesäniemi YA, Heikkilä K. Carotid arteriosclerosis in identical twins discordant for cigarette smoking. *Circulation* 1989;80:10-16.
- 253. Poli A, Tremoli E, Colombo A, Sirtori M, Pignoli P, Paoletti R. Ultrasonographic measurement of the common carotid artery wall thickness in hypercholesterolemic patients. A new model for the quantitation and follow-up of preclinical atherosclerosis in living human subjects. *Atherosclerosis* 1988;70:253-261.
- Simon A, Chironi G, Levenson J. Performance of subclinical arterial disease detection as a screening test for coronary heart disease. *Hypertension* 2006;48:392-396.
- 255. Simon A, Chironi G, Levenson J. Comparative performance of subclinical atherosclerosis tests in predicting coronary heart disease in asymptomatic individuals. *Eur Heart J* 2007;28:2967-2971.
- Juonala M, Raitakari M, Viikari SA, Raitakari OT. Obesity in youth is not an independent predictor of carotid IMT in adulthood. The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Atherosclerosis* 2006;185:388-393.
- 257. Oren A, Vos LE, Uiterwaal CS, Grobbee DE, Bots ML. Cardiovascular risk factors and increased carotid intima-media thickness in healthy young adults: the Atherosclerosis Risk in Young Adults (ARYA) Study. *Arch Intern Med* 2003;163:1787-1792.
- 258. O'Leary DH, Polak JF, Kronmal RA, Manolio TA, Burke GL, Wolfson SK, Jr. Carotid-artery intima and media thickness as a risk factor for myocardial infarction and stroke in older adults. Cardiovascular Health Study Collaborative Research Group. *N Engl J Med* 1999;340:14-22.
- 259. Chambless LE, Heiss G, Folsom AR, Rosamond W, Szklo M, Sharrett AR, Clegg LX. Association of coronary heart disease incidence with carotid arterial wall thickness and major risk factors: the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study, 1987-1993. *Am J Epidemiol* 1997;146:483-494.
- Bots ML, Hoes AW, Koudstaal PJ, Hofman A, Grobbee DE. Common carotid intima-media thickness and risk of stroke and myocardial infarction: the Rotterdam Study. *Circulation* 1997;96:1432-1437.
- Salonen JT, Salonen R. Ultrasonographically assessed carotid morphology and the risk of coronary heart disease. *Arterioscler Thromb* 1991;11:1245-1249.
- 262. Skilton MR, Boussel L, Bonnet F, Bernard S, Douek PC, Moulin P, Serusclat A. Carotid intima-media and adventitial thickening: Comparison of new and established ultrasound and magnetic resonance imaging techniques. *Atherosclerosis* 2011;215:405-10.
- Hodis HN, Mack WJ, LaBree L, Selzer RH, Liu CR, Liu CH, Azen SP. The role of carotid arterial intimamedia thickness in predicting clinical coronary events. *Ann Intern Med* 1998;128:262-269.
- 264. Lorenz MW, Markus HS, Bots ML, Rosvall M, Sitzer M. Prediction of clinical cardiovascular events with carotid intima-media thickness: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Circulation* 2007;115:459-467.

- 265. Costanzo P, Perrone-Filardi P, Vassallo E, Paolillo S, Cesarano P, Brevetti G, Chiariello M. Does carotid intima-media thickness regression predict reduction of cardiovascular events? A meta-analysis of 41 randomized trials. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2010;56:2006-2020.
- Goldberger ZD, Valle JA, Dandekar VK, Chan PS, Ko DT, Nallamothu BK. Are changes in carotid intimamedia thickness related to risk of nonfatal myocardial infarction? A critical review and meta-regression analysis. *Am Heart J* 2010;160:701-714.
- 267. Nambi V, Chambless L, Folsom AR, He M, Hu Y, Mosley T, Volcik K, Boerwinkle E, Ballantyne CM. Carotid intima-media thickness and presence or absence of plaque improves prediction of coronary heart disease risk: the ARIC (Atherosclerosis Risk In Communities) study. J Am Coll Cardiol 2010;55:1600-1607.
- Simon A, Megnien JL, Chironi G. The value of carotid intima-media thickness for predicting cardiovascular risk. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2010;30:182-185.
- 269. Greenland P, Abrams J, Aurigemma GP, Bond MG, Clark LT, Criqui MH, Crouse JR, III, Friedman L, Fuster V, Herrington DM, Kuller LH, Ridker PM, Roberts WC, Stanford W, Stone N, Swan HJ, Taubert KA, Wexler L. Prevention Conference V: Beyond secondary prevention: identifying the high-risk patient for primary prevention: noninvasive tests of atherosclerotic burden: Writing Group III. *Circulation* 2000;101:E16-E22.
- 270. De Backer G, Ambrosioni E, Borch-Johnsen K, Brotons C, Cifkova R, Dallongeville J, Ebrahim S, Faergeman O, Graham I, Mancia G, Cats VM, Orth-Gomer K, Perk J, Pyorala K, Rodicio JL, Sans S, Sansoy V, Sechtem U, Silber S, Thomsen T, Wood D. European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice. Third Joint Task Force of European and other Societies on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention in Clinical Practice (constituted by representatives of eight societies and by invited experts). *Atherosclerosis* 2004;173:381-391.
- 271. Naghavi M, Falk E, Hecht HS, Jamieson MJ, Kaul S, Berman D, Fayad Z, Budoff MJ, Rumberger J, Naqvi TZ, Shaw LJ, Faergeman O, Cohn J, Bahr R, Koenig W, Demirovic J, Arking D, Herrera VL, Badimon J, Goldstein JA, Rudy Y, Airaksinen J, Schwartz RS, Riley WA, Mendes RA, Douglas P, Shah PK. From vulnerable plaque to vulnerable patient--Part III: Executive summary of the Screening for Heart Attack Prevention and Education (SHAPE) Task Force report. *Am J Cardiol* 2006;98:2H-15H.
- 272. Helfand M, Buckley DI, Freeman M, Fu R, Rogers K, Fleming C, Humphrey LL. Emerging risk factors for coronary heart disease: a summary of systematic reviews conducted for the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. Ann Intern Med 2009;151:496-507.
- 273. Using nontraditional risk factors in coronary heart disease risk assessment: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommendation statement. *Ann Intern Med* 2009;151:474-482.
- 274. Lim LS, Haq N, Mahmood S, Hoeksema L. Atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease screening in adults american college of preventive medicine position statement on preventive practice. *Am J Prev Med* 2011;40:381.
- 275. Benetos A, Waeber B, Izzo J, Mitchell G, Resnick L, Asmar R, Safar M. Influence of age, risk factors, and cardiovascular and renal disease on arterial stiffness: clinical applications. *Am J Hypertens* 2002;15:1101-1108.
- O'Rourke MF, Staessen JA, Vlachopoulos C, Duprez D, Plante GE. Clinical applications of arterial stiffness; definitions and reference values. *Am J Hypertens* 2002;15:426-444.
- 277. Laurent S, Boutouyrie P, Lacolley P. Structural and genetic bases of arterial stiffness. *Hypertension* 2005;45:1050-1055.
- Henry RM, Kostense PJ, Spijkerman AM, Dekker JM, Nijpels G, Heine RJ, Kamp O, Westerhof N, Bouter LM, Stehouwer CD. Arterial stiffness increases with deteriorating glucose tolerance status: the Hoorn Study. *Circulation* 2003;107:2089-2095.
- Liang YL, Shiel LM, Teede H, Kotsopoulos D, McNeil J, Cameron JD, McGrath BP. Effects of Blood Pressure, Smoking, and Their Interaction on Carotid Artery Structure and Function. *Hypertension* 2001;37:6-11.

- Urbina EM, Srinivasan SR, Kieltyka RL, Tang R, Bond MG, Chen W, Berenson GS. Correlates of carotid artery stiffness in young adults: The Bogalusa Heart Study. *Atherosclerosis* 2004;176:157-164.
- Juonala M, Järvisalo MJ, Mäki-Torkko N, Kähönen M, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT. Risk factors identified in childhood and decreased carotid artery elasticity in adulthood: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Circulation* 2005;112:1486-1493.
- Avolio A, Jones D, Tafazzoli-Shadpour M. Quantification of alterations in structure and function of elastin in the arterial media. *Hypertension* 1998;32:170-175.
- Safar ME, Henry O, Meaume S. Aortic pulse wave velocity: an independent marker of cardiovascular risk. *Am J Geriatr Cardiol* 2002;11:295-298.
- Meaume S, Benetos A, Henry OF, Rudnichi A, Safar ME. Aortic pulse wave velocity predicts cardiovascular mortality in subjects >70 years of age. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2001;21:2046-2050.
- Zoungas S, Asmar RP. Arterial stiffness and cardiovascular outcome. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 2007;34:647-651.
- Aggoun Y, Szezepanski I, Bonnet D. Noninvasive assessment of arterial stiffness and risk of atherosclerotic events in children. *Pediatr Res* 2005;58:173-178.
- 287. Salomaa V, Riley W, Kark JD, Nardo C, Folsom AR. Non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus and fasting glucose and insulin concentrations are associated with arterial stiffness indexes. The ARIC Study. Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities Study. *Circulation* 1995;91:1432-1443.
- Riley WA, Barnes RW, Evans GW, Burke GL. Ultrasonic measurement of the elastic modulus of the common carotid artery. The Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study. *Stroke* 1992;23:952-956.
- Nagai Y, Fleg JL, Kemper MK, Rywik TM, Earley CJ, Metter EJ. Carotid arterial stiffness as a surrogate for aortic stiffness: relationship between carotid artery pressure-strain elastic modulus and aortic pulse wave velocity. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 1999;25:181-188.
- Maldonado J, Pereira T, Polonia J, Silva JA, Morais J, Marques M. Arterial stiffness predicts cardiovascular outcome in a low-to-moderate cardiovascular risk population: the EDIVA (Estudo de DIstensibilidade VAscular) project. *J Hypertens* 2011;29:669-675.
- Kuvin JT, Karas RH. Clinical utility of endothelial function testing: ready for prime time? *Circulation* 2003;107:3243-3247.
- Feletou M, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelial dysfunction: a multifaceted disorder (The Wiggers Award Lecture). *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2006;291:H985-1002.
- Celermajer DS. Endothelial dysfunction: does it matter? Is it reversible? J Am Coll Cardiol 1997;30:325-333.
- Bonetti PO, Lerman LO, Lerman A. Endothelial dysfunction: a marker of atherosclerotic risk. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2003;23:168-175.
- 295. Campuzano R, Moya JL, Garcia-Lledo A, Tomas JP, Ruiz S, Megias A, Balaguer J, Asin E. Endothelial dysfunction, intima-media thickness and coronary reserve in relation to risk factors and Framingham score in patients without clinical atherosclerosis. *J Hypertens* 2006;24:1581-1588.
- Ludmer PL, Selwyn AP, Shook TL, Wayne RR, Mudge GH, Alexander RW, Ganz P. Paradoxical vasoconstriction induced by acetylcholine in atherosclerotic coronary arteries. *N Engl J Med* 1986;315:1046-1051.
- 297. Celermajer DS. Reliable endothelial function testing: at our fingertips? Circulation 2008;117:2428-2430.
- Celermajer DS, Sorensen KE, Gooch VM, Spiegelhalter DJ, Miller OI, Sullivan ID, Lloyd JK, Deanfield JE. Non-invasive detection of endothelial dysfunction in children and adults at risk of atherosclerosis. *Lancet* 1992;340:1111-1115.
- 299. Green DJ, Jones H, Thijssen D, Cable NT, Atkinson G. Flow-mediated dilation and cardiovascular event prediction: does nitric oxide matter? *Hypertension* 2011;57:363-369.
- 300. Hamburg NM, Keyes MJ, Larson MG, Vasan RS, Schnabel R, Pryde MM, Mitchell GF, Sheffy J, Vita JA, Benjamin EJ. Cross-sectional relations of digital vascular function to cardiovascular risk factors in the Framingham Heart Study. *Circulation* 2008;117:2467-2474.

- 301. Mullen MJ, Kharbanda RK, Cross J, Donald AE, Taylor M, Vallance P, Deanfield JE, MacAllister RJ. Heterogenous nature of flow-mediated dilatation in human conduit arteries in vivo: relevance to endothelial dysfunction in hypercholesterolemia. *Circ Res* 2001;88:145-151.
- Joannides R, Bellien J, Thuillez C. Clinical methods for the evaluation of endothelial function-- a focus on resistance arteries. *Fundam Clin Pharmacol* 2006;20:311-320.
- 303. Hamburg NM, Palmisano J, Larson MG, Sullivan LM, Lehman BT, Vasan RS, Levy D, Mitchell GF, Vita JA, Benjamin EJ. Relation of brachial and digital measures of vascular function in the community: the framingham heart study. *Hypertension* 2011;57:390-396.
- 304. Benjamin EJ, Larson MG, Keyes MJ, Mitchell GF, Vasan RS, Keaney JF, Jr., Lehman BT, Fan S, Osypiuk E, Vita JA. Clinical correlates and heritability of flow-mediated dilation in the community: the Framingham Heart Study. *Circulation* 2004;109:613-619.
- 305. Celermajer DS, Sorensen KE, Georgakopoulos D, Bull C, Thomas O, Robinson J, Deanfield JE. Cigarette smoking is associated with dose-related and potentially reversible impairment of endothelium-dependent dilation in healthy young adults. *Circulation* 1993;88:2149-2155.
- 306. Suzuki K, Juo SH, Rundek T, Boden-Albala B, Disla N, Liu R, Park N, Di Tullio MR, Sacco RL, Homma S. Genetic contribution to brachial artery flow-mediated dilation: the Northern Manhattan Family Study. *Atherosclerosis* 2008;197:212-216.
- Zhao J, Cheema FA, Reddy U, Bremner JD, Su S, Goldberg J, Snieder H, Vaccarino V. Heritability of flowmediated dilation: a twin study. *J Thromb Haemost* 2007;5:2386-2392.
- 308. Shechter M, Issachar A, Marai I, Koren-Morag N, Freinark D, Shahar Y, Shechter A, Feinberg MS. Longterm association of brachial artery flow-mediated vasodilation and cardiovascular events in middle-aged subjects with no apparent heart disease. *Int J Cardiol* 2009;134:52-58.
- 309. Yeboah J, Folsom AR, Burke GL, Johnson C, Polak JF, Post W, Lima JA, Crouse JR, Herrington DM. Predictive value of brachial flow-mediated dilation for incident cardiovascular events in a population-based study: the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. *Circulation* 2009;120:502-509.
- 310. Anderson TJ, Charbonneau F, Title LM, Buithieu J, Rose MS, Conradson H, Hildebrand K, Fung M, Verma S, Lonn EM. Microvascular function predicts cardiovascular events in primary prevention: long-term results from the Firefighters and Their Endothelium (FATE) study. *Circulation*. 2011;123(2):163-9.
- 311. Juonala M, Viikari JS, Laitinen T, Marniemi J, Helenius H, Rönnemaa T, Raitakari OT. Interrelations between brachial endothelial function and carotid intima-media thickness in young adults: the cardiovascular risk in young Finns study. *Circulation* 2004;110:2918-2923.
- Yeboah J, Burke GL, Crouse JR, Herrington DM. Relationship between brachial flow-mediated dilation and carotid intima-media thickness in an elderly cohort: the Cardiovascular Health Study. *Atherosclerosis* 2008;197:840-845.
- 313. Yan RT, Anderson TJ, Charbonneau F, Title L, Verma S, Lonn E. Relationship between carotid artery intima-media thickness and brachial artery flow-mediated dilation in middle-aged healthy men. J Am Coll Cardiol 2005;45:1980-1986.
- 314. Corretti MC, Anderson TJ, Benjamin EJ, Celermajer D, Charbonneau F, Creager MA, Deanfield J, Drexler H, Gerhard-Herman M, Herrington D, Vallance P, Vita J, Vogel R. Guidelines for the ultrasound assessment of endothelial-dependent flow-mediated vasodilation of the brachial artery: a report of the International Brachial Artery Reactivity Task Force. J Am Coll Cardiol 2002;39:257-265.
- 315. Thijssen DH, Black MA, Pyke KE, Padilla J, Atkinson G, Harris RA, Parker B, Widlansky ME, Tschakovsky ME, Green DJ. Assessment of flow-mediated dilation in humans: a methodological and physiological guideline. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2011;300:H2-12.
- Kostner GM. Letter: Enzymatic determination of cholesterol in high-density lipoprotein fractions prepared by polyanion precipitation. *Clin Chem* 1976;22:695.
- 317. Friedewald WT, Levy RI, Fredrickson DS. Estimation of the concentration of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol in plasma, without use of the preparative ultracentrifuge. *Clin Chem* 1972;18:499-502.

- Ala-Korpela M, Hiltunen Y, Bell JD. Quantification of biomedical NMR data using artificial neural network analysis: lipoprotein lipid profiles from 1H NMR data of human plasma. NMR Biomed 1995;8:235-244.
- Wold H. Estimation of principal components and related models by iterative least squares. In P.R. Krishnaiaah (Ed.). *Multivariate Analysis*. New York: Academic Press. 391-420. 1966.
- Raitakari OT, Taimela S, Porkka KV, Leino M, Telama R, Dahl M, Viikari JS. Patterns of intense physical activity among 15- to 30-year-old Finns. The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Scand J Med Sci Sports* 1996;6:36-39.
- 321. Juonala M, Kähönen M, Laitinen T, Hutri-Kähönen N, Jokinen E, Taittonen L, Pietikäinen M, Helenius H, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT. Effect of age and sex on carotid intima-media thickness, elasticity and brachial endothelial function in healthy adults: the cardiovascular risk in Young Finns Study. *Eur Heart J* 2008;29:1198-1206.
- 322. Levine M, Ensom MH. Post hoc power analysis: an idea whose time has passed? *Pharmacotherapy* 2001;21(4):405-9.
- 323. Ulmer H, Kelleher C, Diem G, Concin H. Long-term tracking of cardiovascular risk factors among men and women in a large population-based health system: the Vorarlberg Health Monitoring & Promotion Programme. *Eur Heart J* 2003;24:1004-1013.
- 324. Altman DG, Gardner MJ. Calculating confidence intervals for regression and correlation. *Br Med J (Clin Res Ed)* 1988;296:1238-1242.
- 325. Anderson KM, Odell PM, Wilson PW, Kannel WB. Cardiovascular disease risk profiles. *Am Heart J* 1991;121:293-298.
- 326. Hlatky MA, Greenland P, Arnett DK, Ballantyne CM, Criqui MH, Elkind MS, Go AS, Harrell FE, Jr., Hong Y, Howard BV, Howard VJ, Hsue PY, Kramer CM, McConnell JP, Normand SL, O'Donnell CJ, Smith SC, Jr., Wilson PW. Criteria for evaluation of novel markers of cardiovascular risk: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation* 2009;119:2408-2416.
- 327. Hosmer DW LS. Applied Logistic Regression. 2nd ed. 2009. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons Inc 2000.
- 328. D'Agostino RB NB. Evaluation of the performance of survival analysis models: discrimination and calibration measures. In: Balakrishnan N, Rao CR, eds. In: *Hand book of Statistics, 23.* London, United Kingdom: Elsevier; 2009.
- DeLong ER, DeLong DM, Clarke-Pearson DL. Comparing the areas under two or more correlated receiver operating characteristic curves: a nonparametric approach. *Biometrics* 1988;44:837-845.
- Pencina MJ, D'Agostino RB, Sr., D'Agostino RB, Jr., Vasan RS. Evaluating the added predictive ability of a new marker: from area under the ROC curve to reclassification and beyond. *Stat Med* 2008;27:157-172.
- Cook NR, Ridker PM. Advances in measuring the effect of individual predictors of cardiovascular risk: the role of reclassification measures. *Ann Intern Med* 2009;150:795-802.
- 332. Hlatky MA, Greenland P, Arnett DK, Ballantyne CM, Criqui MH, Elkind MS, Go AS, Harrell FE, Jr., Hong Y, Howard BV, Howard VJ, Hsue PY, Kramer CM, McConnell JP, Normand SL, O'Donnell CJ, Smith SC, Jr., Wilson PW. Criteria for evaluation of novel markers of cardiovascular risk: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation* 2009;119:2408-2416.
- 333. Melander O, Newton-Cheh C, Almgren P, Hedblad B, Berglund G, Engstrom G, Persson M, Smith JG, Magnusson M, Christensson A, Struck J, Morgenthaler NG, Bergmann A, Pencina MJ, Wang TJ. Novel and conventional biomarkers for prediction of incident cardiovascular events in the community. *JAMA* 2009;302:49-57.
- DeLong ER, DeLong DM, Clarke-Pearson DL. Comparing the areas under two or more correlated receiver operating characteristic curves: a nonparametric approach. *Biometrics* 1988;44:837-845.
- 335. Hosmer DW LS. Applied Logistic Regression. 2nd ed. 2009. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons Inc 2000.
- Cook NR, Ridker PM. Advances in measuring the effect of individual predictors of cardiovascular risk: the role of reclassification measures. *Ann Intern Med* 2009;150:795-802.
- 337. Pencina MJ, D'Agostino RB, Sr., D'Agostino RB, Jr., Vasan RS. Evaluating the added predictive ability of a new marker: from area under the ROC curve to reclassification and beyond. *Stat Med* 2008;27:157-172.
- Martinez-Pinna R, Barbas C, Blanco-Colio LM, Tunon J, Ramos-Mozo P, Lopez JA, Meilhac O, Michel JB, Egido J, Martin-Ventura JL. Proteomic and metabolomic profiles in atherothrombotic vascular disease. *Curr Atheroscler Rep* 2010;12:202-208.
- 339. Rosenson RS. New technologies personalize diagnostics and therapeutics. *Curr Atheroscler Rep* 2010;12:184-186.
- Lahti-Koski M, Harald K, Männistö S, Laatikainen T, Jousilahti P. Fifteen-year changes in body mass index and waist circumference in Finnish adults. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2007;14:398-404.
- Lahti-Koski M, Pietinen P, Männistö S, Vartiainen E. Trends in waist-to-hip ratio and its determinants in adults in Finland from 1987 to 1997. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2000;72:1436-1444.
- Lahti-Koski M, Seppänen-Nuijten E, Männistö S, Härkänen T, Rissanen H, Knekt P, Rissanen A, Heliovaara M. Twenty-year changes in the prevalence of obesity among Finnish adults. *Obes Rev* 2010;11:171-176.
- 343. Danaei G, Finucane MM, Lin JK, Singh GM, Paciorek CJ, Cowan MJ, Farzadfar F, Stevens GA, Lim SS, Riley LM, Ezzati M. National, regional, and global trends in systolic blood pressure since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 786 country-years and 5.4 million participants. *Lancet* 2011;377:568-77.
- Pietinen P, Paturi M, Reinivuo H, Tapanainen H, Valsta LM. FINDIET 2007 Survey: energy and nutrient intakes. *Public Health Nutr* 2010;13:920-924.
- 345. Paturi M, Tapanainen H, Reinivuo H, Pietinen P. The National FINDIET 2007 Survey. 2008.
- 346. Farzadfar F, Finucane MM, Danaei G, Pelizzari PM, Cowan MJ, Paciorek CJ, Singh GM, Lin JK, Stevens GA, Riley LM, Ezzati M. National, regional, and global trends in serum total cholesterol since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 321 country-years and 3.0 million participants. *Lancet* 2011; 377:578-86.
- 347. WHO Expert Committee. Prevention of coronary disease. Techn Rep Ser , 678.
- 348. Lääkelaitos K. Suomen Lääketilasto 2006. 2007. Helsinki, Edita Prima Oy.
- 349. Phillips LK, Prins JB. The link between abdominal obesity and the metabolic syndrome. *Curr Hypertens Rep* 2008;10:156-164.
- 350. Daskalopoulou SS, Mikhailidis DP, Elisaf M. Prevention and treatment of the metabolic syndrome. *Angiology* 2004;55:589-612.
- 351. Lobstein T, Baur L, Uauy R. Obesity in children and young people: a crisis in public health. *Obes Rev* 2004;5 Suppl 1:4-104.
- 352. Seidell JC, Flegal KM. Assessing obesity: classification and epidemiology. Br Med Bull 1997;53:238-252.
- Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Curtin LR, McDowell MA, Tabak CJ, Flegal KM. Prevalence of overweight and obesity in the United States, 1999-2004. *JAMA* 2006;295:1549-1555.
- 354. Finucane MM, Stevens GA, Cowan MJ, Danaei G, Lin JK, Paciorek CJ, Singh GM, Gutierrez HR, Lu Y, Bahalim AN, Farzadfar F, Riley LM, Ezzati M. National, regional, and global trends in body-mass index since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 960 countryyears and 9.1 million participants. *Lancet* 2011;377:557-67.
- 355. Heidenreich PA, Trogdon JG, Khavjou OA, Butler J, Dracup K, Ezekowitz MD, Finkelstein EA, Hong Y, Johnston SC, Khera A, Lloyd-Jones DM, Nelson SA, Nichol G, Orenstein D, Wilson PW, Woo YJ. Forecasting the Future of Cardiovascular Disease in the United States: A Policy Statement From the American Heart Association. *Circulation* 2011; 123:933-44.

- Mitchell RT, McDougall CM, Crum JE. Decreasing prevalence of obesity in primary schoolchildren. Arch Dis Child 2007;92:153-154.
- 357. Sundblom E, Petzold M, Rasmussen F, Callmer E, Lissner L. Childhood overweight and obesity prevalences levelling off in Stockholm but socioeconomic differences persist. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 2008;32:1525-1530.
- 358. Bergstrom E, Blomquist HK. Is the prevalence of overweight and obesity declining among 4-year-old Swedish children? *Acta Paediatr* 2009;98:1956-1958.
- 359. Lissner L, Sohlstrom A, Sundblom E, Sjoberg A. Trends in overweight and obesity in Swedish schoolchildren 1999-2005: has the epidemic reached a plateau? *Obes Rev* 2010;11:553-559.
- 360. Lloyd-Jones DM, Hong Y, Labarthe D, Mozaffarian D, Appel LJ, Van Horn L, Greenlund K, Daniels S, Nichol G, Tomaselli GF, Arnett DK, Fonarow GC, Ho PM, Lauer MS, Masoudi FA, Robertson RM, Roger V, Schwamm LH, Sorlie P, Yancy CW, Rosamond WD. Defining and setting national goals for cardiovascular health promotion and disease reduction: the American Heart Association's strategic Impact Goal through 2020 and beyond. *Circulation* 2010;121:586-613.
- 361. Bambs C, Kip KE, Dinga A, Mulukutla SR, Aiyer AN, Reis SE. Low Prevalence of "Ideal Cardiovascular Health" in a Community-Based Population: The Heart Strategies Concentrating on Risk Evaluation (Heart SCORE) Study. *Circulation* 2011;123:850-7.
- 362. Reynolds A. Obesity and medical imaging challenges. Radiol Technol 2011;82:219-239.
- Uppot RN, Sahani DV, Hahn PF, Gervais D, Mueller PR. Impact of obesity on medical imaging and imageguided intervention. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2007;188:433-440.
- 364. Uppot RN. Impact of obesity on radiology. Radiol Clin North Am 2007;45:231-246.
- 365. Dogan S, Duivenvoorden R, Grobbee DE, Kastelein JJ, Shear CL, Evans GW, Visseren FL, Bots ML. Completeness of carotid intima media thickness measurements depends on body composition: the RADIANCE 1 and 2 trials. *J Atheroscler Thromb* 2010;17:526-535.
- Stensland-Bugge E, Bonaa KH, Joakimsen O. Reproducibility of ultrasonographically determined intimamedia thickness is dependent on arterial wall thickness. The Tromso Study. *Stroke* 1997;28:1972-1980.
- 367. Wilsgaard T, Jacobsen BK, Schirmer H, Thune I, Lochen ML, Njolstad I, Arnesen E. Tracking of cardiovascular risk factors: the Tromso study, 1979-1995. Am J Epidemiol 2001;154:418-426.
- Currie KD, Proudfoot NA, Timmons BW, MacDonald MJ. Noninvasive measures of vascular health are reliable in preschool-aged children. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* 2010;35:512-517.
- 369. Hardie KL, Kinlay S, Hardy DB, Wlodarczyk J, Silberberg JS, Fletcher PJ. Reproducibility of brachial ultrasonography and flow-mediated dilatation (FMD) for assessing endothelial function. *Aust N Z J Med* 1997;27:649-652.
- De Roos NM, Bots ML, Schouten EG, Katan MB. Within-subject variability of flow-mediated vasodilation of the brachial artery in healthy men and women: implications for experimental studies. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2003;29:401-406.
- 371. Järvisalo MJ, Jartti L, Marniemi J, Rönnemaa T, Viikari JS, Lehtimäki T, Raitakari OT. Determinants of short-term variation in arterial flow-mediated dilatation in healthy young men. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 2006;110:475-482.
- 372. Lau KK, Chan YH, Yiu KH, Tam S, Li SW, Lau CP, Tse HF. Incremental predictive value of vascular assessments combined with the Framingham Risk Score for prediction of coronary events in subjects of lowintermediate risk. *Postgrad Med J* 2008;84:153-157.
- Lloyd-Jones DM. Cardiovascular risk prediction: basic concepts, current status, and future directions. *Circulation* 2010;121:1768-1777.
- 374. Romanens M, Ackermann F, Spence JD, Darioli R, Rodondi N, Corti R, Noll G, Schwenkglenks M, Pencina M. Improvement of cardiovascular risk prediction: time to review current knowledge, debates, and fundamentals on how to assess test characteristics. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2010;17:18-23.
- Koschinsky ML. Lipoprotein(a) and atherosclerosis: new perspectives on the mechanism of action of an enigmatic lipoprotein. *Curr Atheroscler Rep* 2005;7:389-395.

- Koschinsky ML. Novel insights into Lp(a) physiology and pathogenicity: more questions than answers? Cardiovasc Hematol Disord Drug Targets 2006;6:267-278.
- Blankenberg S, Barbaux S, Tiret L. Adhesion molecules and atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis* 2003;170:191-203.
- 378. Huo Y, Ley K. Adhesion molecules and atherogenesis. Acta Physiol Scand 2001;173:35-43.
- 379. Breslow JL. n-3 fatty acids and cardiovascular disease. Am J Clin Nutr 2006;83:1477S-1482S.
- Harris WS, Miller M, Tighe AP, Davidson MH, Schaefer EJ. Omega-3 fatty acids and coronary heart disease risk: clinical and mechanistic perspectives. *Atherosclerosis* 2008;197:12-24.
- Ip S, Lichtenstein AH, Chung M, Lau J, Balk EM. Systematic review: association of low-density lipoprotein subfractions with cardiovascular outcomes. *Ann Intern Med* 2009;150:474-484.
- Hodis HN, Mack WJ, Dunn M, Liu C, Liu C, Selzer RH, Krauss RM. Intermediate-density lipoproteins and progression of carotid arterial wall intima-media thickness. *Circulation* 1997;95:2022-2026.
- Nordestgaard BG, Tybjaerg-Hansen A. IDL, VLDL, chylomicrons and atherosclerosis. *Eur J Epidemiol* 1992;8 Suppl 1:92-98.
- Tzou WS, Douglas PS, Srinivasan SR, Chen W, Berenson G, Stein JH. Advanced lipoprotein testing does not improve identification of subclinical atherosclerosis in young adults: the Bogalusa Heart Study. *Ann Intern Med* 2005;142:742-750.
- 385. Mora S, Otvos JD, Rifai N, Rosenson RS, Buring JE, Ridker PM. Lipoprotein particle profiles by nuclear magnetic resonance compared with standard lipids and apolipoproteins in predicting incident cardiovascular disease in women. *Circulation* 2009;119:931-939.
- 386. Newgard CB, An J, Bain JR, Muehlbauer MJ, Stevens RD, Lien LF, Haqq AM, Shah SH, Arlotto M, Slentz CA, Rochon J, Gallup D, Ilkayeva O, Wenner BR, Yancy WS, Jr., Eisenson H, Musante G, Surwit RS, Millington DS, Butler MD, Svetkey LP. A branched-chain amino acid-related metabolic signature that differentiates obese and lean humans and contributes to insulin resistance. *Cell Metab* 2009;9:311-326.
- Felig P, Marliss E, Cahill GF, Jr. Plasma amino acid levels and insulin secretion in obesity. N Engl J Med 1969;281:811-816.
- 388. Wang TJ, Larson MG, Vasan RS, Cheng S, Rhee EP, McCabe E, Lewis GD, Fox CS, Jacques PF, Fernandez C, O'Donnell CJ, Carr SA, Mootha VK, Florez JC, Souza A, Melander O, Clish CB, Gerszten RE. Metabolite profiles and the risk of developing diabetes. *Nat Med* 2011;17:448-53.
- Chen X, Liu L, Palacios G, Gao J, Zhang N, Li G, Lu J, Song T, Zhang Y, Lv H. Plasma metabolomics reveals biomarkers of the atherosclerosis. J Sep Sci 2010;33:2776-2783.
- 390. Teul J, Ruperez FJ, Garcia A, Vaysse J, Balayssac S, Gilard V, Malet-Martino M, Martin-Ventura JL, Blanco-Colio LM, Tunon J, Egido J, Barbas C. Improving metabolite knowledge in stable atherosclerosis patients by association and correlation of GC-MS and 1H NMR fingerprints. *J Proteome Res* 2009;8:5580-5589.
- Viljoen A. New approaches in the diagnosis of atherosclerosis and treatment of cardiovascular disease. Recent Pat Cardiovasc Drug Discov 2008;3:84-91.
- Siri-Tarino PW, Sun Q, Hu FB, Krauss RM. Meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies evaluating the association of saturated fat with cardiovascular disease. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2010;91:535-546.
- Saravanan P, Davidson NC, Schmidt EB, Calder PC. Cardiovascular effects of marine omega-3 fatty acids. *Lancet* 2010;376:540-550.
- 394. Colussi G, Catena C, Baroselli S, Nadalini E, Lapenna R, Chiuch A, Sechi LA. Omega-3 fatty acids: from biochemistry to their clinical use in the prevention of cardiovascular disease. *Recent Pat Cardiovasc Drug Discov* 2007;2:13-21.
- 395. Marik PE, Varon J. Omega-3 dietary supplements and the risk of cardiovascular events: a systematic review. *Clin Cardiol* 2009;32:365-372.
- 396. Woodward M, Tunstall-Pedoe H, Batty GD, Tavendale R, Hu FB, Czernichow S. The prognostic value of adipose tissue fatty acids for incident cardiovascular disease: results from 3944 subjects in the Scottish Heart Health Extended Cohort Study. *Eur Heart J* 2011. [Epub ahead of print].

- 397. Balk EM, Lichtenstein AH, Chung M, Kupelnick B, Chew P, Lau J. Effects of omega-3 fatty acids on coronary restenosis, intima-media thickness, and exercise tolerance: a systematic review. *Atherosclerosis* 2006;184:237-246.
- 398. He K, Liu K, Daviglus ML, Mayer-Davis E, Jenny NS, Jiang R, Ouyang P, Steffen LM, Siscovick D, Wu C, Barr RG, Tsai M, Burke GL. Intakes of long-chain n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and fish in relation to measurements of subclinical atherosclerosis. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2008;88:1111-1118.
- 399. Egert S, Stehle P. Impact of n 3 fatty acids on endothelial function: results from human interventions studies. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* 2011;14:121-131.
- 400. Bucher HC, Hengstler P, Schindler C, Meier G. N-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids in coronary heart disease: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Am J Med* 2002;112:298-304.
- 401. Mozaffarian D, Ascherio A, Hu FB, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC, Siscovick DS, Rimm EB. Interplay between different polyunsaturated fatty acids and risk of coronary heart disease in men. *Circulation* 2005;111:157-164.
- 402. Hu FB, Bronner L, Willett WC, Stampfer MJ, Rexrode KM, Albert CM, Hunter D, Manson JE. Fish and omega-3 fatty acid intake and risk of coronary heart disease in women. *JAMA* 2002;287:1815-1821.
- 403. Ferrucci L, Cherubini A, Bandinelli S, Bartali B, Corsi A, Lauretani F, Martin A, Andres-Lacueva C, Senin U, Guralnik JM. Relationship of plasma polyunsaturated fatty acids to circulating inflammatory markers. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2006;91:439-446.
- 404. Pischon T, Hankinson SE, Hotamisligil GS, Rifai N, Willett WC, Rimm EB. Habitual dietary intake of n-3 and n-6 fatty acids in relation to inflammatory markers among US men and women. *Circulation* 2003;108:155-160.
- 405. Micallef MA, Munro IA, Garg ML. An inverse relationship between plasma n-3 fatty acids and C-reactive protein in healthy individuals. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 2009;63:1154-1156.
- 406. Kalogeropoulos N, Panagiotakos DB, Pitsavos C, Chrysohoou C, Rousinou G, Toutouza M, Stefanadis C. Unsaturated fatty acids are inversely associated and n-6/n-3 ratios are positively related to inflammation and coagulation markers in plasma of apparently healthy adults. *Clin Chim Acta* 2010;411:584-591.
- Kris-Etherton PM, Harris WS, Appel LJ. Fish consumption, fish oil, omega-3 fatty acids, and cardiovascular disease. *Circulation* 2002;106:2747-2757.
- 408. Psota TL, Gebauer SK, Kris-Etherton P. Dietary omega-3 fatty acid intake and cardiovascular risk. *Am J Cardiol* 2006;98:3i-18i.
- Dwyer JH, Allayee H, Dwyer KM, Fan J, Wu H, Mar R, Lusis AJ, Mehrabian M. Arachidonate 5lipoxygenase promoter genotype, dietary arachidonic acid, and atherosclerosis. *N Engl J Med* 2004;350:29-37.
- 410. Ramsden CE, Hibbeln JR, Majchrzak SF, Davis JM. n-6 fatty acid-specific and mixed polyunsaturate dietary interventions have different effects on CHD risk: a meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *Br J Nutr* 2010;104:1586-1600.
- 411. Yang W, Gu D, Chen J, Jaquish CE, Rao DC, Wu X, Hixson JE, Duan X, Kelly TN, Hamm LL, Whelton PK, He J. Agreement of blood pressure measurements between random-zero and standard mercury sphygmomanometers. *Am J Med Sci* 2008;336:373-378.
- 412. Mattsson N, Rönnemaa T, Juonala M, Viikari JS, Raitakari OT. The prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in young adults. The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *J Intern Med* 2007;261:159-169.
- 413. Vartiainen E, Peltonen M, Laatikainen T. FINRISKI-tutkimus: sekä miesten että naisten sydän- ja verisuonisairauksien

kokonaisriski pieneni viime vuonna. Suom Lääkäril 63, 1375-1381. 2008.

414. Delaney JA, Scherzer R, Polak J, Biggs ML, Kronmal R, Chen H, Sidney S, Grunfeld C. Effect of interreader variability on outcomes in studies using carotid intima media thickness quantified by carotid ultrasonography. *Eur J Epidemiol* 2010;25:385-392.

- 415. Smilde TJ, Wollersheim H, Van Langen H, Stalenhoef AF. Reproducibility of ultrasonographic measurements of different carotid and femoral artery segments in healthy subjects and in patients with increased intima-media thickness. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 1997;93:317-324.
- 416. Dogan S, Duivenvoorden R, Grobbee DE, Kastelein JJ, Shear CL, Evans GW, Visseren FL, Bots ML. Ultrasound protocols to measure carotid intima-media thickness in trials; comparison of reproducibility, rate of progression, and effect of intervention in subjects with familial hypercholesterolemia and subjects with mixed dyslipidemia. *Ann Med* 2010;42:447-464.
- 417. Dogan S, Plantinga Y, Evans GW, Meijer R, Grobbee DE, Bots ML. Ultrasound protocols to measure carotid intima-media thickness: a post-hoc analysis of the OPAL study. *Curr Med Res Opin* 2009;25:109-122.
- Vartiainen E, Puska P, Pekkanen J, Tuomilehto J, Jousilahti P. Changes in risk factors explain changes in mortality from ischaemic heart disease in Finland. *BMJ* 1994;309:23-27.
- 419. Koukkunen H, Salomaa V, Lehto S, Ketonen M, Immonen-Räihä P, Lehtonen A, Havulinna A, Kesäniemi YA, Pyörälä K. Coronary events in persons aged 75 years or older in Finland from 1995 to 2002: the FINAMI study. *Am J Geriatr Cardiol* 2008;17:78-86.
- 420. State of the heart in the USA. *Lancet* 2010;375:697.
- 421. Kones R. Is prevention a fantasy, or the future of medicine? A panoramic view of recent data, status, and direction in cardiovascular prevention. *Ther Adv Cardiovasc Dis* 2011;5:61-81.
- Kuklina EV, Yoon PW, Keenan NL. Prevalence of coronary heart disease risk factors and screening for high cholesterol levels among young adults, United States, 1999-2006. *Ann Fam Med* 2010;8:327-333.
- Petrella RJ, Merikle E. A retrospective analysis of the prevalence and treatment of hypertension and dyslipidemia in Southwestern Ontario, Canada. *Clin Ther* 2008;30:1145-1154.
- 424. Steinhagen-Thiessen E, Bramlage P, Losch C, Hauner H, Schunkert H, Vogt A, Wasem J, Jockel KH, Moebus S. Dyslipidemia in primary care--prevalence, recognition, treatment and control: data from the German Metabolic and Cardiovascular Risk Project (GEMCAS). *Cardiovasc Diabetol* 2008;7:31.
- 425. Schmittdiel J, Selby JV, Swain B, Daugherty SL, Leong TK, Ho M, Margolis KL, O'Connor P, Magid DJ, Bibbins-Domingo K. Missed Opportunities in Cardiovascular Disease Prevention?: Low Rates of Hypertension Recognition for Women at Medicine and Obstetrics-Gynecology Clinics. *Hypertension* 2011;57:717-22.
- 426. Bramlage P, Wittchen HU, Pittrow D, Kirch W, Krause P, Lehnert H, Unger T, Hofler M, Kupper B, Dahm S, Bohler S, Sharma AM. Recognition and management of overweight and obesity in primary care in Germany. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord* 2004;28:1299-1308.
- 427. Petrella RJ, Merikle E, Jones J. Prevalence and treatment of dyslipidemia in Canadian primary care: a retrospective cohort analysis. *Clin Ther* 2007;29:742-750.
- 428. Howe EE, Wright SM, Landis R, Kisuule F. Addressing obesity in the hospitalized patient: a needs assessment. *South Med J* 2010;103:500-504.
- 429. Naqvi TZ, Mendoza F, Rafii F, Gransar H, Guerra M, Lepor N, Berman DS, Shah PK. High prevalence of ultrasound detected carotid atherosclerosis in subjects with low Framingham risk score: potential implications for screening for subclinical atherosclerosis. J Am Soc Echocardiogr 2010;23:809-815.
- Shah PK. Screening asymptomatic subjects for subclinical atherosclerosis: can we, does it matter, and should we? J Am Coll Cardiol 2010;56:98-105.
- 431. Khera A. Texas atherosclerosis imaging bill: quiet origins, broad implications. *Arch Intern Med* 2011;171:281-283.
- 432. Hackam DG, Shojania KG, Spence JD, Alter DA, Beanlands RS, Dresser GK, Goela A, Davies AH, Badano LP, Poldermans D, Boersma E, Njike VY. Influence of Noninvasive Cardiovascular Imaging in Primary Prevention: Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Randomized Trials. *Arch Intern Med* 2011. [Epub ahead of print].
- O'Malley PG. The Proof of Atherosclerosis Imaging Is in the Evidence: Where Are the Studies? *Arch Intern Med* 2011. [Epub ahead of print].

APPENDIX



Figure 1. Trend in hip circumference in women between 2001 and 2007.



Figure 2. Trend in hip circumference in men between 2001 and 2007.



Figure 3. Mean IMT in women and men in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 4. Mean CDist in women and men in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 5. Mean FMD in women and men in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 6. Mean baseline brachial diameter in women and men in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 7. Mean end-diastolic carotid diameter in women in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 8. Prevalence of MetS according to the NCEP classification in women in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 9. Prevalence of MetS according to the NCEP classification in men in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 10. Prevalence of MetS according to the IDF classification in women in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 11. Prevalence of MetS according to the IDF classification in men in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 12. Prevalence of MetS according to the EGIR classification in women in 2001 and 2007.



Figure 13. Prevalence of MetS according to the EGIR classification in men in 2001 and 2007.



